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YELLOWKNIFE, NORTHWEST TERRITORIES 

MONDAY, JUNE 16, 1975 

THE S PEAKER (Mr. Searle): Members of Council, turning to the orders of the 
day, Item 2, questions and returns. Are there any returns, Mr. Parker? 

ITEM NO. 2: QUESTIONS AND RETURNS 

Return to Question W27-56: Hospital, Norman Wells 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Speaker, on June 12th, 1975, Council"lor 
Barna by asked question W27-56 concerning plans for building a hospital 
in Norman Wells. I have the following reply: 

Health and Welfare Canada has funds in its estimates for 1976-77 to build 
a five-bed nursing station to replace the existing facilities in Norman 
Wells, subject to a further on-site review of the existing facilities 
next week. 

Return to Question W28-56: Hunting Musk-ox in High Arctic 

On June 12th, 1975, Councillor Pudluk asked question W28-56 concerning 
hunters in Resolute Bay being able to hunt musk-oxen in the fall season. 
I have the following reply: 

The only musk-oxen that the Resolute Bay people have access to in the 
fall would be those on Bathurst Island and the few that may be present 
on the Grinnell Peninsula of Devon Island. During the severe winter 
of 1973-74 many musk-ox and caribou died on Bathurst and many othe� 
Arctic islands. As a result the Northwest Territories Fish and Wildlife 
Service feels that it would not be wise at this time to permit musk-ox 
hunting by Resolute Bay people until the musk-ox population has recovered 
from this drastic decline. The same is true for caribou. Our concerns 
have been voiced in Resolute Bay by Fish and Wildlife Service staff who 
have had excellent co-operation there. 

Return to Question 015-56: Department of Economic Development Plans to 
Use Fishing Equipment 

On June 12th, 1975, Councillor Pearson asked question 015-56 concerning 
territorial government investment in the community of Port Burwell 's 
fishing industry. I have the following reply: 

In response to the question asked by Councillo� Pearson it should be 
pointed out that the facilities to which he referred were put in by 
the federal government at a time when the quota was larger than it is 
today. The quota then was 70,000 pounds and included 20,DOO pounds 
of char. Three years ago Canada fisheries reallocated this char quota 
to Labrador although traditionally this quota had always been taken 
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by the people of Port Burwell. Despite efforts on the part of this 
government, this quota still remains allocated to Labrador. The quota 
now is 50,000 pound� of cod. This has to be marketed entirely in the 
North as it can not compete with the east coast cod which retails for 
58 cents per pound with the fishermen being paid 7 cents per pound. 
The Department of Economic Development does not operate the fish plant 
but leases it to the co-operative for a nominal fee, The department 
funds the salary of a manager for the fishery operation and one has 
already been hired for this year. In addition, the department is 
providing suitable packages for the product which will permit the 
co-operative to offer for sale a more suitable product. 

The vessels are under the control of the Fish and Wildlife Service, 
Department of Natural and Cultural Affairs and \I/ill be utilized under 
the supervision of Mr. Don Ransom to harvest the fish. It should be 
noted that the season only lasts four weeks. The question has been raised 
as to whether this fishery is worth continuing. This is under review 
as well as alternative uses for the facility. The total investment to 
date in the facility by both governments is approximately $100,000. 

MR. SPEAKER: Written questions? 

Question W45 -56: Road Between City of Yellowknife and Prelude Lake 

MR. ERNERK: Mr. Speaker, in view of the fact that the sand or dust is 
a health hazard, at least in my opinion, may I then be advised of the 
road between the city of Yellowknife and the Prelude area by the 
Department of Public Works whether or not the people of Yellowknife and 
the tourists can expect to see some road improvements in the not too 
distant future? 

There is a large sign just before you reach Giant Mine that reads 
"Spot Improvements Within the Next 17 Miles". What improvements -­
viith holes? 

THE COMMISSIONER: Mr. Speaker, I will have to get an answer to this, 
although I would say that in the main, other than the points advertised, 
I doubt if there will be that much work done this year on the highway 
to Prelude as most of the effort is being made in the reconstruction of 
the road from here to Rae. 

MR. SPEAKER: Further written questions? 

Question W46-56 : People Involvement, Housing and Welfare 

MR. BARNABY: I was not finished writing it, but what I wanted to ask was 
if people in the communities could be mere involved in running their own 
affairs? Could such things as social assistance money be turned over 
to them to handle and could they recommend a type of housing program they 
would like, for instance? What I would like to know is, if they could 
be more involved and have a say in what they get? 

THE COMMISSIONER: Mr. Speaker, I believe this was part of Mr. Barnaby 's 
reply and I think it is part of a motion that he moved last week or gave 
notice of moving and I believe this certainly is the object of the 
territorial government but it is difficult to be specific in replying 
to a question. It is something that we can discuss, maybe during the 
Local Government paper. 
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MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Barnaby, if you will notice in the orders of the day 
under Item 9, we have the Philosophy Paper on Local Government there. 
These sorts of questions can probably best be answered when we get into 
committee of the whole discussing that. Okay? 

MR. BARNABY: Yes. 

MR. SPEAKER: Further written questions? 

Item 3, oral questions. 

Item 4, presenting petitions. 

Item 5, reports of standing and special committees. 

ITEM NO. 5: REPORTS OF STANDING AND SPECIAL COMMITTEES 

Recommended Establishment of Special Committee on Revenue 

MR. NICKERSON: The special committee as required by section 5 (1) of the 
Rules of Council has duly met and recommends the establishment of a 
special committee on revenue. 

MR. SPEAKER: Item 6, notices of motions. 

ITEM NO. 6: NOTICES OF MOTIONS 

MR. NICKERSON: Mr. Speaker, I have here a notice of a motion which is 
to be moved by another Council Member. Is it in order for me to give notice 
on his behalf? 

MR. SPEAKER: Yes. 

Notice of Motion 12 -56: Extended Hours, Council Session 

MR. NICKERSON: Take notice that on Monday, June the 16th, 1975, J will ask 
for unanimous consent to make the following motion: 

WHEREAS Council has a great number of matters to consider durin·g the 
next four days; 

AND WHEREAS the standing committee. on finance and legislation have 
concluded their meetings for this session of Council; 

NOW THEREFORE, I move that Council shall sit on Tuesday, June 17th, 
during the hours between 9:00 a. m. and 12:00 noon and on Thursday, 
June 19th, during the hours between 9:00 a. m. and 1:00 p.m. in 
addition to its regular hours of sitting. 

Excuse me, Mr. Legal Advisor, by whom was this to be moved? 

LEGA L ADVISOR (Mr. Slaven): Mr. Speaker, Councillor Pearson on Friday, 
June 0th, made the suggestion that Council should sit Tuesday and 
Thursday morning of this week and you directed me. to prepare a suitable 
motion to be moved by Councillor Pearson. I may say the reason for 
the 9:00 a. m. to 12:00 noon on Tuesday is that the swearing in of the 
Executive Members is set at the court house for l :30 p. m . . 

MR. SPEAKER: Members of Council, I would think that there is no magic 
in who moves the motion. I think when we get to motions, if Mr. Pearson 
is not here, I would suggest that Mr. Nickerson continue with it as if 
it were his motion. 

--- Agreed 
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Do you have further notices of motions, Mr. Nickerson? 

MR. NICKERSON: Yes, several in fact. I hope you will excuse my breach of 
procedure in addressing the Legal Advisor instead of yourself and I will 
try to correct that in future. 

Notice of Motion 13-56: Establishment of the Special Committee on Revenue 

I would like to give notice that on Tuesday the 17th of Jun� I intend 
to present to Council the following motion:' 

WHEREAS the special committee as required by section 75(1) of 
the Rules of Council recommends the formation of a special committee 
on revenue; 

NOW THEREFORE, I move that: 

l) A special committee to be known as the "Special Committee 
to Inquire into Matters Relating to the Public Revenue 
of the Northwest Territories" be established; 

2) That Council names to this committee the following Members: 

T. Butters, 
D. Nickerson, 
J. Steen; 

3) That the chairman and such other officers as might be 
required be elected by Members of the committee at its 
first meeting; 

4) That the terms of reference appended to this motion be 
approved and adopted. 

Notice of Motion 14-56: Power of Commissioner to Make Interim Orders, 
Regulations and Appointments 

WHEREAS this Council has displayed its intention of withdrawing 
from the "Commissioner" the power to make many orders, regulations 
and appointments and vesting this authority in the "Commissioner 
in Council"; 

AND WHEREAS under certain circumstances it might be necessary and 
in the public interest to make such orders, regulations or 
appointments at a time at which Council is not sitting; 

NOW THEREFORE, I move that the administration be requested to study 
this matter and prepare, if deemed necessary, recommended 
amendments to the Interpretation or other ordinances which would 
allow, in the public interest, the Commissioner to make interim 
orders, regulations or appointments which would remain valid 
until such time as they are able to be presented to Council. 

Notice of Motion 15 -56: Control of Small Craft Within a Municipality 

WHEREAS the increased usage of small craft, especially power-driven 
pleasure boats, has made it desirable that a municipality should 
have the power to make bylaws respecting such usage; 
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AND WHEREAS it appears to be unclear in the Municipal Ordinance 
as to whether or not a municipality has such power; 

NOW THEREF ORE, I move that the administration be requested by 
Council to study into the matter of small craft regulation 
within municipalities and, if necessary, prepare recommendations 
to Council regarding possible amendments which might be required 
to the Municipal Ordinance to specifically grant to municipalities 
the power to make bylaws respecting small craft regulation within 
their boundaries, 

Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Nickerson, rule 43 provides that no Member shall give 
more than two notices of motion on any one day. Now, you can either seek 
the indulgence of Council, the unanimous consent to waive that rule and 
permit you to give notice of four or you will have to hold a couple 
of them until tomorrow. It is entirely up to you as to what course of 
action you will follow. 

MR. NICKERSON: Since two of these motions are just really housekeeping 
matters and do not require any great deal of deliberation, perhaps I 
could beg the indulgence of the Council for their unanimity in allowing 
me to move four motions, or to give notice of four motions in one day 
instead of the required limit of two. 

MR. SPEAKER: Does Mr. Nickerson have unanimous consent to give the notice 
of the four motions? Is there anyone who has a contrary view? Are we 
agreed? 

--- Agreed 
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MR. SPEAKE R: Are there further notices of motion? 

Turning to Item 7, motions. 

ITEM NO. 7: MOTIONS 

M R. NICKE RSON: Mr. Speaker, perhaps on behalf of Mr. Pearson I would now like 
to move the following motion which will require unanimous consent of the 
Counci 1. Do I have unanimous consent? 

MR. SPEAKE R: This is the motion I take it, Mr. Nickerson, to change the hours 
of sitting to permit us to start tomorrow and Thursday at 9: 00'a. m. ? 

M R. NICKE RSON: That is correct. 

M R. SPEAKE R: Is there unanimous consent by Council to move that motion this 
morning, that you just heard notice of? 

Agreed 

MR. SPEAKE R: Proceed, Mr. Nickerson. 

Motion 12-56: Extended Hours, Council Session 

MR. NICKE RSON: 

WHE REAS Council has a great number of matters to consider during the next 
four days; 

AND WHE REAS the standing committees on finance and legislation have 
concluded their meetings for this session of Council; 

NOW THE REFORE, I move that Council shall sit on Tuesday, June 17th, 
during the hours between 9:00 a. m. and 12: 00 noon and on Thursday, 
June 19th, during the hours between 9: 00 a. m. and l : 00 p. m. in addition 
to its regular hours of sitting. 

Motion Carried 

M R. SPEAKE R: Is there a seconder? Mr. Lyall. Any discussion? No discussion. 
Question. All in favour? Contrary? 

--- Carried 

Looking at your motion books, gentlemen, it would appear that motion 11-56 would 
be the only motion outstanding. Mr. Steen, motion 11-56 I believe is your 
motion. 

Motion ll-56: People of Paulatuk, X-ray Service 

M R. STEEN: Thank you, Mr. Speaker. 

WHE REAS the people of Paulatuk have not received X-ray services for 3 years; 

AND WHE REAS these people have the same right to receive medical services 
as all Canadians; 

NOW THE REFORE, I move that the Commissioner advise the Department of 
National Health and Welfare to take immediate steps to provide the 
necessary X-ray services to the residents of Paulatuk. 
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M R. SPEAKE R: Is there a seconder? Mr. Butters. Discussion, Mr. Steen? 

M R. S TEEN: Mr. Speaker, I think that the motion pretty well covers everything 
and I think everyone knows that the Department of National Health and Welfare 
have been providing the services to each community in the North. It is just 
that they have neglected to come into Paulatuk and now the people of Paulatuk 
have told me that they are not receiving the services, X-ray services, unless 
the people go to Inuvik for some reason or another. I do not think everybody 
can go to Inuvik, they can not afford it, because there are no scheduled 
services into Paulatuk. I feel that the Department of National Health and 
Welfare should go in and carry out the X-ray services that they/were doing 
three years ago. 

MR. SPEAKE R: Further discussion? Mr. Butters. 

M R. BUTTE RS: Just speaking in support of Mr. Steen's motion, I note in the 
medical reports for 1974 that tuberculosis, a disease long on the decline 
increased in incidence last year from 49 up to 66 persons contracting 
tuberculosis. 

Motion Carried 

M R. SPEAKE R: Further discussion? Question. All in favour? Contrary? 

Carried 

Are there any further motions? 

Item 8, tabling of documents. Are there any documents to be tabled? 

Item 9, continuing consideration in committee of the whole of bills and other 
matters. I take it that you would like to continue, the administration would 
like to continue consideration of Bill 9-56 first? Mr. Parker, Bill 9-56 
first? 

DEPUTY COMMISSI-ONE R PARKE R: Yes. 

MR. SPEAKE R: Council will resolve into committee of the whole to consider 
Bill 9-56, An Ordinance Respecting the Installation of Electrical E quipment 
and Wiring, with Mr. Butte�s in the chair. 

--- Council resolved into Committee of the Whole for consideration of Bill 9-56, 
Electrical Protection Ordinance, with Mr. Butters in the chair. 

P ROCEE DINGS IN COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE TO CONSIDE R BILL 9-56, ELECTRICAL 
P ROTECTION ORDINANCE 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : The committee will come to order to discuss, or 
continue to discuss, Bill 9-56, An Ordinance Respecting the Installation of 
Electrical E quipment and Wiring. I would be grateful if the Legal Advisor 
could bring us up to date or summarize what has happened last week and get us 
started on the right foot. 

LE GAL ADVISOR (Mr. Slaven) : Mr. Chairman, the committse in its consideration of 
this bill last week made certain chan�es. The three words., "mechanical, metallic 
or" were deleted from paragraph 2 (l) (b) . The words "and his decision is final 
and binding" were deleted from subclause 20 (3) . In clause 21 the word "June" 
was changed to "May" and clause 22 was deleted in its entirety. 



-221-

In addition, the committee brought up certain matters and referred them to 
the expert witnesses, Mr. Smith and Mr. Adrian, to discuss with myself. These 
pertained to paragraph 6(a), clause 7, clauses 15 through 18, and the possible 
consequential changes to clause 22. Mr. Adrian was at the witness table when 
this was last considered and is available today. If you wish, I suggest that 
the committee consider one by one the various matters that Mr. Adrian and 
myself will be making recommendations on, clauses 6 and 7 and the group of 
clauses 15 through 18. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Thank you. Mr. Legal Advisor. Will the committee 
invite Mr. Adrian to appear before us as a witness and assist us in working 
over these sections? 

- -- Agreed 

Mr. Adrian, would you please come forward? As I understand the situation, the 
work of the committee that remains is to consider t�e changes that have been 
made in the clauses that Council's committee referred to Mr. Adrian and our 
Legal Advisor for changes along the lines that we have suggested, as a result 
of our discussions. Before proceeding on a clause by clause examination of 
the new clauses, I wonder, Mr. Adrian, whether you would wish to outline for the 
committee the approach you took to the task that we assigned to you and 
Mr. Slaven? 

M R. ADRIAN: Thank you, Mr. Butters. In clause 6 we felt that we should insert 
the words "adequate notice". 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Order! There seems to be something wrong with the 
electrical system, at least the electrical connection with the witness table. 

MR. ADRIAN: Is that okay now? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): It seems to have corrected itself. Go ahead, sir. 

MR. ADRIAN: Paragraph 6 (a), we felt that we should add the words "we would give 
adequate notice prior to entering any premises and examining the same, or any 
electrical equipment". We feel that "adequate notice" would serve the purpose. 
We do not like to tie ourselves down administratively where we have to write 
letters in advance, but we feel that we should give adequate notice and we 
have inserted those words. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Before we discuss that, I would like to mention 
that Mr. Adrian is just giving us an over-all view of the decisions that were 
taken. Go ahead, Mr. Adrian. 

MR. ADRIAN: With regard to clause 7, it was suggested that we cover the 
private supply authority, but after discussing it and checking into it, I 
believe it is adequately covered in paragraph 7 (b) vlhere we could "order such 
an owner not to use electric energy in such electrical equipment until it is 
put in a condition satisfactory to the inspector". Since this would be a 
private person supplying his own electricity, it would be very hard for us to 
stop him, unless we physically disconnected the supply ourselves. We feel 
that it i� covered under 7(b). Where there is �n outside supply authority, the 
order can be issued against that supply authority. 

The other matter under question was the whole of the c1ause beginning at 
"Inspection of Electrical Work", numbered clauses 15, 16, 17 and 18 which we 
looked at as a unit. We changed the words, "No supply authority shall supp·ly 
electric energy to any electrical work". Where the word "equipment" appears we 
changed it to "electrical work". 
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The clause that was of some concern was subclause 18(2). This was inserted 
so that in areas where we do not have electrical inspectors readily available, 
the Commissioner may allow the supply authority to supply electrical energy to 
the electrical work covered by permit. The person must produce to the supply 
authority evidence that he has a permit covering the work. When the inspector 
visits the area or settlement, the electrical work covered by permits is 
inspected and any deficiencies would be recorded and required to be corrected. 
The permit system is the only logical method that we have of controlling the 
electrical work. Therefore, by changing the word "equipment" to "work" and 
leaving subclause 18(2) as is, gives us that administrative latitude that we 
require to realistically enforce this ordinance. I believe tho$e are the clauses 
that were questioned. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Thank you, Mr. Adrian. We will go down to a 
detailed study of each clause. I myself did not take any notes of your 
corrections or legal amendments, so I will ask the Legal Advisor when we come 
to each clause to indicate the amendment that is to be made and we will put it 
in our books. We will return to examine paragraph 6(a), unless there are any 
questions on Mr. Adrian's general statements. Mr. Legal Advisor, would you 
indicate to us where the words "give adequate notice" would fall in clause 6. 

LEGAL ADVISOR (Mr. Slaven): Mr. Chairman, paragraph 6(a) would be amended by 
inserting the words at the very beginning, "After giving adequate notice", 
so it will then read: "Any inspector may (a) after giving adequate notice at 
any reasonable time enter ... ", etc. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Are there any questions relating to the amendment 
that has been provided to us by the Legal Advisor, and explained by Mr. Adrian? 

Are Members of the committee satisfied? 

Agreed 

Clause 7, Mr. Legal Advisor. 

LEGAL ADVISOR (Mr. Slaven): Mr. Chairman, there is no change to clause 7. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Is clause 7 agreed by the committee? 

Agreed 

I think we should consider the clauses 15 to 18 together. Mr. Legal Advisor, 
would you advise us? 

LEGAL ADVISOR (Mr. Slaven): Mr. Chairman, subclause 15(2) the word "equipment" 
in the first line is struck out and replaced by the word "work". That is the 
last word in the first line of subclause (2) of clause 15. 

In subclause (3) of clause 15 in the middle of the second line, the two words 
"or equipment" are struck out. 

In clause 16 the last two words "or equipment" are struck out. 

In clause 17 two words in line two are struck out, the words being "and 
equipment", the second and third words of the second line: 

The final three words of clause 17, "equipment or wiring" are struck out and 
replaced by the word "work". 
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In subclause 18(1) in the second line, the word "equipment" is struck out and 
replaced by the word "work", and again in subclause 18(1) the last word 
"equipment" is struck out and replaced by the word "work". 

The final change in subclause (2) of clause 18, the second last word of the 
third line, the word "equipment" is struck out and replaced by the word "work". 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Have Members of the committee made all those 
changes? Does anybody wish - - whoever raised this point are they satisfied 
that the amendments made by the Legal Advisor and Mr. Adrian have met their 
requirements? Any comments? 

If there are no comments, I will return to clause 15 and ask if subclauses 
15 ( 1) ,  (2) and (3) as amended, are approved? Are Members agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 16, deleting the last two words, do the Members agree? 

-- - Agreed 

Clause 17, deletion of the words "equipment and wiring" and the addition of the 
last word in the sentence of the word " work", are Members agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

And clause 18, the deletions and substitutions as advised by the Legal Advisor 
in 18 (1) and 18(2) . Is that clause and its subclause now satisfactory? 

--- Agreed 

What was the requirement to examine clause 22, Mr. Legal Advisor? 
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LEGAL ADVISOR (Mr. Slaven): Mr. Chairman, it was originally clause 23, 
now renumbered 22 on page 12 entitled "offence and penalty" and you will 
note in subclause (2) thereof that there was a higher fine for clause 9 
and subclause 18 (1) and it was the committee's wish to consider this 
further after the necessary amendments had, been made to subclause 18 (1 ). 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Would the Member of the committee who was 
interested in discussing this further wish to have the floor? 

MR. NICKERSON: I think as cla�se 18 (1) now stands that there will be 
no necessary change in the new clause 22, so I think it will be okay as 
it stands. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): When you say "as it stands" you mean as the 
original draft was set out, is that correct, or the changes that were 
suggested by our Legal Advisor? 

M�. NICKERSON: Yes, the new clause 22 as it now appears in the book 
without any amendment would appear to be in order because we have not 
really changed 18 (1) to any great extent. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Thank you. Are there any further comments 
on the new clause 22? Is it agreed? 

--- Agreed 
Then, the only matter that remains for this bill is to return to clause 1, 
the short title. Do I have the agreement of Members with regard to the 
title of this proposed ordinance? 

--- Agreed 

Do Members then approve the bill as a whole? 

Agreed 

May I then report the bill ready for third reading? 

Agreed 

MR. SPEAKER: Council will now come to order. Mr. Butters? 

Report of the Committee of the Whole of Bill 9-56, Electrical Protection 
Ordinance 

MR. BUTTERS: Mr. Speaker, your committee has considered Bill 9-56, 
An Ordinance Respecting the Installation of Electrical Equipment and 
Wiring, and with a number of amendments that bill is now ready for 
third reading. With your indulgence, sir, because I am not too familiar 
with the exact amendments, I would be grateful if the Legal Advisor could 
provide them for the record, 

MR. SPEAKER: Right, 

LEGAL ADVISOR (Mr. Slaven): Mr. Speaker, the fir st amendment is in 
paragraph 2 (l ) (b) in the second last line thereof the words "mechanical, 
metallic or" are struck out. 

The next change is in paragraph 6 (a) where the words "after giving 
adequate notice" are inserted right at the beginning of that paragraph. 

Subclause 15 (2) is amended by deleting the word "equipment" in the first 
line thereof and replacing it with the word "work". Subclause 15 (3) is 
amended in the second line thereof by deleting the words "or equipment". 
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Clause 16 is amended by deleting the last two words thereof "or equipment". 

Clause 17 is amended by deleting two words in line two, the words being 
"and equipment". Clause 17 is further amended by deleting the final 
three words thereof "equipment or wiring" and replacing them with the 
word "work". 

Subclause 18 (1) is amended in the second line by deleting the word 
"equipment" and replacing it with the word "work" and is further amended 
by deleting the final word of the clause "equipment" and replacing it 
with the word "work". Subclause (2) of clause 18 is amended by deleting 
the word "equipment" in line three and replacing it with the word "work". 

Subclause (3) of clause 20 is amended by deleting the final seven words 
thereof being "and his decision is final and binding". 

Clause 21 is amended in the second line thereof by deleting the word 
"June" and replacing it with the word "May". 

The final amendment is the complete deletion of clause 22 which results 
in the renumbering of the final four clauses to read 22, 23, 24 and 25 
instead of 23, 24, 25 and 26. 

MR. S PEAKER: From the administration's point of view, I assume the next 
priority is Bill 10-56? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Speaker, yes, Bill 10-56 among the bills. 
Mr. Speaker, if it is at all possible we would like very much to deal 
with the item, appointments by Commissioner in Council on the top of 
page 2, some time today because of the availability of staff. It would 
be appropriate as far as we are concerned. 

MR. S PEAKER: Council will resolve into committee of the whole just 
a moment, I guess I will need a motion on this one because we have not 
been in on this one before. May I have a motion to resolve into 
committee of the whole to consider appointment by the Commissioner in 
Council to the Northwest Territories Water Board and to the board of 
Northern Canada Power Commission? Who will move that? Mr. Pearson. 
Seconded by Mr. Mccallum. All in favour? Contrary? 

--- Carried 

Council will resolve into committee of the whole to consider the 
appointment by Commissioner in Council to the Northwest Territories 
Water Board and to the Board of Directors, Northern Canada Power Commission 
with Mr. Butters in the chair. 

--- Council resolved into Committee of the Whole for consideration of 
Appointments by Commissioner in Council with Mr. Butters in the chair. 

PROCEEDINGS IN COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE TO CONSIDER APPOINTMENTS BY 
COMMISSIONER IN COUNCIL 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Committee will come to order. We are to 
examine this matter of appointments to the Northwest Territories Water 
Board. Before asking for general background from, possi'bly the Deputy 
Commissioner, I am wondering whether some knowledgeable people who are 
residents in Yellowknife and who are apparently members of this board are 
available for service as witnesses. I see Mr. Murray Morison and Mr. Joe 
Bergasse are members of this board. Do we have any witnesses, Mr. Deputy 
Commissioner? 
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Industry Representative on Water Board 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman, Mr, Joe Bergasse, who is the 
vice-chairman and was originally appointed on the recommendation of this 
Council, is available and could speak to you on this subject. Could I, 
Mr. Chairman, draw committee Members' attention to a paper, a single 
sheet which was circulated several days ago? I appreciate that you have 
your copy, If other Members do not, perhaps we could dig them out for 
them. At the bottom of this paper you will note that there are two 
vacancies at the present time. One of the vacancies is due to the fact 
that Mr. Archie Campbell who was assistant manager of the Giant Mine has 
resigned due to moving to another location. It has become trad�tional 
that there be an industry representative on this board in order to bring 
a certain level of industry viewpoint and industry expertise to the board. 
The administration wishes to recommend to Council Members the appointment 
of Mr. W. H.R. Gibney who is the manager of the Pine Point operation. 

Mr. Gibney, should he be approached, has indicated his willingness to 
accept such an appointment. Mr. Gibney has a good deal of experience 
in the mining industry and in the use of water. Furthermore, his company 
has undergone examination by the Water Board and, therefore, is not 
likely to be re-examined in the very near future. However, were this to 
happen then, of course, he would have to stand aside while those discussions 
took place. However, I can recommend very strongly to Members that such 
a person be appointed to the board. 

The other vacancy was created by the resignation of Mr. Lyle Trimble, 
former Councillor. Mr. Trimble resigned some few 'months ago. There is 
a question as to whether or not a territorial Council Member may properly 
or legally sit on the Water Board and it does appear, at least the advice 
we have had thus far, is that a Council Member may not sit on the board, 
but I leave this with you and perhaps you might wish to discuss this with 
the Legal Advisor. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Does everybody have a copy of the sheet 
referred to by the Deputy Commissioner on which is a list of the present 
members of the Water Board? Is there anybody who wishes one from the 
Clerk of the Council? Everybody is happy. I wonder if I have your 
permission to invite Mr. Bergasse, who is in the house, to attend us 
during this time? 

Agreed 

Mr. Bergasse, would you please join us. Mr. Searle? 

Incentive for Industry to Comply with Regulations 

MR. SEARLE: Mr. Chairman, if I could assist in giving a little more 
background on this, I was part of the committee of Council which considered 
originally the appointments that had to �e made by Commissioner in Council. 
Certainly what Mr. Parker has said is correct. The reason we wanted some 
industry people, people directly involved in mining on the Water Board, 
was so that there would be a real incentive for the industry people themselves 
to "clean up their act" so to speak. In other words, .we wanted the industry 
to be involved and knowledgeable and we thought that, to the extent at 
least, a person from a particular mine was on the board s�ould not 
presumably - - we should not have to presumably worry about that operation 
complying. As well, of course, we wanted to make sure there was someone 
knowledgeable from the industry on the board because otherwise it is full 
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of territorial and federal civil servants who may not have a great deal 
of knowledge from a practical point of view as to an operating entity. 
In other words, you know, there are people from the Department of 
Environment, there are people from Department of Indian Affairs and 
Northern Development etc., and it was our feeling that the Minister could 
appoint the government representatives and what we should do is make sure 
we get some people from the public. 

Eligibility of Council Member 

Secondly, we felt that the area of resources was a very important area 
and water is a very important resource. Because it is such an important 
resource, we felt that this Council should have a direct representation 
on that board and that is why we appointed the then dean of the Council, 
Mr. Lyle Trimble, to the board, I personally favour the. replacement 
suggested in Mr. Gibney, because that continues that continuity of 
mining input. But I would like to inquire further into why a Member of 
this Council is regarded from a legal point of view as ineligible, 
because that certainly does not appear anywhere in the act. You know, 
if this Council took the same view as the last one as to the importance 
of this resource, then presumably they would want to reappoint someone 
from this Council to the Water Board. Before it seems we can do that we 
had better clear up one way or another what the impediment is. I guess 
that is something for Mr. Slaven to tell us. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : I think, Mr. Deputy Commissioner, the question 
that has been put by Mr. Searle is of interest to all Members of the 
committee and I will ask the Legal Advisor to provide us with a decision 
on that. 

LEGAL ADVIS OR (Mr. Slaven): Mr. Chairman, if there is an impediment, it 
arises because of paragraph 7 (l) (c) to the effect that no one can be a 
Member of Council, "who is a person accepting or holding any office, 
commission or employment in the service of the Government of Canada or 
of the territories to which any salary, fee, wages, allowance, emolument 
or profit is in any way attached". 

Northern Inland Waters Act 

I have looked through the Northern Inland Waters Act, the federal act under 
which the appointments to the Water .Board are made, and I can not find 
anything in the act that provides for any fee or even for any expenses for 
members of the board; neither do I see a regulation-making power which 
specifically provides for that. However, I suppose it could be done 
under the general regulation- making power. I had a very short whispered 
conversation with Mr. Bergasse and from what he told me I take it that a 
fee does not necessarily attach -- he might explain to us the arrangement 
that has allowed a Member of Council to sit on the board before. Of 
course I would be quite happy to receive any comments from the Deputy 
Commissioner, who is familiar with the board. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Mr. Bergasse, do you have any information 
to contribute at this point? 

MR. BERGASSE: Mr. Chairman, under the rules and procedures of the board, 
clause 1 (7) says that: "Non-government members of the board can avail 
themselves of a $50 fee for professional services plus travel expenses and 
a $15 per day composite allowance for meals and incidental expenses. The 
Department of Indian Affairs and Northern Development will reimburse 
members by means of a normal service contract". 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Thank you. I was more interested in 
receiving an answer as to the reasons why a Member of Council should be 
disqualified. If you have nothing to say on that, I will ask the 
Deputy Commissioner. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman, that is precisely what Mr. Bergasse 
was drawing attention to. It is neither his nor my wish to comment on 
whether a Member of Council should or should not sit on the Water Board 
but merely to advise of any pitfalls, and one of the pitfalls that must 
be considered is that if a Member sits on the Water Board and wishes 
to receive the daily honorarium which is available to him, it seems to us 
that he would be in conflict with the Council Ordinance. In fact Council 
Members may wish to see an amendment to the Council Ordinance, ; I do 
not know, but we just point this out to you for your information. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): It would appear from the discu�sion that 
the matter relates to the Council Ordinance, an ordinance which this body 
puts together and drafts. I wonder if the correct procedure might not be 
to refer Mr. Searle's pro blem to the chairman of the legislation committee 
to examine? 

Amend Council Ordinance or Member Decline Fee 

MR. SEARLE: Mr. Chairman, I have got the answer I wanted and I think 
it is clear to me where the problem lies. The rules referred to made 
by the board itself say that non-government members of the board may, if 
they wish, receive a $50 per day fee. It is clear then that one of 
two things have to happen if we were to appoint a Member of this Council. 
Either you appoint a Member who clearly understands that he should 
decline to receive a $50 per day fee, or you amend the territorial Council 
Ordinance providing an exception therein where Members are appointed to 
serve on various government boards and commissions. It is clear to me 
that you must do one of those two things. It would seem appropriate 
in this committee of the whole to discuss which of the two courses of 
action we should take because it seems to me that this will be a 
recurring problem, if this Council wants to appoint persons from its 
own membership to these various bodies. 
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Suggest Council Ordinance be Amended 

Just speaking to the problem, personally, I would not mind if I were 
the one to be appointed - - I am not suggesting I am in fact to the 
contrary -- but I would appoint a person without the $50 per day fee. 
However, if you got into a week or two-week hearing, I might have wished 
that instead the Council Ordinance had been amended, because I would 
be required to be away from my normal employment and I could not stand 
that. A day or two I would not mind. Other people, depending on the 
person 's financial situation, may be unable to be away even for a day 
or two, so it seems to me the only fair thing to do would be to suggest 
that the Council Ordinance is amended, because surely you do not want 
to be appointing persons on the basis of their outside financial ability. 
In other words, I do not think you want to remove three- quarters of the 
Members of this Council from being able to participate simply because 
they could not afford to and hence limit the participation on these 
various bodies to the more wealthy three or four Members. I would think, 
therefore, that what we need is a motion to bring back in an appropriate 
amendment to the Council Ordinance to permit this Council to make appoint­
ments and, therefore, exceptions. That would be my recommendation. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Any further discussion on this point? Mr. 
Pearson? 

MR. PEARSON: I do not have the list in front of me, but how many native 
_people are there on the board? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): I can not identify any. 

No Native People on Board 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PA RKER: Mr. Chairman, there are no native people on 
the board at the present time. We have been seeking a nomination from 
Councillor Wah-Shee for some months now and I asked him if he would put 
forward one or two or three names as a recommendation that we could place 
before this Council. However, we did not receive such a nomination in 
time for this meeting. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr. Nickerson. 

MR. NICKERSON: Mr. Chairman, I would like to voice my agreement with 
my colleague, Mr. Searle. I think it should be a recommendation of 
this committee to Council that the possible amendment to the Northwest 
Territories Council Ordinance allowing Members to receive allowances or 
honorariums for serving on such boards, be made. Certainly I know in 
my own case that if I was ever party to a board like that where there 
was any amount of work involved at all it would be absolutely impossible 
for me to do this if I was not able to receive some form of recompense. 
Would it now be in order for me to move that such be a recommendation of this 
committee to Council? 

Agreed 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): I will accept the.motion. Would you write it 
out for me, please? Until I receive the motion we can continue to discuss 
this matter. , It will be the same discussion whether have the motion 
here or not. 

MR. BARNABY: What was the Water Board set up to do? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Which of our knowledgeable experts can answer 
that? 



-230-

Function of Water Board 

MR. BERGASSE: The Water Board, Mr. Chairman, was set up to license the 
industrial usage of water to ensure maximum utilization of water as a 
resource, in 1972. The act was promulgated, I think, in April of 1972. 
The act specifically is the Northern Inland Waters Act. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr. Barnaby, I regret that circumstances have 
plunged us right into a discussion on the detail and I do not wish to 
prevent any Members from asking general questions with regard to the 
management responsibility of the Water Board and the authority under which 
it has been constituted. Are there any further questions with regard to 
the operation or management of this body or the work that this body 
has done over the past two or three years? 

MR. SEARLE: Well, just adding to what Mr. Bergasse said, this board not 
only considers water use, but more specifically regulates the disposal 
of waste materials into water and has a tremendous role therefore, as you 
can imagine. But leaving that, Mr. Chairman, the reason I requested the 
floor was that I wanted to be sure that we are talking about two vacancies, 
are we, that we are filling? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Well, Mr. Searle, I have not formally accepted 
the motion and I intend to do so. But I think we should be sure that 
Members have the full opportunity for general discussion before we get 
into that. 

MR. SEARLE: I am not putting forward a motion. I am just inquiring. Is 
it two? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Two. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): When do you expect, Mr. Deputy Commissioner, 
that the names you have requested from Councillor Wah-Shee will be 
available? Is there an indication that they will be available to this 
committee? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: have no idea, Mr. Chairman. 

Management of Provincial Water Systems 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): have a general question of Mr. Bergasse while 
I am waiting for the motion. This relates to the reason I know that Mr. 
Trimble was so keen to be a member of the board and that is relative 
to a concern he brought before this Council, being PRIME -- I forget 
the whole title, but it is a management of water systems in the provinces 
which foreseeably or possibly could cut down the amount of water actually 
flowing into the Great Slave Lake and the Mackenzie River system and 
my question, sir, is does the Water Board have contact or communication 
with similar agencies in the provinces and more particularly in the 
province of Alberta? 

MR. BERGASSE: Yes, Mr. Chairman, the Water Board through its chairman, 
who is a member of the Department of Indian and Northern Affairs, has 
contact with the provinces that would have water, •that the diversion of 
that water could have an effect on the Mackenzie watershed. In addition 
to this, to the contact through the chairman of the Water Board, there 
is also an interdepartmental committee with representatives at the 
deputy minister level from Saskatchewan, Alberta, British Columbia, with 
representatives from the Department of Environment and the Department of 
Indian and Northern Affairs that meet t�o or three times a year to discuss 
plans that the provinces might have for usage of water that could have an 
effect on the Mackenzie watershed. 
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Diversion of Water 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters) : As a s i mpli fication of the question, i n  view 
of the s i tuati on that Mr. Searle outlined where water is an extremely 
valuable resource of the North, have there been any discussi ons during 
your membershi p on the committee i n  whi ch d i versi ons of water presently 
flow i ng i nto the northern system have been discussed and cons idered 
or recommended by any of the provincial jur i sdi ctions? 

MR. BERGASSE: Not on the Water Board, but on the interdepartmental commi ttee, 
I think Briti sh Columbi a and Saskatchewan indicated long-term plans that 
they might have, but I do not th i nk that i t  has gone any further than that. 
Certa i nly, as a result of th i s  commi ttee wh i ch was set up or came up as 
a result of a meet i ng i n  June of 1972, certainly the provinces have 
indicated the i r  w i lli ngness and the i r  concern or any possible w i lli ngness 
to d i scuss th i s, any d i versi on of water and certa i nly they are prepared 
to li sten. I do not think as a result of thi s  commi ttee that any act i on 
will be taken by the provinces w i thout full consultat i on as to what the 
possible effects might be. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): How w i ll Council learn what you people are 
speaking of regardi ng some of the d i rect i mpact of these proposals on 
Members ' constituencies? Is there a method of reporting to Counci l  on an 
annual basis by the board? 

Informati on Bank 

MR. BERGASSE: Yes, there should be, Mr. Chairman, but at the moment this 
commi ttee has not d i scussed any poss i ble di vers i on of water yet. It has 
met, I think, three t imes since 1972 and it has been concerned primari ly 
w i th the building of an informat i on bank of all the informati on that 
i s  avai la ble at the moment on the Mackenz i e  watershed. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) :  I was more interested i n  the reporting 
mechanism to Council. Further general di scussion, questions of Mr. 
Bergasse, or the Deputy Commi ssioner? 

Dredg i ng of Mackenzie  River 

MR. STEEN: Mr. Cha i rman, three weeks ago there was a meeti ng in Edmonton, 
in the Edmonton Plaza Hotel, concerning dredging the Mackenzie River in 
ei ght places. I bel ieve the terr i tor i al government was asked to attend 
th i s  meeting and they have turned down the i nvitation. I wonder if they 
know anything about i t. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr. Deputy Commiss i oner, can you enli ghten us? 

DEPUTY COMMISS IONER PARKER: Mr. Cha i rman, which meeti ng was that again? 
I know i t  was on the dredg i ng of the Mackenzie R i ver , but when was th i s  
proposed to be held and who was calling it? 

MR. STEEN: I am not sure who called i t, but our counci l  sent a representat i ve 
down to thi s  meeting in Edmonton and it was a federal conference, with 
federal people w i th a number of business people � The answer that was 
brought back to us or the news that was brought back to us sa i d  that the 
terr i torial government people were asked to attend the board but said 
that they d i d  not have the t i me. 
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DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Yes, Mr. Chairman, I know of that meeting. 
I must say that I did not realize that we did not have a representative 
there. Most years we have a representative there, our Department of 
Public Works, and as I say, I did not realize that we did not have a 
representative present. We are doing our best to restrict expenditures 
on travel, but I am suprised that we did not have someone there for this 
one because that is an important committee. We are anxious to take part 
in any discussions on dredging of the Mackenzie and I can not give any 
further explanation to the Members at the moment. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Are there any further general questions before 
I proceed to accept Mr. Nickerson's motion? Mr. Steen , are y o w  satisfied? 

MR. STEEN: Not too satisfied, because there is no use to have a Water 
Board if we can . send any body on to these places where it involves areas 
like the Mackenzie River and also the dredging of the harbour �t 
Tuktoyaktuk . I felt if we are going to have a committee we had better 
start sending these people to these invitations . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): In my understanding there were two different 
bodies involved and their responsibility is more in the sphere of the 
territorial government and by an oversight for which the Deputy 
Commissioner is very sorry , no member of his administration so attended 
the Water Board meeting , a meeting of an independent body of government 
people and businessmen or northern interests who act in a manner which 
I think gives them a direct responsibility to the people of the North. 

Subcommittee Investiqates 

MR. BERGASSE: Mr. Chairman, this matter of the dredging of the Mackenzie 
that Councillor Steen is referring to has been discussed in a very 
preliminary stage at the Water Board meetings. The Water Board has set up 
below it a technical subcommittee which investigates and does all the 
initial write up of the studying of the licences or any proposals that 
might be coming up. This technical subcommittee is made up of -- each 
member of the Water Board appoints somebody or can do it himself to be 
on this technical subcommittee and they put the final proposal prior 
to a licence being granted before the Water Board, then the Water Board 
reviews it and either accepts the licence or drops the licence or drops 
it subject to certain conditions that the technical subcommittee has 
recommended. The technical subcommittee will be looking very closely 
at this whole matter. This was just a preliminary meeting. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Did the Water Board have any input into the 
meeting that Mr. Steen was talking about? 

MR. BERGASSE: Not as the Water Board, no. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters): Would the Water Board ordinarily have any 
input into such meetings as Mr. Steen describes? 

MR. BERGASSE: It may or may not , depending on what stage the application 
for the licence had reached. 

MR . STEEN: Just a further thing. All I am talking about here is that these 
people are talking about our doorstep or backyard and I j �st wanted to make 
it clear that we should send people out to these meetings. 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters ) :  I would think the Deputy Commissioner agrees 
that when Mr. Nickerson's motion is before us this will be an avenue by 
which Council can ens u re this is done by one of its own Members. Is there 
any f urther discussion? 

MR. PEARSON: Mr. Chairman, again I would j ust like to ask the same question: 
What attempt has been made by the board to name native people to serve on 
it? The Deputy Commissioner tells us  that he has been in contact with 
Councillor Wah-Shee and his organization but that is only one organization 
in the Northwest Ter ritories. There are many individu al natives and there 
are many who do not belong to organizations who could make a contribution. 
There is the Inuit Tapirisat and Committee for Original PeopleJ s Entitlement 
and all kinds of others. It seems to me the attempt by whoever is responsible 
has been Yery feeble indeed. When we are dealing with the Northwest 
Territories Water Board, there a re seven members, all of them, I think without 
any exception, southern Canadians, except for Mr. Bergasse and Mr. D ubinsky. 
One wonders. 
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Industrial Uses of Water 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman, the operation of the Water Board 
in that it is dealing to a very great extent with industrial uses of water, 
as Mr. Bergasse has suggested, has been to a very great extent concerned with 
the Mackenzie area and perhaps that is one of the reasons why we approached 
Mr, Wah-Shee. In addition to that, we recognize that he is head of the 
Federation of Peoples North of Sixty and as such we seemed to believe that 
he was a very proper person to approach for a nomination. 

The third point I would like to make is that it is only a matter of a few 
months since Mr. Trimble resigned, and although he was not acti�e on the 
committee, he did not resign until relatively recently, 'so a vacancy di� not 
exist until just recently. I would like to say that our administration \most 
assuredly supports the appointment of a native person to the Water Board. 

\ 
THE CHAIRMAN (Mr, Butters): Mr. Ernerk. 

\ \ 
Possibility of Enlarging Water Board \ 

MR. ERNERK: Mr. Chairman, my first question is I wonder why we have sev�n\ 
members on the Water Board and I wonder if there is any possibility of enlarging 
this board to, let us say, ten in the future. I am thinking about the numb�r 
of companies who operate in the Eastern Arctic. There will be some develop�ent 
taking place in the Eastern Arctic and the High Arctic. These companies ar� 
involved with the inland waters such as the Baker Lake area, the whole Hudsoh 
Bay coast area, places like Aberdeen, Schultz Lake and Yathkyed. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Mr. Bergasse, does the act permit this or would we 
require an amendment? 

MR. BERGASSE: The Northern Inland Waters Act, I should point out, is a 
federal act administered by the Department of Indian and Northern Affairs. Any 
increase in the number of members would mean an amendment to the act. I 
would also like to point out that of the total nine members, six are appointed 
by the federal government and three are named by the Commissioner in Council 
under the terms of the ac t .  

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Councillor Ernerk, do you feel in view of the 
reply you would like to see an enlargment? Possibly we could use the same 
approach that Mr. Nickerson will be using by a resolution. 

MR. ERNERK: Mr. Chairman, my reason for asking for more members in the future, 
let us say, in five years from now, is that the companies who operate outside 
of places like Baker Lake, Rankin Inlet, Eskimo Point and in the High Arc tic -­
I am not about to name the companies who operate in that area -- but these 
people are involved with water in the inland just as much as the people in the 
western part of the Northwest Territories are involved, 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): I think the committee will agree it is •just now a 
matter of procedure, and a motion or a resolution along the lines you have 
suggested might be in order. · Any further general discussion before proceeding 
to Mr. Nickerson's motion? Do I have your permission -- do you wish to state 
your motion, Mr. Nickerson, and then we can discuss any specifics with regard 
to it? 
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Motion to Amend Council Ordinance 

MR. NICKE RSON: I move that this committee recommend to Council that the Council 
Ordinance be amended to permit Members serving on government boards and 
commissions to receive compensation for their efforts as members of such bodies. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr. Nickerson has moved that this committee 
recommend to Council that the Council Ordinance be amended to permit Members 
serving on government boards and commissions to receive compensation for their 
efforts as members of such bodies. Is there any discussion regarding the need 
for such an amendment to our own ordinance? This is something that I believe 
can be drafted and referred to our legislation committee for checking and be 
referred back to us for approval at a later session of Council. Could it even 
be done at this time, Mr. Legal Advisor? 

LEGAL ADVISOR (Mr. Slaven) : Mr. Chairman, I think a great deal of thought should 
go into what it should contain. It occurs to me that very definitely there are 
boards where this Council would not want some of its Members to serve, and the 
public also. You may want to restrict this amendment only to boards that are 
appointed · by the Commissioner in Council or on the recommendation of the 
Commissioner in Council, so Council would then have control over what boards 
its Members sit on. I would think likely there are boards where the public 
might consider there would be conflicts of interest if Council Members were on 
them. There would be no difficulty in preparing the draft amendment. It would 
only be a few words, but I think we would want to know what types of boards and 
bodies -- not just the types, but all the individual ones we are talking about 
before we make a decision to go ahead. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Is it not true that if we wish a Member of this 
Council to fill one of the vacancies that the amendment would have to be made 
during this session? 

LEGAL ADVISOR (Mr. Slaven): That is correct, Mr. Chairman, unless the board 
changes its rules. I might also point out that the appointment is not made 
by the Commissioner in Council; the appointment is made by the Minister on the 
recommendation of the Commissioner in Council. Accordingly, you could make 
your recommendation now on the understanding that the appointment itself would 
not be made until the necessary changes had been made. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Mr. Searle? 

Member Should Start to Serve Without Impediment 

MR. SEARLE: Well, it. seems to me, Mr. Chairman, that we should surely refer 
this to the legislation drafting people. The purpose clearly is this, it seems 
to me: To come up with an amendment, if we can, that would permit appointments 
to be made either by Commissioner in Council or appointments where the 
Commissioner in Council recommends Members of this house, and I think it is 
just that simple, to ask the legislation drafting people if such an amendment 
can be made, because if you then go and get to stage two here, hopefully some 
time this morning, which is to talk about the specific appointments, assuming 
for a moment that you wish to replace Mr. Trimble by a Member of this Council, 
then I know this Water Board has many things under consideration and surely he 
should start to serve right away without impediment. So I suggest we proceed 
on that basis. I suggest that that motion contains the nucleus of the thought 
and that Mr. Slaven ' s  people simply produce to a meeting of the standing 
committee on legislation, if they can, a draft amendment to that effect. 

On that understanding, I would suggest we move on to discuss specifically -- call 
the question on that motion -- what we want. What recommendation has been made 
on Mr. Gibney? 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : You heard the contribution of Mr. Searle with 
respect to the motion. Is there any further discussion on the procedure? 
Mr. Steen , I am sorry. 

M R. STEEN: I think we should stop worrying about conflict of interest and put 
one of our men on there , as long as he does not say that he is unwilling to be 
on the board. I think we should just get to the point. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : The question has been called. Is there any further 
discussion? All those in favour of the motion and I will read it: I move that 
this committee recommend to Council that the Council Ordinance ,be amended to 
permit Members serving on government boards and commissions to receive 
compensation for their efforts as members of such bodies. 

Motion Carried 

All those in favour? Contrary? It appears to be supported wholeheartedly. 
Mr. Legal Advisor. 

LEGAL ADVISOR (Mr. Slaven) : Mr. Chairman , I wonder if I could ask a question 
just as a direction to the people preparing the amendment. Is it the wish of 
Council that this amendment apply to members of boards and commissions appointed 
by the Commissioner ,  for example , the Liquor Licensing Board , the Highway 
Transport Board? These appointments are made by the Commissioner. Does Council 
wish only for this amendment to apply where the appointments are made by 
Commissioner in Council or on the recommendation of Commissioner in Council? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Possibly , Mr. Legal Advisor , unless some Members 
feel otherwise , we could leave that as a matter of consideration for the 
legislation committee. The motion has been carried and we can move on now to 
the second area of our concern, which is the names of those persons whom we 
might wish to recommend for such office. We have one. I wonder . . .  

MR. LYALL:  On a point of order. Mr. Chairman , seeing that some of us have to 
sit through this Council session with things like ties that we really do not 
like to wear , could consideration be given so that we can keep the smoking down 
to a minimum , pipes and cigars? We have to sit with our ties on and I would 
rather not have two things making me uncomfortable , 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Not being ad dicted to the weed , I can not give 
you any assurance that I will be cutting down. I think the suggestion is a 
very valid one. It is not the first time this suggestion has been made in 
Council and I trust that other Members will recognize that non-smokers have 
difficulty in such situations. 

Am I correct in understanding that coffee is ready? Before beginning on this new 
matter of membership of the board , possibly we could have coffee , Mr. Pearson? 

MR. PEARSON: I was just going to say perhaps we could have a smoking section. 

MR. SEARLE: The first three rows . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : With your permission ' then we will recess for coffee 
for 15 minutes. 

SHORT RECESS 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): The committee will come to order. I 
remind Members that we can not sit legally as a Council or committee 
of Council unless there is a majority of Council present as a quorum to 
discuss business and that is eight Councillors present , including the 
chairman. As chairman on any committee I serve , I will wait until there 
are seven Members in their seats before beginning business. 

When we broke for coffee we were beginning to look at names of individuals 
whom we would like to consider as potential members of this board. Just 
before I receive comments or suggestions on that point , I remind Members 
that there is the one matter of Mr. Ernerk ' s  motion if he wi�hes to move 
it. I will try to remember to ask him at the end of the discussion 
whether he has a motion or amendment requesting the federal government 
to seek an amendment of the act to co�stitute a larger board. 

W. H. R. Gibney Proposed as Member of Water Board • 

Discussion on membership of the Water Board. Could we have the 
recommendation of the administration? Correct me , Mr. Deputy , is it 
H. R. Gibney , G-I-B-N-E-Y? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: It is W. H. R. , as in William. 

MR. McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman , just on a point of clarification , is that 
Dr. Frost who is also a member of the Territorial Hospital Insurance Services 
Board? Is it one and the same person? 

MR. BERGASSE: Yes. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Any other general comments or suggestions? 

MR. McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman , am I to understand that under the present 
set-up there were nine people , six appointed by the Minister , three by 
the Commissioner in Council and that there is one position that is vacant 
under those terms? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman , just to be completely clear , 
Council has the right to make recommendations on three members. Mr. Bergasse 
is a continuing member , there are two vacancies created by the resignations 
of Mr. Archie Campbell and Mr. Lyle Trimble. The administration recommends 
the appointment of Mr. Gibney and seeks the appointment of one further 
person and has said , with Council 's indulgence , we suggest that it would 
be appropriate that a native person be appointed. 

Tenure of Appointment 

MR. McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman , is there a tenure to the appointment? The 
third member from the Northwest Territories I think is a gentleman from 
Hay River but I forget the name. Dubinsky? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Yes. 

MR. McCALLUM: I would just like to know is there a tenure , is there a 
time or a period along the way when his time to serve on that board is up? 

MR. BE RGASSE: Mr. Chairman , there is no official tenure laid down under 
the act. The turnover on the federal members has been such that at one 
point in time it was not consi dered necessary. The three named by the 
Commissioner in Council , the recommendation is that these serve for the 
length of one Counc ·i l ,  i . e . , four years. 
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MR. McCALLUM: A further comment then, Mr. Chairman. Am I to understand 
from Mr. Bergasse's suggestion that there is no need for the feds, that 
they are there at the Minister's pleasure? 

MR. BERGASSE: That is right, Mr. Chairman. 

MR. McCALLUM: I would, Mr . Chairman, support the administration's 
appointment of Mr. Gibney. I think that Mr. Gibney would be a very 
good person to represent the Council. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Is that a motion? 

Motion that ·Mr. Gibney be Appointed to Water Board 

MR. McCALLUM: With that in mind I would be prepared to make a motion 
that this committee recommend to Council that Mr . W.H.R. Gibney be named 
to the Northwest Territories Water Board, 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr, Butters) : Recommend to Council? 

MR. McCALLUM: I take it that is the procedure. We are in committee of 
the whole and the motion would be recommended to Council. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): That Mr. W. H. R. Gibney - - what did you say? 

MR. McCALLUM: . , , be named to the Northwest Territories Water Board, 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): There is a motion recommending that Mr. Gibney 
be named to the Northwest Territories Water Board. Discussion on 
the motion? 

MR. SEARLE: Question? 

MR. STEEN: I am wondering who this fellow is, who are we talking about? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Mr. Deputy Commissioner, you gave a brief 
resume of Mr. Gibney's qualifications a little while ago. Could you 
repeat those and maybe elaborate? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Gibney is the general manager of the 
�ine Point operations for Cominco at Pine Point. He has li ved and worked 
in the Northwest Territories for many years, on two separate occasions, 
in the Pine Point area , His interest in community affairs is very well 
known and I must say that from the standpoint of our efforts to see 
northern residents gain employment in industry, Mr. Gibney has been one 
of the very strongest and most able supporters of that proposal. Mr. Gibney 
has worked very, very hard within his own operations to see that northern 
residents receive jobs and I can think of no one who is better qual i fied 
for this appointment, both to speak for industry, since he is a mining 
engineer, and as a resident of the country. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr. Steen, is that a satisfactory explanation? 

MR. STEEN: Mr. Chairman, I am wondering is he one of the guys we are 
going to elect to the board or is he the only guy? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): There are two vacancies to be filled in my 
understanding and this is to be one recommendation to fill one vacancy. 
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MR. STEEN: That answers it. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr. Barnaby? 

MR. BARNABY: From what I can see here on the list of the board , everybody 
is either a civil servant or else like this guy that we have just 
recommended , involved in exploitation of another resource. So we never 
can get some people in there who will protect what we have. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): I am not sure whether you are expecting an 
answer to your question , Mr. Barnaby , but I do believe that the motion 
passed previously to enable a Member of this Council , possibly such as 
yourself , to serve on the board would probably go a long way towards doing 
what you require. 

MR. STEEN: One of the Councillors is not here at this time but he has 
expressed interest to sit on the board and was wondering if we should 
wait until he gets here. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Probably by way of clarification , maybe 
the mover of the motion could assist me , I am assuming that your motion 
is referring to one individual, and that at this point we are not compiling 
a list of people whom we be l ieve we could recommend to sit on the board. 
This motion refers to one person, if the motion passes. Am I right , 
Mr. McCallum? 

MR. McCALLUM: That is right , Mr. Chairman. That is one of the two people. 
We are going to recommend two, I am recommending one. 

MR. LYALL: Can we get that motion through first before we go into 
discussing who we are going to recommend from this Council? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Yes, this is what I was attempting to 
ascertain and Mr. Mccallum has indicated we are talking about this one 
man only. 

MR. SEARLE: Question. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Any further discussion? Shall I cal 1 the 
question? 

MR. BARNABY: What is there to discuss if there is only one person? 
mean, everybody's mind i s  made up already, it looks like. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): All those in favour of the motion of 
Mr. McCallum which is to move that this committee recommend the appointment 
of Mr. Gibney? All those in favour? Contrary? 

Motion Carried 

I recognize two contraries. The motion is passed that this committee will 
recommend to Council that W. H. R. Gibney be named to the Northwest 
Territories Water Board. 

What further procedure is suggested by Members to fill the second position? 

MR. LYALL: Is it proper to go by  nomination? 
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Nominations for Member to Sit on Water Board 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Would Members of the committee wish to 
make nominations or name people whom they believe should be considered 
for this vacancy? 

Agreed 

MR .  LYALL: I would like to nominate Mr, Steen. 

MR. STEEN: Mr. Chairman, I decline from the position because I am not 
fully aware of what the duties for this Water Board are and I think it 
would be a conflict of interest with my business. I feel if I get 
involved in too many things, I wil l have to drop some of my own business. 
So, therefore, I will have to refrain from accepting. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters): Thank you. Further nominations? 

MR. P U D LUK: I nominate Mr. Pearson. 

MR. PEARSON: I decline, Mr. Chairman, thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Further nominations? 

MR. LYALL: Mr. Chairman, when the administration says to appoint one of 
the natives, the thing is all of us natives on this Council right now 
are very new to this kind of a game that you guys play. I kind of figured 
that t his was kind of trying to put another native person into administration 
or any kind of a board just to be a token Eskimo in a body of government. 
I do not believe this kind of -- I am sorry, I can not say it. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): ·I believe that we are nominating Members of 
Council without regard to ethnic background. I think we are nominating 
here the Member who will, in the mind of Members at this Council , best 
serve the interests of the people of the North. 

MR. LYALL: Mr. Chairman, then I would like to nominate Mr. Stewart, the 
Honourable Member from Hay River. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr. Stewart, do you accept the nomination? 

MR. STEWART: Mr. Chairman, in Hay River we have enough water problems 
at the present time and I do not think that I could undertake any more 
water problems at the present time. 

MR. PEARSON: Mr. Chairman, in keeping with the comments that Mr. Lyall 
just made, that there is no point i n  just putting native people on it for 
the sake of putting native people on it and because he is aware of this, 
I think that Mr. Lyall could probably express the views of the native 
people ' s  will if he were nominated and I therefore nominate him to the 
Water Board. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr. Lyall, do you accept the nomination? 

MR. LYALL: Mr. Chairman, like 
Eskimo, so I could not accept. 

said before, I do not want to be a token 



- 24 1 -

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Maybe I shoul d  have started with vol unteers. 

MR. P EARSON: I think so. In that case 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Mr. Steen. 

MR. STE EN :  Mr. Lafferty has expressed interest but · apparentl y  he is 
not here today yet and I understand we can not nominate a person un l ess 
he is present. Is that correct? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Mr. Legal Advisor , I am not sure. 

LEGAL ADVISOR (Mr. Sl aven) : Mr. Chairman , I think you cou l d  nominate 
him. He would be quite free to turn it down later. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters) : I then accept your nomination , Mr. Steen , 
of Mr. L,afferty. 

MR. STEWART : Mr. Chairman , I was wondering if in view of the problem 
we appear to be having with this , if we wou l d  not be wel l advised to 
set it aside and come back to it after we have had a chance to see those 
peopl e who may be interested so that we coul d come to a proper concl usion 
of this matter. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Is this agreeable to the committee? 

Agreed 

Deferred to Special Committee 

MR. SEARLE : Mr. Chairman , why do we not defer the matter of finding 
suitab le  candidates to Mr. Nickerson's special committee? I know it is 
sl ightly outside the terms of reference of that committee because that 
committee's terms of reference are defined as Members who are prepared 
to sit on Council committees , but perhaps his committee woul d be good 
enough to undertake that. In other words , I think you have to charge 
someone with the responsibility . It is no good to misuse it. Possibly 
they could speak to Mr. Lafferty , 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Mr. Nickerson , wou l d  you accept the 
responsibil ity of doing that? 

MR. NICKE RSON: The committee is prepared to accept the responsibility , 
Mr. Chairman. 

D E P UTY COMMISSIONE R  PARKER : Mr. Chairman , just before this matter is 
concl uded , I would just like to say thdt I know very wel l from the 
operations of the Water Board that no Member , whoever is appointed , would 
be considered as a token member. It is true that in the early meetings 
that any new member attends he wil l not have as much of an understanding 
of what the board is d oing as he will l ater on , but any Member appointed 
or recommended by this Council will soon learn what the board is doing. 
I can give you every assurance that that Member will be asked to work with 
the board and to be a proper member and the views that he brings to the 
board will be given exactly as much weight as the views of any other 
member . I do want to give you this assurance . There is no thought 
whatsoever of there being a token member. The members who are now on the 
Water Board are there for good reason -- each of them brings to the Water 
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Board some particul ar area of expertise. You have just made a 
recommendation that Mr. Gibney be a member and he will bring expertise 
from industry. There is an equal amount of expertise sought through 
the experience of life in the Northwest Territories from a territorial 
resident and that kind of expertise is going to be very, very important 
to the board and that is why I said what I did about the appointment 
of a northern resident. I assure that person, whoever he or she may be, 
would not be a token member. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Thank you, Mr. Deputy Commissioner. May 
I report progress? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER : You w i ll pardon me for say1 ng that the 
other hal f  of this committee 's work is to recommend a Member to become 
a member of the board of directors of the Northern Canada Power Commission. 
I could say something on that, if you wish. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : am sorry. Go ahead. 
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B i ll C-13 

DEP UTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Cha i rman, there i s  a b i ll before the House of 
Commons at the present t i me, B i ll C-13, and i t  i s  ent i tled " An Act to Amend the 
Northern Canada Power Commi ss i on Act". Thi s  parti cular b i ll has been the subj ect 
of a consi derable amount of d i scussi on throughout the North. In fact, Mr. Searle 
and Mr. Tr i mble appeared for th i s  Counci l  before the stand i ng comm i ttee 
consi der i ng the b i ll. The b i ll rece i ved thi rd read i ng, by the Commons, as I 
understand i t, and then went to the Senate. I bel ieve that i n  the Senate a 
m i nor amendment was made and i t  has now gone back to the Commons. It may have 
been cleared by th i s  ti me. I am not sure, but as of the m i d dle of last week, 
the f i nal approval had not been g i ven. However, one of the th i ngs i n  th i s  new 
b i ll perm i ts the appoi ntment of a member to the board of d i rectors of the 
commi ssi on, from the Northwest Terri tor i es, and one from the Yukon. Therefore, 
th i s  has been placed before you now i n  ant ic i pat i on of the passage of th i s  b i ll. 
Were thi s  Counci l  to wai t  and make i ts recommendati on at a subsequent sessi on, 
the comm i ssi on m i ght well have been proceed i ng under the new act for some per i od 
of ti me wi thout a terri tori al member. 

If you would perm i t  me to read a port i on of clause l of B i ll C-13, i t  i s  clause 
l, subsecti on (2. 1): " Of the members of the comm i ss i on, other than the 
chai rman, one shall be appoi nted on the recommendati on of the Comm i ssi oner i n  
Counc i l  of the Northwest Terri tori es and one shall be appoi nted on the 
recommendat i on of the Commi ss i oner i n  Counci l  of the Yukon Terr i tory". 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr . Searle. 

MR. SEARLE: How many members are there on the board? 

DEP UTY COMMISSIONER PARKE R: Mr . Cha i rman: " The comm i ss i on shall consi st of a 
cha i rman and four ad d i ti onal members to be appoi nted by the Governor i n  Counc i l" , 
whi ch is  a chai rman and four members and one of those members w ill be from the 
Yukon and one from the Northwest Terri tor i es. 

M R. PEARSON: I wonder then, Mr. Cha i rman, i n  li ght of the i mportance of thi s  
also , i f  we could not possi bly refer thi s  to the comm i ttee too and let them f i nd 
a sui table member, unless some body expresses a very strong des ire to become a 
member of that board. 

Nomi nati on of Mr. Stewart to NCPC Board of D i rectors 

MR. SEARLE: Well, I th i nk that would be a good i dea i f  there were someone who, 
i f  there were not somebody who would be i deal already known and I would l i ke to 
suggest that there i s  such a person . I would l i ke to nom i nate Mr. Stewart. He 
i s  very fam i l i ar wi th the matter of power and power rates. 

MR . LYALL: I w i ll second that nom i nati on. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): We have had duly nom i nated and seconded the 
recommendat i on to appoi nt the Honourable Member from Hay Ri ver, Mr. Don Stewart, 
as th i s  Counci l's representati ve to the NCPC Board. Are there any further 
nomi nati ons or comments relevant to th i s  appo i ntment? Mr. Pudluk? 

M R. P UDLUK: Mr. Cha i rman, let us hear the wages f irst and somebody else mi ght 
be i nterested.  

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters): How much wage does the appo i ntment enta i l? 
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DE PUTY COMMISSIONER  PARKE R :  Mr. Chairman, I believe that there are four to 
five meetings a year, generally held in Edmonton where the commission has its 
head office. The act states that each member of the commission may be paid, 
"such reasonable travelling and living expenses as are incurred by him in the 
performance of his duties under this act". I am not sure -- I see nothing else 
which would call for an honorarium. 

L E GAL  ADVIS OR (Mr. Slaven) : Mr. Chairman, it is already a subsection 5 in the 
act, section 3 which says, " Each member of the commission shall be paid such 
sums for the services as the Governor in Council may determine". The subsection 
the Deputy Commissioner read out is now a further one providing for travelling 
and living expenses in addition to the sums for services. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Just further to that, I assume the appointment of 
a Member of this Co�ncil to this board also requires the Council Ordinance to 
be amended , is that correct, Mr. Parker? 

D EPUTY COMMISSION E R  PARK E R : Yes. 

MR. S EARLE : Surely, I did not understand you to say that we need another 
amendment. If we amended it once, it will be amended for this purpose as well. 

Nomination Unanimous 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Butters) : The only thing I wanted to ensure was that there 
seems to be some urgency in carrying out that bill or bringing that bill into 
this house during this session. That was all. Are there any further questions 
or discussion? Do I get the feeling that the nomination is unanimous by the 
Members of this committee? 

-- - Agreed 

I so recognize that the motion to recommend that Mr. Stewart be named to the 
board of directors of Northern Canada Power Commission is valid, 

MR. STE EN : I wonder if Mr. Pudluk understood the reply and whether he is 
still interested. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Mr. Pudluk, was the reply made by the Legal 
Advisor to your satisfaction, and if so, were you agreeable to support the 
nomination? 

MR. PU DLUK : Yes, Mr. Chairman. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Thank you, Mr. Steen. Do I have the agreement of 
this committee to report this discussion to the Speaker? 

Agreed 

MR. S PEAK E R :  Mr. Butters? 

Report of the Committee of the Whole of Appointments by Commissioner in Council 

MR. BUTTERS : Mr. Speaker, your committee has met to consider the agenda item 
regarding an appointment by the Northwest Territories Council to the Northwest 
Territories Water Board and the Northern Canada Power Commission and during 
this discussion a motion was proposed. 
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There was a recommendation a legal document be drafted and brought back to this 
session of the house. 

There was one other item decided by the c ommittee and that is the unanimous 
nomination of Mr. Don Stewart, the Honourable Member from Hay River, at this 
Council's retommendation to serve as a member of the board of directors of the 
Northern Canada Power Commission. There is still another item outstanding on 
that and I will report progress, sir. 

MR. S PEAKER: With respect to a formalization of the appointments or 
recommendations, Mr. Legal Advisor , should they be by way of formal motion 
made in formal session? 

LEGAL ADV I SOR (Mr. Slaven) � Mr . Speaker, in both cases the term "Commissioner 
in Council" is used which is defined in the Northwest Territories Act as "the 
Commissioner with the advice and consent of Council". It  would seem to me it 
would be proper to have a resolution that "the territorial Council does hereby 
advise the Commissioner to make the following appointments", and then list 
them. " . . .  and does hereby give its consent thereto". And then the Commissioner 
would in one case name and in the other case recommend the appointments to the 
appropriate federal authorities. 

MR. S PEAKER: Mr. Legal Advisor , would you be good enough, therefore, to prepare 
the necessary motions for Mr . Butters a� chairman of that committee to move at 
an appropriate date? 

LEGAL ADV ISOR  (Mr. Slaven) : Certainly, Mr. Speaker . 

MR .  S PEAKER: As to the necessary change in the legislation I take it the 
standing committee on legislation will meet at an appropriate occasion to come 
forward with the necessary amendment to the territorial Council Ordinance? 

MR. N I CKERS ON: That is correct , Mr. Speaker. 

MR. S PEAKER: Members of Council, with respect to the item on the order paper 
of proposed amendments to the Territorial Land Use Regulations, you will recall 
that we were having some difficulty finding an industry spokesman. The 
administration has located Mr. Spence and , of course, from the land use side , 
from the administrative side , Mr . Murray Morison will be available. Because 
Mr. Spence has to go bac k into the bush and continue work he is engaged on 
and bec b use Mr. Morison's time is valuable, I have indicated to them that we 
would deal with that matter as a first item of business right after lunch at 
2 : 30 p. m. 

Appreciating that, then , we have an hour and a half left to do other matters. 
Mr. Parker , would it then be your wish to deal with Bill 10-56? 

DEPUTY COMM I SS I ONER PARKER : Yes , Mr. Speaker . 

MR .  S PEAKER: Can I have a motion that we resolve into committee of the whole 
to consider Bil l 10-56? 

MR .  McCALL UM: I will so move , S e conded by Mr . Pearson. 

MR . S PEAKER: All in favour? Against , if any? Carried unanimously . 

Carried 

Council will resolve into commit t e e  of the whole to consider Bill 1 0-56 with 
Mr . S tewart in the chair . 
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- - - Council resolved into Committee of the Whole for consideration of Bill 10 -56, 
Municipal Employees Benefits Ordinance, with Mr . Stewart in the chair . 

PROCEEDINGS  I N  COMMI TTEE OF THE WHOLE TO CON S IDER B ILL 1 0 -56, MUN I C I PAL 
EMPLOYEES BENEF I TS ORDI NANCE 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : The committee will come to order . I recognize in 
the gallery Mr . Reesor, executive officer of the Association of Municipalities . 
Would you like him to be called to the table as a witness? 

MR . McCALLUM : Mr . Chairman, I thi nk that we should call not onJ y Mr . Reesor 
but Mr . Macleod is here as well from the department . Possibly we could have 
both of them . I woul d so recommend . 

Agreed 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Call the witnesses, please . 

I s  it the committee ' s  wish that we ask the witnesses to just briefly go through 
the general terms of this bill? 

Agreed 

Mr . Reesor, would you like to start off or Mr . Macleod? 

MR . REESOR : Thank you, Mr . Chairman . Generally, the Association of 
Municipalities is on record as agreeing in principle with this bill, inasmuch 
as it is enabling legislation to allow the establishment of a benef i ts program 
for municipal employees . Since it is just that any discussion related to the 
regulations which really get into the nature of the plan itself may not be 
appropriate at this time but the bill itself is simply enabling legislation, 
in our view . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Mr . Macleod, have  you anything to add? 

Enabling Legislation 

MR . MACLEOD : Mr . Chairman, I should mention that the approach was made several 
years ago by the municipalities in the Northwest Territories to affiliate with 
the pension plan presently in effect between the territorial government and the 
federal government . This was not possible for legal reasons so we then turned 
to the province of Alberta to see if the municipal employees could affiliate 
with the provincial plan . Again for legal reasons this was not possible . It 
was, therefore, determined that the best way to solve the problem would be to 
initiate a plan for the employees within the Northwest Territories and the 
Yukon Territory . One large group would be much more economical for the 
participants .  So we engaged a firm of consultants who evolved a plan, a pension 
plan, with disability benefits for municipal employees which has been endorsed 
by the majority of the municipalities in both territories and the legislation 
which you see before you, as Mr . Reesor says, is enabling legislation to 
authorize the implementation of the plan in accordance with the wishes of the 
municipalities . 

THE CHA IRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Thank you. Any general discuss i on? 
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Recommendations by Legislation Committee 

M R. NICKERSON : In reviewing this bill, Mr. Chairman, the standing committee 
on legislation made several recommendations. The first one, which we should 
now like to make public, is that we do not really like this type of legislation. 
All it says in effect is that the Commissioner is allowed to make regulations. 
However, in this particular case there are probably good reasons why this 
should be so. The first is that a lot of the provisions to be made under this 
ordinance are a matter of negotiation between the administration and the 
municipalities, various towns and cities, negotiations between the administration, 
towns and cities and the various insurers, pension plans and that type of thing, 
so at this time it would be impossible to put all this material into the actual 
ordinance. 

However, we recommend that within a period of about four years or so, maybe by 
that time a lot of the material that now ends up in the regulations could then 
be put into the ordinance and it would give people this added protection. We 
really recommend that a review of this should be made in about four years time . 

You will note also, Mr. Chairman, that the terms "Commissioner'', "Commissioner 
in Council" etc. , are again made in many places within this bill and it is 
quite probable that this committee will wish to deliberate on this particular 
point. Thank you. 
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T H E  C H A I RM A N  ( M r . S t ewa r t ) :  T h a n k  yo u ,  Mr . N i c k e r s o n . M r . B u t te r s ? 

MR . B U TT E R S : M r . C h a i rma n , a l t h o u g h  t h i s  l e g i s l a t i o n i s  q u i t e ex t e n s i v e 
I d o  n o t  t h i n k  t h a t i t  w i l l  r e q u i r e a g re a t d e a l o f  t h e  t i m e  o f  t h i s 
c omm i t te e , t h e  r e a s o n  b e i n g  t h a t i t  h a s  b e e n  d r a f t e d  a n d  b r o u g h t  to g e t h e r  
a s  a r e s u l t o f  a r e q u e s t  b y  t h e  N o r t h w e s t  T e r r i t o r i e s  A s s o c i a t i o n  o f  
Mu n i c i p a l i t i e s  a n d  t h e  two  te r r i t o r i a l  g o v e r nme n t s . T h e  d r a f t  wh i c h  
wa s d e v e l o pe d  by a f i rm i n  V a n c o u v e r  h a s  b e e n  s e e n  by t h e m  a n d a p p r o v e d  
b y  t h e m  a n d  t h i s  d r a f t  h a s  a l s o be c ome  l a w i n  t h e  Y u k o n , w h e n  t h e  Y u k o n  
Co u n c i l me t s i x  we e k s  a go . S o  I d o  n o t  t h i n k  t h e re i s  mu c h  t h a t  w e  s h o u l d 
do t o  me s s  t h i n g s  u p  by t e n d i n g  to  c h a n ge t h i s o r  c h a n g e  t h a t  a t  t h i s  
t i me .  T h e m u n i c i p a l i ty w h i c h  I r e p r e s e n t  i s  i n  a g r e em e n t  w i t h  t h e  b i l l  
a n d  I s u g g e s t  t h a t  i t  g o  f o rwa r d  a n d  c h a n g e s c a n  b e  m a d e  a t  a f u t u re d a t e , 
s h o u l d  t h ey be  r e q u i r e d  f r om  t h e  e x p e r i e n c e  o f  p r a c t i c e � 

T H E  C H A I RMA N ( M r .  S t ewa r t ) : A n y  o t h e r  c omme n t s  o f  a g e n e r a l n a t u r e  o n  t h e  
b i l l ? A r e  we  r e a dy f o r  c l a u s e  b y  c l a u s e ?  

- - - A g r e e d  

C l a u s e  2 , d e f i n i t i o n s . A g r e e d ?  

- - - A g r e e d  

C l a u s e  3 ,  b e n e f i t s p r o g r a m . A g r e e d ?  

- - - A g r e e d  

C l a u s e  4 ,  c o n t r i b u t i o n s . A g r e e d ? 

- - - A g r e e d  

C l a u s e  5 ,  b e n e f i t payme n t s . A g re e d ? 

- - - A g r e e d  

C l a u s e  6 ,  r e c i p r o c a l  a g re eme n t . A g r ee d ?  

- - - A g r e e d  

C l a u s e  7 ,  m u n i c i p a l  e m p l oy e e s  b e n e f i t s pro g ram  b o a r d . A g r e e d ?  

- - - A g r e e d  

C l a u s e  8 ,  C omm i s s i o n e r s  a g re eme n t . A g re e d ?  

- - - A g r e e d  

C l a u s e  9 ,  r e g u l a t i o n s . 

MR . B U T T ER S : E x a m i n i n g  t h e  l e g i s l a t i o n  a s  a p p ro v e d  i n  t h e  Y u ko n ,  I n o t e  t h ey 
h a v e  o ne c h a n g e i n  t h e i r  o �d i n a n c e  w h i c h  I t h i n k  w o u l d be w o r t h wh i l e  t h a t  
w e  c o n s i d e r  a n d  th a t  i s  i n  c l a u s e  9 .  I t  r e a d s  t h a t : " T h e  Commi s s i o n e r  
may m a k e  r e g u l a t i o n s  . . .  " a n d  t h e n  t h ey h a v e  a d d ed  " . . .  a n d  a me n d  t h em . . . " 
T h e s e  f ew  w o r d s  a r e  t h e  a d d i t i o n a l  o n e s  to  t h e  b i l l we  h a v e  h e r e  a n d  I 
t h i n k t h ey may b e  w e l l w o r t h  c o n s i d e r i n g  i n  t h a t i t  i s  a n e w  b i l l  a n d i f  
a c h a n g e  i s  r e q u i r e d , t h e  g o v e r nme n t  wo u l d h a v e  to  c om e  b a c k  t o  t h i s b o dy 
to h a v e  a c h a n ge ma de  by  o r d i n a n ce b u t  i f  i n  i m p l em e n t i n g  t h i s  t h ey s ee 
t h a t  a c h a n g e i s  r e q u i red  w h i c h  c a n  b e  c o r r e c t e d  by a c h a n g e  i n  t h e  
re g u l a t i o n s ,  i t  c a n  b e  d o n e  i mme d i a t e l y  or  a s  s oo n  a s  po s s i b l e  i n  a 
d i s c u s s i o n w i t h  t h e  N o r t hw e s t T e r r i t o r i e s  A s s o c i a t i o n  o f  M u n i c i p a l i t i e s . 
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Mo t i o n  to Ame n d  C l a u s e  9 

S o  I t h i n k  t h a t  a m e n dme n t  h a s  v a l u e  a n d  I s o  m o v e  t h a t w e  a d d , " a n d  ame n d  
t h e m "  f o l l ow i n g  " re g u l a t i o n s "  i n  t h e  f i r s t  l i n e o f  c l a u s e  9 .  

T H E  C H  A I R  MA N ( M r  . S t e w a r t  ) : T h  a n k y o u  , M r  . B u t t e r s  , t h  a t i s o n  p a ge 4 , 
c l a u s e  9 :  " T h e  C omm i s s i o n e r  may ma k e  r e g u l a t i o n s  a n d  ame n d  t hem fo r th e 
p u r po s e  o f  c a r ry i n g  o u t  t h e  p ro v i s i o n s  o f  t h i s  O r d i n a n c e  . . .  " T h a t i s  t h e  
a m e n dm e n t . 

MR . N I C KERS O N : Mr . C h a i rma n , I t h i n k  m ay b e  we  s h o u l d  h a v e  t h e  a dv i c e 
o f  t h e  L ega l Adv i s dr .  I a l ways  p r e s umed  t h a t  i f  t h e  Comm i s s i o n e r  w a s  
g r a n t e d  th e p owe r t o  ma k e  r e g u l a t i o n s , h e  a l  s o  h a d  t h e  p owe r to a m e n d  
t h e m  w h e n e v e r  h e  w a n t e d . I s  t h i s n o t  a fa c t , M r . C h a i rma n ?  

T H E C HA I RMAN ( M r . S t ewa r t ) : Mr . L e g a l  Adv i s o r ?  

L E GA L  ADV I S O R  ( M r .  S l a v e n ) : M r .  C h a i rm a n , t h a t  i s  q u i t e c o r r ec t . I am  
j u s t  l o o k i n g for  t h e  s e c t i o n  i n  t h e  I n t e r p r e ta t i o n O r d i n a n ce . I t  s ay s : 
" T h e  C omm i s s i o n e r  may  m a k e  r e g u l a t i o n s , h e  m a y  a l wa y s  v ary t hem o r  a me n d  
t h e m  o r  c a n c e l  t h em a n d  r e p l a c e t h em w i t h  n e w  o n e s  . . .  " o r  w h a t  h a v e  you , 
a n d  I am s u r pr i s ed t h a t  t h a t  wa s i n s e r t e d  i n  t h e  Y u k o n  o r d i n a n c e . My 
i n f o rma t i o n  f r om t h e  L e g a l  Adv i s o r  to t h e  Y u k o n  C o u n c i l wa s t h a t  t h i s 
o r d i n a n c e  h a d  g o n e  t h r o u g h  w i t h o u t  ame n d me n t . H e  t h e n  p u r po r t e d  to e n c l o s e  
s om e  o f  t h e  d e b a te s  b u t  u n f o r t u n a te l y  t h ey w e re n o t  e n c l o s ed . T h e  w o r d s  
wo u l d  a p p e a r  to me t o  b e  u n n e c e s s a ry . C e r t a i n l y  I wo u l d  n o t  t h i n k t h a t  
y o u  wo u l d  p u t  i n  t h a t  h e  c o u l d  a me n d  t h e  o r d i n a n c e . 

MR . B U T T E R S : M r . C h a i r m a n , I h a v e  a s  r e f e r e n ce t h e  d r a f t , I d o  n o t  h a v e  
t h e  d e b a te s  b u t  i n  t h e  d r a f t  " a n d  ame n d  t h em " d o e s  f o l l ow " re g u l a t i o n s " .  

T H E  C HA I RMAN  ( Mr .  S te w a r t ) :  I n  v i ew . o f  t h e  l e g a l  i n te r p re ta t i o n  a re y o u  
p re p a r e d  to  w i t h d r a w  y o u r  ame n dme n t ?  

MR . B U TT E R S : N o , I w o u l d  l i k e t o  d e te rm i n e  - - t h e  L eg a l  A d v i s o r  i s  . o t  
s ur e  b u t  i t  s e ems  l o g i c a l  t h a t  t h e  Comm i s s i o n e r  s h o u l d  b e  a b l e t o  ma ke  
and  ame n d  r e g u l a t i o n s  b u t  i f  t h a t  i s  s o , w h y  wou l d  t h ey i n c l u d e  t h a t  
i n  t h e  Y u k o n  o r d i n a n ce ?  

T H E  C HA I R MA N  ( M r .  S t ewa r t ) : T h a n k  y o u . W h i l e  t h e  L e g a l Ad v i s o r  i s  l o o k i n g 
a t  h i s  l i t t l e b o o k  h e r e  f o r  t h e  p r o per  s p o t , d o  I h a v e  t h i s  c omm i t t e e ' s  
a p p r o v a l  t h � n  t o  m o v e  o n  t o  c l a u s e  1 0  a n d  to s e t  a s i de c l a u s e  9 t emp o ra r i l y ? 

- - - A g r e e d  

C l a u s e  1 0 ,  c omme n c em� n t .  Ag r e e d ?  

_ ,. _  A g r e e d  

L E GA L  A D V I S O R  ( M r . S l a v e n ) : E i g h t e e n  ( e )  o f  t h e  I n te r p r e ta t i o n Ord i n a n c e : 
" W h e re p o w e r  i s  c o n fe rr ed to  ma k e  r eg u l a t i o n s , t h e  p ow e r  s h a l l b e  c o n s t r u e d  
a s  i n c l u d i n g  p ower , e x e rc i s a b l e i n  l i k e ma n ne r  a n d  s u b j e c t  t o  l i k e c o n s e n t  
a n d  c o n d i t i o n s , i f  a ny , t o  r e s c i n d ,  r e v o k e , a m e n d  o r  v a ry t h e  r e g u l a t i o n s  
a n d  m a k e  o t h e r s " .  

I s u p p o s e  p o s s i b l y  t h e  Y u ko n  I n t e r pret a t i o n  O rd i n a n ce d o e s  n o t  r e a d  t h e  
s a me wa y .  I a m  r e a l l y  s u r p r i s e d  t h a t  t h ey wo u l d  m a k e  t h a t  c h a n g e  i n  
c l a u s e  9 o f  t h e  M u n i c i p a l E m p l o y e e s  B e ne f i t s  O r d i n a n c e : 
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MR. B UTTERS: Mr. Chairman , may vi e return to clause 9 ?  

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Clause 9 referred to. 

Amendment to Clause 9 Withdrawn 

MR. B UTTERS: I withdraw the amendment. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Clause 9 as it stands. Agreed? 

Agreed 

Clause 9(i). Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 10 , commenc ement. Agreed? 

--- Agreed 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart) : May I report progress? As a point of 
correction there , are we agreed that I report the bill ready for third 
reading , rather than report progress? 

Agreed 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Stewart? 

Report of the Committee of the Whole of Bill 10-56 , Municipal Employees 
Benefits Ordinance 

MR. STEWART: Mr. Speaker , your committee has been studying , in committee 
of the whole , Bill 10-56 and we wish to report it ready for third reading. 

MR. SPEAKER: Thank you. What is the wish of this Council or the administra­
tion , rather , with respect to priorities? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Speaker . . .  

Report on Health Conditions 

MR. PEARSON: On a point of order , I meant to ask you this question earlier. 
There is a very important document that has been tabled , the Report on 
Health Conditions in the Northwest Territories and I do not see any reference 
to it in the orders of the day or any discussion in fact of it in the past 
few days. Can we have the assuran ce from the administration that we will 
get an opportunity to discuss it and that they will bring the necessary 
parties in to discuss it , for example , Dr. Covill , I think is hi� name , 
the chief of that department , so we can have a kic k  at that cat ? 

MR. SPEAKER: Mr. Pearson , there are two ways I can see you could , as a 
right , discuss it. I just can not put it on the order paper . You can 
make a formal motion that it be discussed in c ommittee of the whole or , 
if you look at the supplementary estimates , if there is anything in t here 
on health , then you can use that opportunity , whi�hever you feel , so it 
seems to me that one or other of those methods would be t he appropriate 
course of action. 

MR. PEARSON: I would take the simplest one. 
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MR. SPEAKER: It is up to you, whichever way you want to go at it. Mr. Parker, 
I would like to get the bills off if we could and have them all ready for 
third reading before we get into discussion of the Philosophy Paper on Local 
Government . I would like that work finished so we can continue with the 
Philosophy Paper on Local Government until it is finished. What about 
Bill 3-56, the Supplementary Appropriation Ordinance? 

MR. PARKER: Mr. Speaker, there is a committee meeting at the noon break 
.on the Supplementary Appropriation Ordinance and I suspect that they will 
be ready soon after that. Could I recommend to you Bill 8-56, the Credit 
Union Ordinance? 

MR. SPEAKER: Yes, and I think Bill 6-56 in fact is finished ;and is ready 
for third reading. I do not think it should be on there. I am advised 
that Bill 6-56 is finished and is ready for third reading, so we can 
ignore it. Council will resolve into committee of the whole for continued 
consideration of Bill 8 -56, the Credit Union Ordinance, with Mr. Stewart 
in the chair. 

- -- Council resolved into Committee of the Whole for consideration of Bill 8-56, 
Credit Union Ordinance with Mr. Stewart in the chair. 

PROCEEDINGS IN COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE TO CONSIDER BILL 8-56, CREDIT 
UNION ORDINANCE 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr .  Stewart): The committee will come to order 
Bill 8-56, An Ordinance Respecting Savings and Credit Unions. 
committee wish to direct that we have witnesses brought forth 
who? Mr. Nickerson? 

to consider 
Does this 

and, if so, 

MR. NICKERSON: I wonder if we could wait awhile until the list of 
amendments has been circulated. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you. It was suggested that Mr. 
Buchanan should be made available to this committee. 

MR. McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, I think Mr. Buchanan as well as Mr. Bergh 
will be coming down. Somebody has already gone to contact them. 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart): Mr. Nickerson, are we ready for the report 
of your committee at this time or would you rather wait until the 
witnesses arrive? 

MR. NICKERS ON: We are quite prepared to go ahead with the report of my 
committee at the present time. 

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart): If you would proceed? 

Legislation Committee Report 

MR. NIC KERSON: The standing committee on legislation made several proposed 
amendments to this legislation which you now have in front of you . They 
mainly concern withdrawal of moneys by officers prior to insolvency 
and also certain amendments to the way in which dissolution of Credit Union 
Central is to take place. I wonder if it would ' be in order for me to 
move that this committee consider the legislation as amended by the 
standing committee on finance so I do not have to mo ve  amendments to each 
separate clause. This committee could consider the who le  thing as we 
propose it should be amended . 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): I personally have no objections as long as 
we are not going to get into a confused state of confusion by taking them 
all as amended. Has anybody any preference on this? 

MR. NICKERSON: If I may say, instead of going -- when we go through this 
clause by clause, you replace a clause written in the book with the clause 
we suggested in committee, if that would be in order. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): As we approach it on the clause by clause, 
think that would be the proper way to do it, the least confusing. Mr. 
Butters? 

MR. BUTTERS: No, sir. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Any other comments on this bill of a general 
nature? What is this committee's wish? Do you want to stand recessed for 
a few moments to wait for the witnesses? 

Agreed 

The committee stands recessed until the arrival of the witnesses. 

SHORT RECESS 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Can we call the committee back to order, please? 
Order in committee. I have been advised that Mr. Murray Buchanan, supervisor 
of the co- ops and Mr. Gene Bergh, manager of the Northwest Territories 
Credit Union Central are available as witnesses. Is it the desire of this 
committee to call these people? Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Mr. Buchanan and Mr. Bergh, please? I wonder if Mr. Buchanan could start 
things off by giving us a general outline of Bill 8 -56, An Ordinance 
Respecting Savings and Credit Unions. 

Reasons for Revision 

MR . BUCHANAN: Mr. Chairman, the revision of this ordinance was originally 
requested by the Northwest Territories Credit Union Central. The old ordinance 
wa s written in 19 58 and had two amendments to it. Up until recently generally 
i t  was sufficient for the credit unions in the Northwest Territories. Recently 
t h e re has been some activity within credit unions , particularly in those 
s e t t l eme nts around Great Slave Lake and the legislation, as it was some 15 years 
old o r  17 years old , was rather out of date with what was happening in the 
provinces. The purpose was to update various provisions within the ordinance 
and in particular to make some changes which I will briefly outline for you. 

One of the major changes was in the bond of association. The bond of 
association goes back to ever since credit unions were first incorporated 
and it means really the area in which they will operate. The old 
ordinance was rather stiff in its application of the bond of association. 
The provinces had pretty well got away from being too confining in this and 
it was thought by the central that we should do the same here. To do that 
it changed the bond of association from being so rigidly defined in the 
legislation to allowing the board of directors to define, within certain 
parameters, their own bond of association. 
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Another major change was the addition of corporate membership. The old 
ordinance - - I suppose it could have been argued but it was doubtful 
whether corporate membership in a credit union was allowed. This goes 
back to the old saving and loan associations. There was a purpose for 
it in those days where there was no central bank available for credit 
unions to fall back upon and it had to do with the availability of liquid 
assets. In case two or three corporations had large sums invested in 
the credit union and withdrew them all at once it would place a hardship 
on the liquidity of the credit union. With the incorporation of a central, 
which all the credit unions basically do the ir banking through, there is 
a pool of money avai lable so corporate membership can now be accepted with 
some relative degree of ease. 

Credit Committee 

Another major difference is the credit committee . The old ordinance called 
for the election of the credit committee which is that body that approves 
all loan applications for a credit union . The old ordinance indicated 
that the credit committee had to be elected at an annual meeting. As you 
can imagine, sometimes this led to pressure on the credit committee if 
an individual had an application for a loan and knew one of them, it was 
easy for him to put some pressure on the members of the committee. The 
new ordinance removes the appointment of the credit committee from the 
annual meeting and places it in the hands of the board of directors, so 
to preserve at least some amount of anonymity, if the board of directors 
wish, for the credit committee. 

The most significant change is in the area of what is called a mutual aid 
despository fund. The old ordinance and the new one both called for a 
guarantee reserve fund which is a statutory reserve that is provided for 
the credit union to write off any bad loans and also costs in collecting 
that loan against the guarantee reserve fund, but it did not in the case 
of insolvency provide any means whereby there was a reserve of cash 
available to guarantee the members' share accounts or savings accounts 
or whatever they may be. The creation of a mutual aid depository is in 
this new ordinance and it will be a number of years, no doubt, before 
there are sufficient amounts of money to really guarantee against insolvency 
of any credit union . Nevertheless, we must start somewhere and this is the 
first step in creating this mutual aid depository which all provinces have 
at this time. 

There are other changes such as the duties and powers of the liquidator, 
in case it comes to liquidation, that are s pelled out and they are given 
more extensive powers within the new ordinance. 

The formation of the centrals or federations are treated in much more 
length in the new ordinance than they were in the old. Section 78 of 
the old ordinance merely sa ·i d: "You are allo11ed to federate". It laid 
down no guidelines as to what you were to do or what their powers were 
and you will find in the new ordinance that it does. It lays out in some 
detail the formation of federations and the central is a federation. 
It is just the name difference in this case. 

There is a change in the year-end. Year-ends of credit unions are stated 
as being all at one time. The old ordinance called for it as being 
December 31st. It was the central ' s wish and 11e had no objection, that 
because of the availability of accountants at that time· of the year, it 
was a poor time for them to have a year-end and they wished it in 
September, so we have changed it in this ordinance to comply with their 
wish . 
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Throughout it you w i ll f i nd other m i nor c hanges, changes i n  wordi ng and 
th i s  type of th i ng but bas i c ally those are the major changes that are 
outl i ned i n  thi s  ord i nance. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you, Mr. Buchanan. Questi ons of a 
general nature on Mr. Buchanan's statements? Mr. Bergh, have you anythi ng 
you would l i ke to add? 

MR. BERGH: Thank you, Mr. Cha i rman. I thi nk Mr. Buchanan has covered the 
credi t un i on changes qui te ade quately. I do not have too much to add except 
to say that  i f  thi s i s  passed I wi ll be extremely happy w i th i t. As a 
matter of fa ct , I would suggest to you that proba bly we w i ll ha ve some of 
the best credi t uni on legi slat i on i n  the country. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you. Any other comments of a general 
nature? Are you ready to go clause by clause? 

- - - Agreed 
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Clause 2 .  You will note here that there is an addition in the interpretations 
following (i), a new section (i)(l) , which is being recommended by our 
le$islation committee. The definition of the word "share money" would read : 
"(i ) (l) 'share money' means money subscribed for shares . . . " an addition to 
this section . Would you move this amendment, Mr . Nickerson? 

M R .  NICKE RSON : I do but I just wondered if that is not a typing error, the 
(i)(l)? Paragraph (i) deals with the definition of "registrar". 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : I think they are trying to keep it in alphabetical 
order . 

LEGAL ADVISOR (Mr . Slaven) : Yes, that is correct, we keep them in alphabetical 
order and this is the type of numbering adopted up here . I am not sure but I 
think when this has been amended it wil l  be retyped and reprinted for third 
reading and I think it may be mide ar"(j) " then, although there may be 
references to it throughout and you would have to retype the whole thing . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): I think my personal opinion on this matter is 
that if we are coming out with a new piece of legislation that the numbering 
should at least be correct and they should be changed. I would suggest to the 
committee that we do number this "share money" as (j) and then reshuffle the 
balance behind it . 

- - - Agreed 

If this is amended then clause 2 is amended with the interpretation of "share 
money" and the changing of definitions . Are we in agreement? 

-- - Agreed 

Clause 3, general . Agreed? 

- -- Agreed 

Clause 4, incorporation . Agreed? 

--- Agreed 

Clause 5, effect . Agreed? 

-- - Agreed 

Clause 6, amendment of memorandum of association.  Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

I would like to get more "agreeds" from this commi ttee . I would not like to 
run this thing through without at least hearing a few more agreeds .  Are we 
agreed? 

--- Agreed 

Clause 7, change of registered office. Agreed? ' 

--- Agreed 
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Clause 8, seal, corporate name. Agreed? 

- -- Agreed 

Clause 9, name, restrictions. Agreed? 

-- - Agreed 

M R. NICKERSON : Mr. Chairman, perhaps the committee would like to discuss in 
some detail whether or not the bylaws should be made a section of this ordinance? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): That is a good point. Wou l d  you lHe to speak on 
the matter, Mr. Nickerson? 

Bylaws Should be Schedule to Ordinance 

M R. NICKE RSON: Yes, I certainly would. I understand here that the standard 
bylaws of the credit union are going to be something along a similar line as 
the more or less standard articles of association within the Companies 
Ordinance, for instance. Once these standard bylaws have been drawn up, they 
will remain in the same form with the same wording fo r a long period of time 
presumably and there is provision made under this bill for supplemental bylaws 
to  be made by individual credit unions so they can in effect make additional 
bylaws and the standard bylaws, I would presume, are going to be just the bare 
bones and the essential rules of operation. So  I think under the circumstances 
that the bylaws should be made a schedule to this ordinance. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Mr. Legal Advisor, have you any opinion, on the 
point of law that is? 

LEGAL ADVISOR (Mr. Slaven): Well, Mr. Chairman, the effect of it would be that 
if you make the standard bylaws a schedule to the ordinance then they can not 
be amended without an amendment to the ordinance. There is another way that 
it is sometimes done and this, I believe, is the way it is done in the 
Insurance Ordinance. You can make the standard bylaws a schedule to  the 
ordinance now so you know what you are putting ' in but you can nonetheless provide 
that they be amended by regulation. I think before you decide to put them in 
the schedule now, we might have Mr. Buchanan's and Mr. Bergh's opinions as to 
whether changes in them will be required from time to time, because as we know 
it is very much easier to change regulations than it is to change an ordinance 
or a schedule to an ordinance. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you. Mr. Buchanan, have you any comments 
in this regard? 

MR. BUCHANAN: Generally as I see it, Mr. Chairman, it is a point in law and 
the Council can determine how they wish to do it themselves. I understand that 
the procedure is maybe a little unusual, the standard bylaws be i ng regulations 
are usually in the provinces held for the Lieutenant Governor in Council so that 
if changes are necessary in a hurry that they can be made. 

We may have that situation here. Some of the items in the standard bylaws 
being loss exposure, and other types of articles are somewhat experimental to 
the North. We have tried to apply to the best of our ability some of the 
regulations that are used i n  the South but that does ntit mean that we are 
right, with the difficulties in transportation that we have with communications 
and with highly transient types of population it may be that some of the 
figures that we have used will have to be adjusted from time to time. 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Mr. Bergh, do you have anything to add? 

Figures Related to Liquidity 

M R. BERGH: I think, Mr. Chairman, that Mr. Buchanan again has covered it quite 
adequately. One of t he things that comes to my mind immediately that may 
require changes is figures related to liquidity. The figures that are planned 
to go into the bylaws may not be adequate or they may be too high. If such is 
the case then clearly rapid changes in the legislation would have to be 
considered. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Any further discussion? 

M R. NICKERSON: Mr. Chairman, I think what could be done with this particular 
subclause 10 (1) is that we could make it read that the bylaws "when approved 
by the Commissioner in Council" rather than the "Commissioner", be the wording. 
It is my intention as you are probably aware to bring a motion forward later 
on in this session that might result in a possible change to the Interpretation 
Ordinance which will allow the Commissioner to make interim orders and 
regulations etc , , so that these things could then be altered quickly with the 
consent of the Commissioner and then they would be placed before Council at 
the following session for our approval. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you, Mr. Nickerson. 

M R. BUTTERS: Mr. Chairman, I realize this new Council is very anxious to look 
at the total business of the Northwest Territories but it seems to me there is 
a fine line between policy direction and administration and I think this is the 
area that Mr. Nickerson might be getting us into where we approve everything 
under the sun that is done in the North. There are many important things that 
this Council has to discuss, and I would say fine. If we wish to sit for 
two-thirds of the year as is the case with other houses, okay, but at the present 
time we run only six sitting weeks annually and I do not think we have enough 
time to discuss the really urgent things that most affect people. I do not 
want bylaws coming back for me to approve in committee. Let us get at the 
important concerns of our people. 

MR. NICKERSON: Mr. Chairman, one more word to say on this matter. I do not 
intend to move the motion here , but I think this is rather important and it 
should be discussed. I see I do not really have the support of most of the 
committee Members here to move a formal motion or amendment, but I think such 
things as the liquidity requirements �re verging on political matters and we 
should maybe have some input into this type of thing -- not if an immediate 
change is needed, but we should be able to review it. Thank you, Mr. Chairman ,  

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you, Mr. Nickerson. Any other comments? 
Mr. Legal Advisor? 

Regulations Made by Commissioner Public Documents 

LEGAL ADVISOR (Mr. Slaven) : Mr. Chairman, the Clerk can correct me but I believe 
I am right in that all regulations made by the Commissioner are eventually 
tabled in Council and they are certainly public documents available to Members 
of Council. I would think that if any Council Member disagreed with the content 
of any regulation, he could have it brought before this Council by a motion 
recommending that the Commissioner amend regulations or whatever. In that 
way, instead of reviewing every regulation that is enact�d, as Mr. Butters points 
out would he very time consuming, you would be in effect managing by exception. 
You would only consider what you consider to be controversial or questionable. 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you, any other comments on this? Any other 
comments on clause 10, bylaws. Could I have this committee's direction on 10? 
Are you agreed? 

MR. NICKERSON : have been completely reassured by the advice of the Legal 
Advisor. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Agreed? 

Agreed 

Clause 1 1  ' bylaws binding. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause l 2, capitalization. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 1 3, purchase of shares. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 14, interest. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 1 5, minimum subscription for shares. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 16, assignment, transfer and repurchase of shares. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

We are getting low on "agreeds" again, gentlemen . 

Clause 1 7, liability of member. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 1 8, I 
have it. Do 
presently in 
this change? 

understand, is a new clause and I do not have it . Pardon me, I do 
you all have a copy of the new clause intended to replace the one 
the book on page 9? Mr. Nic kerson, would you like to comment on 

Would you like to comment on clause 1 8, the new clause? 

M R. NICKERS ON : Yes, the main reason why we recommended that clause 18 be changed 
was really a matter of wording. The wording just was not clear in the existing 
clause 18 and that is really the main reason why it has been changed. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you. Do you have agreement, Mr. Buchanan and 
Mr. Bergh? Mr. Legal Advisor, any comment? 

LEGAL ADVIS OR (Mr. Slaven) : Yes, Mr . Chairman. This is the same reason we 
defined "share money "; it arose from discussion of clause 1 8  to clarify the 
whole thing. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : So that there is no confusion on the part of 
the committee, we delete clause 18 completely from our book and replace it with 
the new clause 1 8  which has been delivered on this piece of paper, this clause 
that has been changed, do I have agreement? 

- - - Agreed 
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I understand that there is a new clause 20 or some changes to 20. I do not 
have those, Mr. Nickerson. 

MR. N I CKERSON: Yes, Mr. Chairman. The standing committee on legislation 
recommends that clause 20 be amended as follows: 20 (2) (i) be amended by 
striking out the last words, "and shall hold membership in the Central", and 
also be amended by adding a su bclause 20 (3) which shall state: "Every credit 
union shall hold membership in the Central". 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Stewart): I was doing fine up until the second amendment. 
Clause 20, I presume, Mr. Nickerson, you have included these amendments? 

MR. N I CKERSON: Yes. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Stewart): Clause 20 (2) (i) the words "and shall hold 
membership in the Central" are deleted and a s u bclause (3) will be added to 
read, "Every credit union shall hold membership in the Central". 

Clause 20 as amended, agreed? 

Government Agencies and Credit Union 

MR. N I CKERSON: Mr. Chairman, I think there is one item that should be - - one 
suggestion that should be made in pu blic. Several people have raised a q uestion 
as to whether it would be correct or not for government departments, government 
agencies, to deposit money with a credit union. At the meeting of the standing 
committee on legislation this was discussed in some detail and as clause 20 
now reads, government departments and agencies would probably be prohibited 
from using the facilities of a credit union. One reason why we have not tried 
to change this, or did not really discuss the principle of whether we should 
change it or not, is because I think various amendments would have to be made 
to the Financial Administration Ordinance and it would be a very complex process 
i f  we were to do so. Perhaps, Mr. Chairman, the Legal Advisor might like to 
comment on this. 

LEGAL ADVISOR (Mr. Slaven): Mr. Chairman, Mem t:iers will realize that ordinances 
enacted here are su bject to acts of parliament, so what we can have in our 
Financial Administration Ordinance, and in regulations enacted pursuant 
thereto, have to follow within the limits and the provisions of, for example, 
the federal Financial Administration Act and the Treasury Board Authorities 
Manual which is a nine or 12 volume piece of legislation. If Council wishes, 
will undertake to do a comprehensive study of our Financial Administration 
Ordinance and its relationship with the appropriate federal legislation and 
eventually report back, I suggest, to the committee on legislation at the 
next session or the next time they meet as to whether or not this Council 
could provide that the territorial government deposit money in credit unions. 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you, Mr. Legal Advisor. Mr. Nickerson, you 
have heard the offer and if the committee wishes to take advantage of it, you 
can give our Legal Advisor direction in this regard. 

MR. N I CKERSON: I think there is to be held another meeting of the legislation 
committee and perhaps we could discuss this particular matter at that time. 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you. Clause 20 as amended , do I have 
agreement? 

- -- Agreed 

Clause 21, borrowing powers? Mr . Legal Advisor. 

LEGAL ADVISOR  (Mr. Slaven): Clau15e 21 (l)(a) "member" should read "members". 
I do not have to do any legal research to satisfy myself on that. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : That is the correction of clause 21 (l) (a), 
the word "member" should be changed to "members". 

The Chair will accept that as a typographical error and put the "s" on there 
without any further procedure. Clause 21 with the correction? Agreed? 

--- Agreed 

Clause 22, powers of hypothecation. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 23 , real property. Agreed? 

- -- Agreed 

Clause 24, first meeting. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 25, election of directors, etc. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 26, first meeting of board. Mr. Legal Advisor. 

LEGAL ADVISOR (Mr. Slaven): Another small typographical error in paragraph 
26 (2) (b), the first line on the top of page 14, "fewer than two other members 
to", eliminate the word "of" and substitute "to". 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : I will accept that correction as a typographical 
error. 

Clause 26, agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 27, returns to supervisor. Agreed? 

--- Agreed 

Clause 28, minimum membership .  Agreed? 

--- Agreed 

Clause 29, entrance fee. Agreed? 

-- - Agreed 



Clause 30, membership fee. Agreed? 

--- Agreed 

- 2 6 1 -

Clause 31, bond of association. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 32, minors. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 33, register of members. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 34, expulsion of member. Agreed? 

--- Agreed 

Clause 35, withdrawal of member. Agreed? 

-- - Agreed 

Clause 36, payment to expelled member, etc. Agreed? 

--- Agreed 

Clause 37, effect of expulsion, etc . Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 38, act of officer not invalid. Agreed? 

--- Agreed 

Clause 39, annual and special meetings. Agreed? 

--- Agreed 

Clause 40, voting. Agreed? 

-- - Agreed 

Clause 41, meetings by directors, etc. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 42, duties. Mr. Legal Advisor, on 42. 
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LEGAL ADVISOR  (Mr. Slaven): Another small typographical error. There 
is a subclause (2) to this clause , so after 42 you should insert (1 ) .  

THE CHAIRMAN ( Mr. Stewart): After 4 2  should b e  (1) . I ac cept that 
as a typographical error or omission. Agreed on clause 42? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 43 , jurisdiction of credit committee. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 4 4 ,  application for loan. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 45 , security. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 46 , loan officer. Agreed? 

- -- Agreed 

Clause 47 , maximum loan. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 48 , interest on loan. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 49 , prohibitions respecting loans and deposits. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 50 , unauthorized loans prohibited. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 51 , liability for unlawful l oans. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 52 , repayment. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 53 , debts due by members. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 54 , duties. Agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Must have a full card for this one. 

Clause 55 , guarantee reserve fund. Agreed? 
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MR . N I C KERSON:  This is not a matter of non-aqreement but I just thought 
that the witnesses might like to comment on why in subclause 55(2) it 
says "Where at the end of any fiscal year, the amount of the guarantee 
reserve fund is equal to at least seven per cent" etc. , etc. I wonder 
if the witnesses would like to comment on why this is to be seven. 

MR. BUCHANAN: Mr. Chairman, this does not repr�sent any magic figure. 
The amount of seven per cent at this point was drawn from the provinces 
and was thought to be quite adequate. Our experience may bring us back 
to this body for a change in the amount but at the present time we see 
it as being all right. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Stewart): Any further discussion on this point? 

Clause 55, agreed? 

- - - Agreed 

Clause 56, liquidity fund. Agreed? 

--- Agreed 

Clause 57, special reserves. Agreed? 

--- Agreed 

Clause 58, investment of reserve funds. Agreed? 

-- - Agreed 

Clause 59, negotiable orders. Agreed? 

--- Agreed 

Clause 60, overdrawing prohibited. Agreed? 

--- Agreed 

Clause 6 1  

MR. N I C KERSON : Mr. Chairman, perhaps the committee would like to  discuss 
whether the word "Commissioner" here should be replaced by the phrase 
"Commissioner in Counc i l". 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Stewart): Any comment, Mr. Legal Advisor? 

LEGAL ADV I SOR (Mr. Slaven): Mr. Chairman, I may be corrected by the witness. 
There was some discussion in this committee about, for example, the 
Commissioner in Council should appoint the supervisor of credit unions 
instead of having him appointed by the Commissioner. I think that would 
be completely illegal and unconstitutional because that person is an 
employee of the Commissioner and the Commissioner is charged with the 
management of the government. I would like Mr. Buchanan 's comments as 
to the role of this board and it may well be one s'imilar to the Territorial 
Hospital Insurance Services Board where it could be by Commissioner in 
Council. I f  I may go a little further I do feel that if appointments are 
made by the Commissioner on the recommendation of Council ·this gives as 
much control as it does if they are made by the Commissioner in Council 
and avoids certain difficulties in the formalities of an appointment 
being made. 
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T H E  C H A I RMAN ( M r .  S t ew a r t ) :  T h a n k  yo u .  Any  o t h e r  c omme n t s ?  C l a u s e  6 1 . 

F u n c t i o n  o f  B o a r d  

M R .  N I C K E R S O N : M r .  C h a i rman , I wo n d e r  i f  we  c o u l d  h a v e  s ome e x p e r t  
a dv i c e a s  t o  w h a t i s  g o i n g  t o  b e  t h e  f u n c t i o n  o f  t h i s  p a r t i c u l a r b o a rd . 

M R .  B U C HANAN : M r .  C h a i r m a n , i n i t i a l l y ,  a s  I b r i e f l y ex p l a i n e d  i n  t h e  
o p e n i n g rema r k s , t h e  m u t u a l  a i d  d e po s i t o ry f u nd w i l l  be  v e ry sma l l .  I t  
w i l l co n s t i t u te may b e  a c o u p l e o f  t h o u s a n d  d o l l a r s  a yea r to  b e g i n  w i t h .  
I t  w a s  n o t  o u r  µ u r p o s e  a t  t h i s t i me t o  c o n s t i t u t e a l a r g e  c u m b � r s ome b o d y  
to  d e a l  w i t h  t w o  t h o u s a n d  o r  fo u r  t h o u s a n d  d o l l a r s  w o r t h  o f  c oti t r i b u t i o n s . 
I t  w a s  t h o u g h t  t h e n  t h a t  t h e  p e o p l e s u r r o u n d i n g  o r  i n  Y e l l ow k n i f e o r  
s u r r o u n d i n g d i s t r i c t  c o u l d  j u s t  a s  e a s i l y b e  a p po i n t ed  t o  l o o k  a f t e r  t h i s 
amo u n t  o f  mo n ey t o  b e g i n w i t h  a n d  s a v e  a l o t o f  e x p e n s e  f o r  t h e  c re d i t  
u n i o n  m o v eme n t .  I f  i t  i s  t h e  w i s h  o f  t h e  c o mm i t t ee t h a t  t h ey e x t e n d  to 
t h e  C omm i s s i o n e r  w i t h  t h e  a d v i c e a n d  c o n s e n t  of C o u n c i l  we  h a v e n o  
o b j e c t i o n s  t o  t h a t  i n  p r i n c i p l e  a t  a l l . I t  i s  c e r ta i n l y  u p  t o  yo u .  

T H E  C HA I RMAN  ( M r .  S t ewa r t ) : T h a n k  y o u . F u r t h e r  d i s c u s s i o n ?  

M R .  N I C K E R S O N : W e  n o t e d  b e f o r e  t h a t i t  a p p e a r e d  t h a t  C o u n c i l wa s a d a m a n t  
i n  t h e i r  r e q u i r eme n t  t h a t  a l o t o f  t h i s  powe r t h a t  p r ev i o u s l y  h a d  b e e n  
g r a n t e d  u n d e r  s u c h  l e g i s l a t i o n  t o  t h e  C o mm i s s i o n e r  s h o u l d n ow be  d o n e  a t  
l e a s t  o n  t h e . r e c o mm e nd a t i o n , o r  we  s h o u l d  h a v e  s o m e  k i n d o f  i n p u t  i n t o  
t h i s ,  a n d  w h e n  w e  w e r e  d i s c u s s i n g I t h i n k  t h e  E l e c t r i c a l  P r o t ec t i o n  
O rd i n a n c e  a n d  t h e  T e r r i to r i a l  Ho s p i t a l  I n s u r a n c e  S e r v i c e s  O r d i n a n c e , 
t h i s m a t t e r  a p p e a re d  to b e  o f  g re a t  co n c e r n  t o  C o u n c i l . I d o  no t k n ow  
wh e t h e r p e o p l e s t i l l h a v e  t h a t  c o n c e rn o r  w h e t h e r  t h ey d o  n o t . 

C o u n c i l  S h o u l d b e  Mo re  I n vo l v ed 

MR . S T E E N : Y e s , t h e  r e a s o n  why  I b r o u g h t  t h i s  u p  wa s t h a t I f e l t t h a t  
t h e  C o u n c i l s h o u l d  b e  m o r e  i n v o l v ed i n  i t s o w n  a f fa i r s a n d  c o n t r o l  a n d  
t h a t i f  yo u l e a v e  t h i s  t h i n g i n  t h e r e  yo u a re p a s s i n g t h e  b u c k .  E i t h e r  
y o u  wa n t  c o n t r o l  o r  y o u  d o  n o t , s o  i f  w e  wa n t  t o  be  l i k e s i t t i n g p u p p e t s  
a t  t h i s  C o u n c i l  w i t ho u t  t h e  i n i t i a t i v e to  c o n t r o l  t h e  g o ve r nme n t  w e  
s h o u l d  b e g i n  to  t a k e  a f i rm s t a n d . T h a t  i s  i t . 

T H E  C HA I RMAN ( M r .  S t ew a r t ) : T h a n k  yo u .  

M R . N I C K E R SO N : T o  b r i n g  t h i s m a t t e r  to a h e a d  I w o u l d  l i k e t o  m o v e  t h a t  
t h e  w a rd " C omm i s s i o n e r "  b e  r e p l a c e d i n  s u b c l a u s e  6 1 ( 1 )  by  t h e  t e rm 
" C o mm i s s i o n e r  w i t h  t h e  r e c omm e n d a t i o n  o f  C o u n c i l "  i f  s u c h  wo rd i n g i s  
s a t i s f a c to ry a s  f a r  a s  t h e  l e g a l  s i t u a t i o n i s  c o n c e r n e d . 

L E GAL  A D V I SO R  ( M r .  S l a v e n ) :  " O n t h e  r ec omme n d a t i o n  o f  C o u n c i l " .  

T H E  C H_A I RMAN  (Mr . S t ewar t ) : A s  I h a v e  t h e  a me n d m e n t  - - y e s , Mr . S e a r l e .  

C a r e  Ta k e n  i n  A ppl y i n g P r i n c i pl e  

MR . S EA RL E :  Mr . C h a i rma n ,  I a g re e  w i t h t h e  g e n e r a l  pr i n c i p l e t h a t  
a p p o i n tme n t s  l i k e t h i s  s h o u l d b e  m a d e  by  t h e  C o mm i s s i o n e r  i n  C o u n c i l 
o r  t h e  C omm i s s i o n e r  o n  t h e  r e c o mme n d a t i o n  o f  C o u n c i l .  H oweve r ,  I t h i ri k  
we  h a v e  to  b e  c a r e f u l h o w  we  a p p l y i t .  W e  d o  n o t w a n t  t he  t i me o f  t h i s  
C o u n c i l  t a k e n  u p  i n  l a r g e  p a r t  by  a p p r ov i n g a p po i n tme n t s  to  b o a r d s w h i c h 
a re n o t  s u b s t a n t i a l l y  i m p o r t a n t  o ne s , I w o u l d t h i n k .  N o w , w h e n  i t  c o me s 
t o  i m p o r t a n t  i s s u e s  t h a t a f fec t t h e  t e r r i t o r i e s  l i k e ,  s a y , h o u s i n g ,  pow e r , 
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N o r t h e r n  C a n a d a  P o w e r  C o m m i s s i o n , t h e s e  t h i n g s , I c a n  s e e  u s  wa n t i n g  t o  
b e  i n v o l v e d  i n  ma k i n g t h o s e  a p p o i n t me n t s  b e c a u s e  t h ey a re o f  v i t a l  
i n t e re s t  t o  t h e  p e o p l e .  I wo u l d t h i n k i f  t h e  L i q u o r  O r d i n a n c e  w a s  
o p e n ed u p  w e  m i g h t  w a n t  t o  m a k e  s u r e  t h a t  t h e i r  c o mm i s s i o n wa s a l l 
C o u n c i l a p p o i n t me n t s  b u t  f ra n k l y ,  s ome t h i n g l i k e t h e  c r ed i t  u n i o n , m u t u a l  
a i d  d e po s i t o ry f u n d , a b o a rd t o  a dm i n i s t er  t h a t ,  I p e r s o n a l l y ,  e x e rc i s i n g 
my b e s t  j u dgme n t , w o u l d n o t  r e g a r d  t h a t  a s  a n  i m p o r ta n t  e n o u g h  b o a r d  to 
re q u i r e t h e  i n v o l v e m e n t  of t h i s C o u n c i l .  

I t h i n k  we h a v e to  u s e  o u r  j u d g m e n t  o n  w h i c h o f  t h e s e  we  w a n t  t o  b e  
i n v o l v e d  i n  w h i c h  a r e  s o  i m p o r t a n t  t h ey  t o u c h  t h e  v e ry f i b r e  a n d l i f e 
o f  t h e  p eo p l e i n  a n  i m p o r t a n t  way  a n d  I a g r e e  t h a t  s h o u l d b e  Comm i s s i o n e r  
i n  C o u n c i l , b u t  j u s t  t o  d o  i t  b l i n d l y  a s  a m a t t e r  o f  c o u r s e  f o r  �a c h  a n d  
e v e ry o n e o f  t h e s e , I t h i n k  i f  yo u w a n t t o  d o  t h a t , t h e n  g o  b a c k  a n d  h a v e  
a g e n e r a l  r e v i ew o f  a l l l e g i s l a t i o n , p u l l t h em a l l o u t  a n d  t h e n  p r o b a b l y  
a d d  a w e e k  p e r  y e a r  o n t o  yo u r  s i t t i n g t e rm , a s  yo u s i t  h e r e  t h re s h i n g  
b a c k  a n d  fo r t h  a nd s e a rc h i n g o u t . Y o u  s e e , t h e  p r o b l em I t h i n k  yo u w i l l  
f i n d  i s  t h a t  i t  i s  r e a l l y  v e ry t o u g h  t o  f i n d  p e o p l e  t o  a c c e p t  a p po i n tm e n t s  
to  a l o t o f  t h e s e  boards , I t  i s  a r e a l  t o u g h  j o b f o r  t h e  a d m i n i s t r a t i o n .  
T h e r e  j u s t  a r e  n o t  h u n d r e d s  a n d  h u n d re d s  o f  pe o p l e k n o c k i n g a t  t h e  d o o r  
f o r  t h e s e  t h i n g s  a n d  u n l e s s  t h ey a r e  i m p o r t a n t  I w o u l d  s a y  l e t u s  n o t  g e t  
i n v o l v e d . H o w e v e r , t h a t  i s  o n l y  my v i ew .  Do  w h a t  y o u w a n t .  

M R .  L Y A L L : I w o u l d  j u s t  l i k e t o  s a y  t h a t  t h e  r e a s o n  I am  n o t r e a l l y  
i n t e r e s t e d  i n  t h e s e  b i l l s  i s  t h a t  t h ey a r e  j u s t  l e g i s l a t i v e  b i l l s  a n d  
b e c a u s e  I f e e l  t h e  s am e  way  a s  Mr . S e a r l e .  W h e n  t h i n g s  l i k e f i n a n c i a l 
comm i t t e e s , w h e r e  t h ey s p e n d  t h e i r m o n ey , w h e n  t h i n g s  l i k e t h a t  come  
u p ,  ho u s i n g ,  a i r po r t  ma i n t e n a n c e , t h i s  k i n d  of  s t u f f , t h a t  i s  w h e r e  I 
t h i n k  t h i s C o u n c i l  i s  g o i n g  t o  b e  t h e  m o s t  e f f e c t i v e . I d o  n o t  
u n d e r s t a n d  a ny wo rd  o f  w h a t  t h e y  s a y  u n d e r  h e r e  u n t i l we  c ome t o  a t h i n g  
w h e r e  I a m  r e a l l y  i n v o l v e d  a n d  t h a t  i s  g o i n g  t o  i n v o l v e  t h e  p eo p l e  I 
r e p r e s e n t  a n d  I t h i n k  t h e  o n l y  t h i n g  h e re , t h e  w h o l e t h i n g  h e r e , I d o  n o t  
k n ow  h o w  ma ny p a g e s  i t  i s ,  b u t  t h e  o n l y t h i n g  I r e a l l y  l i k e t o  b e  i n vo l v ed  
i s  w h e n  t h ey a �k for  t h e i r  $ 2 0 0 0  o r  t h e i r  $ 4 0 0 0 . T h a n k  yo u .  

T H E  C O MM I S S I O N E R : M r .  C h a i r m a n , i f  I m i g h t  s t a t e  t h i s ,  t h a t  I w a s  t h e  
f i r s t  p e r s o n  a s  C o mm i s s i o n e r  t o  b r e a k t h e p a t t e r n  o f  a l l ow i n g  p eo p l e f r om 
t h e  g e n e r a l  p u b l i c  t o  b e  a p p o i n t ed  t o  b o a r d s , c omm i t t e e s , c omm i s s i o n s . 
B e f o r e  I b e c a me C o mm i s s i o n e r  t h ey w e r e  a l l c i v i l s e r v a n t s . S o  I t h i n k  
t h a t  l ay s  o u t  my t h i n k i n g o n  i t .  

C o mm i s s i o n e r  i n  Co u n c i l  E x p l a i n e d  

T h e  s e c o n d  p o i n t i s  I t h i n k yo u s ho u l d  u n d e r s t a n d  w h a t  " C o m m i s s i o n e r  i n  
C o u n c i l "  me a n s .  I t  me a n s  t h a t  t h e  C o u n c i l h a s  a s ay b u t  i t  a l s o  me a n s  
t h a t  I h a v e  a s a y .  I t  m e a n s  t h a t  C o u n c i l  h a s  a v e to b u t  i t  mea n s  t h a t  I 
h a v e  a v e t o  a l s o .  H o w  i t  w o r k s  i s  s i m p l y  t h i s ,  t h a t  t h e  C o u n c i l n o m i n a te s  
t h e  peo p l e a n d i f  t h ey a r e  a c c e p t e d  b y  t h e  C o mm i s s i o n e r  t h e n  t h ey a re 
a p p  o i n t e d o r  r e c o mm e n d e d ,  i t d e p e n d s  w h e t h e r  i t i s fed e ra l  l e g i s l a t  i o n  
o r  t e r r i to r i a l . I f  t h ey a r e  n o t  a c c e p t ed t h e n  t h e  b a l l g o e s  b a c k  t o  
C o u n c i l  a g a i n  a n d yo u h a v e  t o  c o m e  u p  w i t h  s o me  n e w  n a m e s . T h i s i s  
w h a t " C omm i s s i o n e r i n  C o u n c i l "  mea n s .  S o , I t h i n k  t h e  po i n t o f  Mr . S e a r l e 
a n d  Mr . Ly a l l s h o u l d  b e  g i v e n  s o m e  t h o u g h t  to  a n d  b e c a u s e  yo u c o u l d - - I 
d o  n o t  t h i n k t h e s e  u p ,  e v e n  w h e n  i t  s a y s  " C omm i s s i o n e r " . T h ey u s u a l l y  
c om e  from  a m u n i c iµ a l i ty o r  a n  a s s o c i a t i o n  t h a t ha s a s p e c i a l i n te r e s t  i n  
i t ,  me d i c a l  h e a l t h ,  m e n t a l  h e a l t h ,  a l c o ho l  e d u c a t i o n .  I t  rl e p e n d s  w h a t  t h e  
s u b j e c t  i s ,  I t h i n k  t h ey h a v e  a g o o d  p o i n t ,  b u t  o n  key  t h i n g s  I t h i n k i t  
i s  g o o d  b u s i n e s s  to  h a v e  yo u r  p a r t i c i p a t i o n  a n d  r e c omme n d a t i o n s  a n d  I 
wo u l d  s u g g e s t  t h a t  9 9  p e r  c e n t  o f  t h e t i me yo u r  r e c omme n d a t i o n w i l l  be  i n  
t h i s  i n s t a n c e  r u b b e r  s t a m p ed by me . 
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I hear you guys telling me that you rub ber stamp things but this is an 
example of what will happen - - I will go along with you. Things that 
are much smaller, you m i ght like to be more manoeuvrable because it 
simply means nobody can be appointed to anything until the Council 
meets and, if you do not meet for six months, the whole system grinds 
to a standstill because of little things - - I am not saying these are 
not important but I am not sure this Council would want to take up all 
of its time in dealing with them. 

MR .  NICKERSON : I j ust brought up this point, not really because I feel 
myself that in this particular phrase it is that important, but I noticed 
we were going through the legislation at quite a fast pace and there was 
no way that Members were being able to read and digest every particular 
clause, so I thought that might be a matter that might properly be 
discussed, I agree with my colleague from the other side of Franklin 
Avenue that this particular board is not of any great political importance 
and maybe we should not really be bothered with this particular one. 
The Honourable Member from the Central Arctic made the observation that 
he did not think that this particular type of legislation was important. 
I know the Honourable Member in question has been very interested in matters 
relating to co- operatives and that type of thing and perhaps he does not 
quite understand that this is a type of co-operative, a financial co­
operative, with the obj ective of helping people in financial matters. 
I know matters such as credit unions are of a great deal of interest to 
people within probably the larger settlements within the Northwest 
Territories and I personally have tried to give this legislation the care 
and attention which I think it deserves. 

Amendment Withdrawn 

In view of the general feeling among Members - - which I might add is 
my own feeling -- I just brought this matter up for discussion - - in 
view of this, I withdraw my motion or my amendment. 

MR. LYALL : I would j ust like to say I did not say I was not interested 
in this . I figure there are smarter people, like our Legal Advisor there, 
who helped to make this up and I feel that I have enough confidence in 
people that I have to work with that may, knowing the law and the way it 
reads, I have enough confidence in them that if there are other people 
like Mr. Searle who, when he goes through this, if he sees something that 
is not right, he will put it down like we have been doing when we went 
on the first day to the financial committee meeting. I would like to 
understand everything that is going on but sometimes I do not understand 
some changes that have to be made and we all see it and we make the change. 
I believe that this is - - I am interested in it but I can not go word 
for word and understand it, but as I say, I understand that Mr. Searle 
Dr .the Legal Advisor know whenever changes have to be made so it fits the 
purpose of everyone. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you. Mr. Steen? 

MR. STEEN : Getting back to the "Commissioner in Council" aspect of it, 
I think we are going to get into trouble all the time and maybe that is 
the wrong term to use, the wrong words to use, "Commissioner in Council". 
Like I have said before, we have not got an elected Commissioner and I 
would like the Commissioner until such time as we have one. I think it 
should be ignored until such time. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) : Thank you. 
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MR. PEARSON: My only comment is that we have a very important luncheon 
meeting today and it is now five or ten minutes after l : 00 p , m. and I 
wonder if we could not break and come back to this this afternoon. Let 
us report progress or simply adjourn. 

MR. SEARLE: I suggest you report progress, 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): We will report progress . 

Report of the Committee of the Whole of Bill 8 -56, Credit Union Ordinance 

MR. S PEAKER: Mr. Stewart? 

MR. STEWART: Mr. Speaker, your committee of the whole has been studying 
Bill 8-56 and the committee wishes to report progress . 

MR. S PEAKER: Members of Council, just before we adjourn, I would like 
to remind you that we have right after lunch at 2: 30 p. m. a firm time and 
date to go into the Land Use Regulat i ons because of the availability of 
witnesses, so we will leave this bill that we are working on now for 
awhile until we finish that. Is there an important luncheon appointment 
that the whole Council is going to? 

MR. PEARSON: I believe it is the finance committee, Mr. Speaker, which 
is very important. 

MR. S PEAKER: Yes. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Speaker, just apropos of that, the 
standing committee on finance is meeting in the Council room and lunch 
will be available for the Members. 

MR. S PEAKER: No further announcements? Council stands recessed until 
2: 30 p. m. 

---LUNCHEON ADJOURNMENT 
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MR. SPEAKER: Council will come to order. Turning to the orders of the day, 
I tem 9, consideration in committee of the whole of bills and other matters . 
I f  we can go to the proposed amendments of the Territorial Land Use 
Regulations, we have witnesses here, speci fically called for 2: 30 p. m. 
You have on your desks a covering letter dated June 9th from the Commissioner 
re amendments and you have attached to that letter a note which deals with 
the proposed changes as well as the act itself or rather the proposed 
amendments to the regulations. Could we have a motion to resolve into 
committee of the whole to consider the revisions to the Territorial Land 
Use Regulations. Mr. Lyall, seconded by Mr. Butters. Any discussion? 
All in favour? Contrary? 

Carried 

Council will resolve into committee of the whole to consider the Territorial 
Land Use Regulations with Mr. Stewart in the chair. 

- -- Council resolved into Committee of the Whole for consideration of 
Proposed Amendments to the Territorial Land Use Regulations with Mr. Stewart 
in the chair. 

PROCEED I NGS I N  COMM I TTEE OF THE WHOLE TO CONS I DER PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO THE 
TERR ITORIAL  LAND USE REGULAT I ONS  

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Stewart): Committee will come to order. Who would this 
committee like to call as witnesses with regard to the presentation of 
this paper? Mr. Parker, could we call the administration's witnesses with 
regard to this paper? 

DEPUTY COMMI SSI ONER PARKER: Mr. Chairman, it would be appropriate for you 
to hear from Mr. Murray Morison who is a senior officer of the Department 
of I ndian and Northern Affairs resident in Yellowknife and the administration 
of the Land Use Regulations falls under him. I would also suggest that 
Mr. Bob Spence, an industry representative, be asked to j oin the committee . 
While these gentlemen are coming forward with the committee's indulgence, 
I could perhaps j ust underline one or two of the reasons for these matters 
coming before territorial Council. 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you, we will call Mr. Morison and Mr. 
Spence , 

MR. SEARLE: On a point of order , Mr. Chairman, just before we get into 
that , the Honourable Member here to my right says he does not have copies. 
Maybe the Clerk could get extra copies for those Members who do not have 
them. 

THE CHAI RMAN (Mr. Stewart): In the interim, Mr. Deputy Commissioner, you 
would like to proceed with the information you have? 

DEPUTY COMM I SS I ONER PARKER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. On June the 9th , 
the Commissioner forwarded copies of the proposed regulation changes to 
Council Members. I believe they were distributed to Members on their 
arrival here. The Land Use Regulations have been in force for some time 
and now it is the intention of the Minister to amend those regulations 
and the amendments are up for consideration today. 

Committee Members will note that these regulations may not be brought forward 
until there has been consultation with the Council of the Yukon Territory 
and the Council of the Northwest Territories. That is the purpose, Mr . 
Chairman, in laying this matter before this committee today, in order to 
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provide Council Members an opportunity to make their views known as 
advice to the Minister and then I believe that this will satisfy the 
requirements of the act , the Territorial Land Use Act in which this 
requirement for consultation is outlined. I have nothing further to 
add. I am confident that Mr. Morison can give a very good outline of 
the types of changes that are proposed. 

THE CHAIR MAN ( Mr. Stewart): Thank you. We are having trouble o btaining 
copies of these documents. What is the direction of the committee? Shall 
we hear the witnesses without the paper at hand or shall we wait until we 
have it? How many Members are short? Just one? I take it everybody has 
one now then. Can we hear then from the witnesses with regard to this 
particular paper? 

The Implementation of New Regulations 

M R. MORISON: Mr. Chairman , Members of Council, my name is Murray Morison. 
I am with the Department of Indian Affairs in Yellowknife and the 
administration of the Territorial Land Use Regulations comes under the 
jurisdiction of my -- under my section , under renewable resources. I 
have been the engineer designate under the regulations when I was the 
original superintendent of forestry in Fort Smith. The Land Use Regulations 
have been in effect for about three to four years now and at their inception 
it was the intent or the hope of the administration at that time that 
the regulations could cover the whole of the Northwest Territories. These 
were new , the concepts were new, the re quirement was definitely there , but 
the administration of the time did not feel that they could implement 
these new regulations being yet untried in the whole of the Northwest 
Territories. And so it became evident that the way to approach this would 
be to implement it in those areas where the problem was considered to 
be the greatest and the potential for environmental damage also the most 
sensitive. 

As such, the land management zones were developed throughout the whole of 
the territories and we end up with two parts to our set of regulations, 
the first part being part one , which for general governmental control 
regulations which applied to the whole of the Northwest Territories and 
the second part being that portion of the territories where permits were 
in fact required to be obtained prior to operations taking place. 

The process of permits may be of interest to you and the applications 
are made to the regional engineer, the permits are referred to a land use 
advisory committee which is composed of interdepartmental committee 
including Northwest Territories government and the Canadian Wildlife 
Service and others. The permits are also referred to as few people 
throughout the Northwest Lands and Forest Service who make field inspections 
in the area where required and the applications are referred to 
communities for consultation. 

That is the process to date. The changes that have been proposed would 
include expanding the area for permit requirements throughout the entire 
territories. We feel we have the experience and some of the people at 
least involved to carry out thes_e regulations if the area is expanded , 
Also there is a requirement for the government to be in a better position 
to know what is going on throughout the territories , particularly in the 
field of exploration. There is also a demonstrated demand by local 
people to know also what is going on in the areas in whtch they have 
traditionally hunted and trapped. 
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Increasing Activity in the Eastern Arctic 

In addition to that , there is increasing activity in the Eastern Arctic 
in the area of mineral exploration of which I am sure all of you are 
aware. We feel that we had better get a handle on this situation so 
that we can follow it through and be notified of the kinds of activities 
that are taking place , what potential damages environmentally might be 
there , what conflicts with other users of the area could be present , 
involved in the area in consultation of these permits and make our 
presence in the Eastern Arctic known. I will not go beyond that. I 
think I have perhaps said enough. If there are any questions the Council 
Members would like to ask , I would be pleased to attempt to answer them. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Any general comments from Council at this time? 

MR. BUTTERS: Mr. Chairman , I am interested in the operation of the 
land use advisory committee. I do not know if Mr. Morison is aware of 
the remarks that I made in my reply to the Commissioner 's address , but 
I indicated there that a situation had occurred in the constituency 
that I represent where a decision of the land use advisory committee had 
in effect shut down a quarrying operation , a very important quarrying 
operation for a period of four months. I am not going to go into the 
detail or argue the decision here , but what I was going to find out was 
that while the land use advisory committee does advise communities of 
permits that are being considered , they do not advise communities when 
amendments are made to those permits. The problem that arose in this 
area was that the community was not informed when the permit was requested 
to be extended , that a restriction was subsequently added to it and 
therefore they were not consulted. Thi s , I suggest , Mr. Chairman ,  is an 
obvious gap in the land use advisory committee's consultative process . 
I wonder if Mr. Morison might comment on that. 

Community Consultation 

MR. MORISON: Mr. Chairman , I am not sure if I am personally aware of 
the circumstances. I think I am. The business of community consultation 
is recognized , certainly as an important process that we have become 
involved in and a very beneficial process. At the inception of the 
Land Use Regulations , community consultation in the time frame that that 
would require was not considered. Subsequently , the need for it was 
recognized and the community consultation process was entered into with 
our district people being primarily engaged in that activity making 
representations and receiving comments on land use activities from the 
various councils. 

I think , I certainly do not believe that the process is perfect by any means. 
It was a step in the right direction and the business of handling extensions 
to permits has largely been left with the administrators of the permits 
and in many cases these are not even necessarily referred to the land use 
advisory comm i ttee. The intent , the initial concerns and recommendations 
of the communities are certainly taken into account and it would seem 
obvious that where a major change was undertaken that this should in 
fact be referred back to the councils for the consultation process. 

The regulations do not provide as much time for this consul tation process 
as did the initial 30 days. I believe it was something _ like 14 days for 
the engineer to react to the request for change. This in itself does not 
mean that we should not follow it through , but I think that it has been a 
matter of the sheer amount of work involved in attempting to bring them 
to the communities first of all , follow through with an explanation to 
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communities where it has been requested. Sometimes this is done in 
consultation with the applicant who also comes forward, but the requested 
changes, I think were carried out largely because we just really did 
not have the people to do this all of the time. 

It has been left as a discretionary thi ng therefore, for the administration 
to elect whether they should go back or not. When left to that process 
I think it is obvious from time to time they are going to slip up. If this 
is an area of improvement that we should be looking at, certainly I would 
agree with Councillor Butters that we should be doing that. 

MR. BUTTERS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I interpret Mr. Morison 's remarks 
that in permits in future that where there is a major change that this will 
be communicated to the communities directly, 

MR. MORISON: I think that is certainly a recommendation and we will do 
our very best to follow through in that way. Again I say I am not prepared 
at this time to say we will do it in the case of every change, but we 
will do it on a discretionary basis and attempt to do our best. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Further comments? 
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Budget for Land Use Inspecti on 

MR.  N I CKERSON : Mr. Chairman , I wonder if Mr. Morison could perhaps advise 
us as to what is the budget or what do you budget for land use inspections 
in the whole area of inspecting and approving land use applications. Also , 
perhaps you could tell us if these new regulations go through , how big an 
increase wi 11 be re qui red in your budget and perhaps you could tell us al so 
how many more inspectors or how many more personnel all together will have 
to be hired to administer these? 

MR. MOR ISON: Mr. Chairman , I could only comment generally on that. First 
of all , our budget is not broken down in such a way as I coul:d put my 
finger handily upon that portion which applies to the administration of 
the Land Use Regulati ons because our Northwest Lands and Forest Service 
operates essentially under two budgets ; fire control and water , lands and 
forests. This also includes forestry operations and provides the whole 
support portion of the budget to the business of operating decentralized 
services and so on. 

I think the water , lands and forests budget is in the neighborhood of 
$1. 8 million. The staff that we have in the forest service consists of 
some 80 persons. The fire control budget , which is added to that , would 
bring the total to the neighborhood of $3. 5 million , both the water , 
lands and forests and the fire control portion of the budget. 

Now , I will not even attempt to guess just exactly how much of the initial 
$1 . 8  million goes directly towards the administration of the Land Use 
Regulations. I think you can only guess at that. As far as what is going 
to be involved extending it , I think we are looking at somewhere in the 
neighborhood of eight to ten persons throug hout the territories. Being 
as the administrative facility is largely in place and the eight to ten 
would be an initial complement that would be required to get the expanded 
area and also the fact that the threshold of entry to getting a land use 
permit is being lowered. Therefore , we would have more permits in the 
area. We are currently administering permits in as well the whole 
additional area in the eastern Arctic. My estimate of the number of 
permits -- the number we are currently issuing annually are about 350 a 
year. These permits are issued for two years sometimes with a years 
extension and then there is a year required for final plans . Therefore , 
at any given point in time when these new regulations , if they do come out , 
I woLlld think they would have on hand in the neighborhood of 1000 to 1200 
active permits that were at some stage of the process , either the applicant 
actively tn�-0J ved in exploration or the administration process of cleaning 
the permit up and collecting fees and so on. That is really about all 
r can give you. I am sorry I can not give you more specific details than 
that. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Stewart): Mr . Nickerson. 

MR. NfCKERSON: Thank you very much , Mr. Morison. In the matter of how much 
this is costing the public you say you do not really know and it might not 
be possible to give anywhere near an exact figure , but could you kind of 
give the order of figure , is it $100 ,000 or $50 ,000 or would it be $7 ,000 ,000? 
You know , somewhere within an order of magnitude. 

MR. MORISON: Mr. Chairman , if I had to come up with a figure like that , 
and I certainly think it is a reasonable question , I would think it would 
be in the neighborhood of about $1 ,000 , 000. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Any other discussion of a general nature on 
the paper? Mr. Steen. 
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Regional Land Use Committees 

MR. STEEN : Mr. Chairman, I would like to say I have been involved in 
organizing the territorial land use committee in the settlements of 
luktoyaktuk, Aklavik and Inuvik. I am informed that a regional land 
use committee of the hamlet councils of Tuktoyaktuk and Aklavik and 
the trappers' associations of both of these two settlements and the 
delta town of Inuvik have all joined in to form a regional land use 
committee. I do not believe that this territorial land use committee 
recognizes the one that is in the delta there. The hamlets are still 
getting the land use permits given to them directly, and one of the 
reasons why the people in the delta formed this land use committee 
or regional land use committee, which is what it is called, is lhat 
many of the land use things were conflicting with one another. Some 
of the land use applications were overlapping and therefore, we saw 
fit to form a regional land use committee, What I would like to say 
is that this territorial one here refuses to recognize the one in 
the delta. What they are looking for is some funds and if this land 
use committee has a million dollars, I was wondering if a portion of 
that could be, a small portion - - it would only take about $1000 a 
year to run this one in the delta - - $100 a month for transportation or 
a little more than that. Sometimes when we were receiving these land 
use applications, we were getting the work as a matter of fact started 
before we even got replies or got the land use applications. So I 
am wondering - - I do not think this land use committee in the territories, 
this territorial one is not that good or does a proper job, a complete 
job. It does a good job at times, but there are times when we get our 
applications late to reply on and I would hope that they would try to 
speed them up so we get them into the communities as quickly as possible 
so that we can react. Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you. Any comment? Mr. Morison? 

Issuing of Permits 

MR. MORISION: Yes. I think some of the criticism t�at has been levelled 
is probably appropriate. I would like to comment also in the reverse 
order. One of the reasons for the changes in the new legislation is to 
accommodate the amount of time that is required for those permits which 
have to be referred to communities and the period of time now is from the 
date the engineer receives the application until the permit must issue 
is 30 days. I am sure we are all aware of some of the communication 
constraints that imposes upon the people administering land use permits. 
This is going to be expanded, at least it is recommended it be expanded 
to 42 days for those permits which would in fact go before communities. 

The business of work having started before the land use permit or before 
the communities have an opportunity to comment on it, that certainly 
is possible, but that is because of the 30 day time constraint by and 
large. I could assure you, however, that in the area of Inuvik our 
district staff to their utmost do not only get these applications out 
to the communities as soon as possible, but they also carry out follow 
up by telephone call or whatever to see if it has in fact come before 
council .  Councils, of course, do not regulate their activities necessarily 
to handle the land use situation either, so sometimes you have other 
time delays as a result of having gotten the applications in just after 
the last meeting and this sort of thing. 
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O n  t h e  m a t t e r  o f  t h e  l a n d  u s e  c o mm i t t e e i n  t h e  d e l t a  - - o u r  d e pa rtme n t  h a s  
n o t  s a i d i n  e ff e c t  t h a t  we  w o u l d  n e v e r  c o n s i de r  d ea l i n g w i t h  a re g i o n a l  
l a n d  u s e  a pp l i c a t i o n c o mm i t t e e . T h i s i s  c e r ta i n l y  a po s s i b i l i ty .  I am  
s u r e  you  c a n  a p p r e c i a t e  b e f o re we  d e a l w i th s om e  new  g ro u p , w e  m u s t  i n  
fa c t  e n s u re t h a t t h e  o t h e r  pe o p l e w e  w e re d e a l i n g w i t h  h a v e  b e e n  a d e q u a te l y  
c o n ta c t ed  t o  b e  s u re t h a t  t h i s i s  i n  f a c t  w h a t  t h ey w a n t t o  d o .  W h e n  
t h i s  n ew l a n d  u s e  c o mm i t t e e  w a s  a n n o u n ce d , we r e ce i v e d  t h i s i n f o rma t i o n  
b u t  w e  d i d  w a n t  t o  g o  b a c k  t o  t h e  c omm u n i t i e s  we  h a d  b e e n  d e a l i n g  w i t h  
a n d  c h e c k  w i t h  t h e m  to  s ee i f  t h ey were  s a t i s f i e d t h a t  t h i s n ew  c omm i t t e e  
wo u l d b e  r e p r e s e n t i n g t h e i r  i n t e re s t s . T h i s  l e t t e r  wa s s e n t  o u t  by o u r  
d i s tr i c t  p e o p l e  i n  I n u v i k b u t  t h ere  were  a n um b e r  o f  r e s pon s e s  t h a t  a p p l i e d 
a n d  I a m  n o t  s u r e  a t  t h i s  t i me j u s t  w h a t  t h e y  s ay ,  I t  i s  p o s s i b l e  t h a t t h i s 
n e� r e g i o n a l  l a n d  u s e c omm i t t e e  c o u l d  re p l a c e d e a l i n g d i re c t l y  w i th 
commu n i t i e s  o r  i n  f a c t  w e  may  f i n d  o u r s e l v e s  i n  t h e  p o s i t i o n o f  d e a l i n g 
w i t h  b o t h .  T h e  d o o r  h a s  n o t  b e e n  c l o s e d b u t  we  d o  wa n t  to c h e c k  w i t h 
t h o s e  w e  w e r e  d e a l i n g  w i t h  f i r s t  b e fo r e  we c u t  t h em o f f  s o  t o  s pe a k . 

MR . S T E E N : T h a n k  y o u , Mr . C h a i rma n . O n e o f  t h e  r e a s o n s  w hy  t h e  l a n d  u s e  
c o mm i t t e e  w a s  f o rmed  t h e r e  wa s t h a t  ma ny  p e o p l e fe l t  t h a t  a n u m b e r  o f  
p eo p l e w h o  w e r e  o n  t h e s e  h am l et  c o u n c i l s  d i d  n o t  k n ow n e c e s s a r i l y  w h a t  
w a s  g o i n g  o n  - - w h a t t h e  p e o p l e wa n t ed . W e  h ad t o  f orm  t h i s c o mm i t t e e  
b ec a u s e  t h e  h am l e t  c o u n c i l s  f e l t t h a t  i t  wa s n o n e  o f  t h e i r b u s i n e s s , 
o u t s i d e o f  t h e i r b o u n da r i e s  o f  t h e  h am l e t , s o  t h e y  wo r k ed w i t h  t h e  
tra p p e r s ' a s s o c i a t i o n s  a n d  f ormed  t h i s t h i n g  t h e re b e c a u s e  t h ey f e l t 
t h e  t r a p p e r s  s h o u l d h a v e  s ome  i n p u t . T h a t wa s o n e  o f  t h e  rea s o n s . 

T H E  C H A I RMAN ( M r . S t e w a rt ) : Mr . N i c k e r s o n . 

R ega r d i n g  t h e  W o r k i ng o f  t h e  L a n d  U s e  R egu l a t i o n s  

MR . N I C K E R SO N : I h a v e  o ne l a s t  c omm en t i n  r e s p e c t  t o  t h i s i n  g e n e r a l . 
I w o n d e r  i f  b o t h  o f  t h e  w i t n e s s e s  c o u l d  pe r h a p s  ex p l a i n  to u s  h o w  t h e s e  
t h i n g s  a re c a r r i ed  o u t  i n  t h e  f i e l d a n d  w h e t h e r a ny m a j o r  d i f f i c u l t i e s 
h a v e  o c c u r red  a n d  w h e t h e r  t h ey a re s a t i s f i e d t h a t  t h e  L a n d  U s e  R e g u l a t i o n s  
a r e  wo r k i n g  smo o t h l y ?  

T H E  C H A I RMA N ( Mr .  S t ewa r t ) :  Mr . S p e n c e , w o u l d  y o u  l i k e to h a v e  f i r s t  
c r a c k a t  t h a t ?  

MR . S P E N C E : Mr . C h a i rm a n  a n d  M e m b e r s  o f  C o u n c i l ,  m ay  I s a y  f i r s t  m y  n ame i s  
B o b  S p e n c e . I a m  p a s t  p r e s i d e n t  o f  t h e  N o r t h we s t  T e rr i t o r i e s  C h a m b e r  o f  
M i n e s  a n d o u r  m embe r s h i p i s  m a d e  u p  o f  c om pa n i e s e n g a g ed i n  m i n e r a l  
e x p l o r a t i o n  i n  t h e  N o r t h w e s t  T e rr i t o r i e s . C o n s e q u e n t l y ,  I s p e a k  o n  
b e h a l f  o f  m i n i n g  c omp a n i e s , n o t  o i l c o m p a n i e s ,  b u t  s p ec i f i c a l l y  m i n i n g 
c om pa n i e s  d o i n g  m i n e r a l  e x p l o ra t i o n i n  t h e  t er r i t or i e s . 

T o  a n s w e r  C o u n c i l l o r N i c k e r s o n ' s  q u e s t i o n , w h e n  t h e  o r i g i n a l  r e g u l a t i o n s  
w ere  p u t  i n t o e ff e c t  s ome f o u r  yea r s  a g o  t h ey w o r k e d  ra t h e r  w e l l a t  f i r s t .  
T h e  d e p a r tm e n t  h a d  a r a t h er h i g h  c a l i b re o f  i n s pe c t o r  a n d  a d m i n i s tr a t o r  
b u t  we f i n d  o f  l a te  th a t  p r o b l em s  h a v e  a r i s e n  i n d e e d , t h a t t h e r e  h a s  b e e n  
a s i g n i f i ca n t  t u r n o v e r  amo n g  t h e  s ta f f  a n d  ra t h e r  o n  o c c a s i o n , a s i g n i f i c a n t  
l a c k  o f  s t a n d a r d i z a t i o n  i n  t h e a p p r o a c h  t o  t h e  a c t i v i t i e s  a n d  w h i l e  o n e  
i n s pe c t o r  m i g h t  a l l o w a c e r ta i n  a c t i v i ty ,  a n ot h er o n e  w o u l d  a r b i t ra r i l y  
d i s a l l ow i t .  S o  t h o s e  o f  u s  w h o  h a v e  b ee n  u s i n g a n d  wor k i n g  u n d e r  t h e  
re g u l a t i o n s  d o  i n d e e d  r e c o g n i z e t h a t t h e  re g u l a t i o n s  h a v e  t o  b e  a me nd e d  
a n d  w e  a r e  e a g e r  to co - o pe r a te w i t h  t h e  d e p a r t m e n t  t o  s ee t h a t  t h e  
ame n dm e n t s  w i l l  f u l l y c o r r e c t  t h e  p r o b l em s  t h a t  h a v e  a r i s e n  a s  w e l l a s  
t o  a c c o m p l i s h t h e  e n d  t o  w h i c h t h e  re g u l a t i o n s  w e r e  d r a wn i n  t h e  f i r s t  
p l a c e , t h a t  i s ,  t o  p ro t e c t  t h e  e n v i r o nme n t . 
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THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you. Mr. Morison, would you like to add 
anything to that? 

MR. MOR I SON : Mr. Chairman, on the matter of what problems we may have had, 
certainly we recognize that some of the problems that have been with us 
in the regulations is that we have not always been able to be aware of 
the kinds of operations that are going on because the threshold of entry 
into the existing operations is fairly high . You could have a fairly 
significant operation going on in the area of a community which would not 
necessarily be passed as a land use operation. Because we have carried 
out a consultation process with the community for activities of this kind 
their first response to us is, "Well, why were we not made aware of this?" 
This I think has been a problem throughout the territori�s and is one of 
the things which I hope the change in the regulations would solve to some 
degree. 

The Problem of Staff Turnover 

On the matter of turnover, certainly this is not a unique problem to our 
administration. We were in the unfortunate circumstance last year of having 
about half our field staff leave in about six months. There are a good 
many reasons for this but I will not go into them. What we are attempting 
to do now is to improve stability in standardization and direction. We 
had our choice of decentralizing the entire permit issuance operation to 
the local district officers which I think would be highly desirable to 
get it up closer to the field or to expand at the regional level. We 
are going through a process of evolution in the implementation of these 
regulations and the only way we felt we could go at this period of time 
and I am looki ng at the next couple of years really -- is to expand at 
the regional level. Where we had before one administrator covering 
the whole Northwest Territories for land use , we now have a new position 
entitled the head of the land use section who becomes the engineer under 
the regulations and he will have three administrators working under him. 
In  addition, we have a man working specifically on highways which also 
is a control of the land use permits. So we are building depth into 
the organization recognizing that we have four or five key people working 
in there and wi th the turnover that is normally incurred in this we 
hopefully would maintain a longer degree and better continuity between 
administrators. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you. 

MR. SEARLE: Mr. Chairman, I am wondering, getting down to t he specific 
purposes for which we are here, if Mr. Morison might outline the 
individual changes proposed, the reason for it and then as we go through 
it to prevent coming back and repeating it maybe have Mr. Spence give 
an industry comment on each one as we go and I think in that way we can 
probably get through them all. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Would you like to do that on a type of a 
clause by clause review of the proposed draft amendments? 
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User-Conflict Concerns 

MR. BUTTERS: I do have a general comment if you are going to call a comment 
a question, if I may at this time, for Mr. Morison, I assume that a developer 
who is operating in the North and who seeks permission to operate and is 
obtaining a land use permit has already been given a lease or has some 
type of permission to be there and say, for example, we will say he has 
a lease. Now, let us look at the situation when this developer proposes 
to do some type of activity and the community, the community of people 
living adjacent to where this activity is going on, on receiving the 
permit application says, "No, there is no way this activity w) ll go ahead. 
It is our land, originally it was o ur land, it has been our land for 
centuries and this development will not be tolerated by us". I wonder 
what your instructions are, sir, from the Minister in this situation, 
what do you do? 

MR. MORISON: First of all, Mr. Butters, I am not aware of any specific 
instructions on this. The regulations are there, they are there to 
control the environmental concern. Certainly we have to recognize at 
the same time user-conflict concerns that are raised from time to time 
and in some areas and become more important in fact than the environmental 
concern. The question of authority to carry out the land use activity 
certainly has to be addressed and I can assure you that the first question 
that is addressed in any application is, " By what authority are you 
here?" or " By what authority do you want to do this?" This does not 
always meet with the satisfaction of the applicant when you ask him this 
kind of question but I am aware of one instance, in fact, where this was 
done and the author ity of the company to operate in the Northwest Territories 
was challenged and some changes were made , 

The question of community, the kinds of input they have, specifically 
the input of the community is one of, are they aware of any environmental 
concerns, do they have any environmental knowledge, concerns about 
wildlife that we should be aware of in conducting operations in that 
area? It is not a question of, "Do you approve?" or " Do you not approve 
of the operation?" That puts it in its most simple terms but I think 
by and large when the concerns are raised the company is able to either 
modify their program in terms of timing or the method by which they 
carry the work out. In some cases, where an environmental concern has 
been raised and the question biologically has not been answered studies 
in fact are implemented to attempt to determine what the answers may be, 
and you are probably aware of some of these. 

When it comes down to a specific user conflict, we attempt to find out 
from the community just where the area of prime use is in relation to 
that community. We feel that within this area of special concern, the 
business of user conflict not to have an unsightly operation at the end, 
at the time of hunting, if that is the concern, to try and give that the 
highest priority. Now some of these communities have been able to identify 
these and we pay special concern when the area is identified. Certainly 
any land use operation that would be in there would be referred to them. 
There are some parts of the territories where �here is no particular 
community concern and these are not brought before communities because 
there just is nobody using that particular location. 

I think in the evolution of consultation and so on we �ould hope that 
more areas of concern would be identified. We would hope that they 
would be reasonable, we would attempt to come to some satisfactory 
resolution on how and when we would operate in those areas or in fact 
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if it came down to it, if we would operate . I can say that very seldom 
have land use permits been refused. They are usually modified and a 
lot of occasions, it does not meet with the satisfaction of the community, 
nor do they always meet with the satisfaction of the applicant when they 
are modified. 

Advance Preparations 

Another thing I would like to mention is where the companies have been 
operating in the past and as you know, the companies are required to 
plan considerably in advance for these operations, especially in the 
Arctic islands . They must have at least a years notice and where a 
concern in a special area is identified and the company had planned to 
occupy in there, my position is that we should attempt to give the 
company at least a years notice where a concern is raised on an area of 
special consideration is identified where they have been in the habit of 
operating in that area without any particular constraints in the past. 
We would change those modes of operation immediately if a serious 
environmental contern was raised but where it is a user conflict I think 
we have to attempt to accommodate both . 

A recent case where this was done where I suggested we use the year was 
at Resolute on the south end of Bathurst Island and where the community 
identified this as being their prime hunting and trapping area. We 
thought that we should wait a year before we cut the company out of there 
during that particular hunting period and in less than that years time, 
the community has decided that it is not the south end of B athurst Island 
they are primarily interested in but is in fact some other area. So I 
think a year is useful as a test and to make sure that all parties are 
sure of what they really want. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Mr. Ernerk? 

MR .  ERNERK: Mr. Chairman, I am wondering if we were going down to 
specifics? There are a lot of questions I would like to ask in a few 
moments or so . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): We will be studying this section by section. 
You could go ahead now if you like. 

MR. ERNERK: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I was going to ask Mr. Morison 
about a problem which we had in Baker Lake about a year ago. This is 
concerning a special land management zone or something which was promised 
to myself and a couple of other councillors in Baker Lake by the former 
Minister of Indian Affairs, in June 1974. The reason I am asking this 
question, Mr. Chairman, is because it was brought up again about a 
couple of months ago when I was in Baker Lake. The subject is Schultz 
Lake and Aberdeen area. I wonder if there is anything that has been done 
concerning the needs, the wishes of the people of Baker Lake within the 
past year or so? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you. Mr. Morison, do you have any 
comments in this regard? 

MR .  MORISON: Mr. Chairman, in response to Councillor Ernerk's remarks, 
it is hoped that the revisions in the Land Use Regulations which I think 
were indicated some time ago would have been in effect by this time. That 
may have solved some of the concerns in the Baker Lake area. They are 
very much under development at this time and it wil l be a while before 



-278-

they are in fact implemented. The concerns at Baker Lake were identified 
again by a recent tr i p  of our regional director, Mr. Ritchie, who 
visited the communi ty council there and we have subsequently made 
contact with our district people to be in that area and become more 
aware of the specific concerns of the people of Baker Lake. There has 
not been the same requirement to be in these communities because there 
have not been permits issued in the past. 

We do have a fellow over in Rankin Inlet this year who will be operating 
in that area and will be into all of these communities too, first of all 
to identify some of the concerns and also explain some of the land use 
programs. Specifically on the lakes you mentioned, Councill�r Ernerk, I 
am not aware of those particular lakes and I could not comment on them, 
except to say I was aware the people of Baker Lake were looking for an 
area to be reserved from activity for the purposes of protecting the 
hunting activities in those areas, that is what I understand anyway. 
Hopefully, we would be able to approach this in the same way we did 
at Grise Fiord, by having the community identify the prime area of 
interest and have some satisfactory basis for operations in those areas. 

Consultation of Community Council 

MR. PUDLUK: Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask Mr. Morison something. 
have seen it happen before. Last year some of the council members 
received a letter for activities going on and they were not really happy 
because they received the permit with a letter that said, "If you have 
any questions, please let us know". Before issuing the permit I think 
the community council should be consulted first as to whether they have 
any questions. 

MR. MORISON: I would comment on that. I mentioned before there are some 
considerable time constraints in the issuance of these permits and the 
permits have been issued from time to time in which we have not had 
feed back from the communities who have been contacted, even though the 
effort was made initially by mail or by telephone or whatever. Where 
we felt there was a real potential for user conflict or environmental 
damage in the area, we have made the effort on occasion to go to the 
community and be there with them to make sure that all of the permit 
conditions are understood. I would hope that some of this could be 
resolved in the new regulations by allowing a longer time for complicated 
permits to be brought before council. The 42 days is somewhat of an 
improvement from that point of view over the 30 days. I will say one 
thing more, that although we have issued permits in advance on community 
concerns, I think I can say almost without question that the industry 
by and large recognizes that they are very much in this community 
consultation process as well as government carrying it alongside them . 
Where a community receives a land use application and by the circumstances 
of time is not able to comment, but does identify a very serious user 
conflict or a serious potential for environmental damage, if this 
information is brought in after, although legally we may not be able 
to change that permit, I am quite sure if this is brought to the attention 
of the companies they would give it consideration and subsequently change 
or allow us to change the permit through a request from them. 

THE CHA I RMAN (Mr. Stewart): Any other general comments? Mr. Pudluk. 

MR. PUDLUK: I am sorry, I finished what I wished to ask. 
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MR. BARNABY: I wou l d  l ike to ask how much concern there is for the 
peopl e  in the area that is . going to be worked on, I mean, if damage 
cou l d be to the peopl e social ly as wel l as the l and? 

Development Process Causes Sncial P rdb l ems 

MR. MORISON: The activities we are involved in with land use by and 
large are exp l oration activities. Certainl y  there are other activities 
having long range ramifications in terms of social effects, highways 
being one and probabl y the very  obvious one. At this stage of the game 
we do not feel we are necessarily approving that an operation will be 
approved. For exampl e, if someone is car rying out expl oration f o r  a 
potential mipe, it does not necessaril y fol low that because we have 
issued the l and use permit that the mine will be a l l owed to operate in 
the specific � rea where they would l ike to car ry out their business. 

\ 
Exploration i� itse l f is a matter of determining what resources are 
avail able whi6h are of benefit to most of the people. We are not in 
the position of wanting to curtail this activity where we are in the 
learning process. When you get into the development process, it is 
l�rgely a devel opment process that causes the social probl ems and this 
is another area of consideration. By and large the l and use peopl e are 
not involved in that kind of a process . rt comes before other areas 
such as the Northwest Ter ritories government or our own department where 
major deve l opments are being car ried out. 

I am aware at the same time of certain adverse effects of exploration 
activities in some areas, but particularly where the exploration people 
may come into a small community and essentiill y  buy out a l l  of the 
groceries avail able or something like that . .  We are in contact with 
companies even now, even though they do not require land use permits, 
to advise them to go into communities and expl ain what they are doing 
and some of the probl ems they can bring to a community by doing 
something l ike buying up all the groceries. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): There is the oth�.r angle which is coming in 
and buying nothing in the community which is j�st as disastrous . 

MR. PEARSON: Which is more to the point. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): I do not know whether he is for or against 
it, this particul ar situation. Does the committee want to go through this 
paper now, cl ause by clause, the same as we handle ou r own l egisl ation, 
or how do you want to handl e  this? Mr. Pearson? , 

MR. PEARSON: I just wanted to cla rify something : in my own mind about 
Mr. Morison's comment. Did I understand him to say that a road did not 
have the impact that other development has o-n remote areas? 

MR. MORISON: Mr. Chairman, Council l or Pearson, if I said that, I surely 
did not mean to say that. I think certain l y roads have the greatest 
impact of many of the activities that we get invol ved in, both 
environmentally and social ly. 

MR . PEARSON: Roads more so than any pipel ine, I think are going to 
have in terms of impact on peopl e  in the North. This road · proposed f�om 
here to the coast will have a real impact, nothing l ike what the pipel '.ine 
woul d have. Or, rather, it wou l d  have ten times ihe deleterious effec� 
that any pipel ine o r  two pipel ines or three pipel ines. 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart) :  Thank you. With the committee's approval, 
I will direct your attention to the draft proposed amendments, subsection 
2 ( b) . 

MR. MORISON: I would like to comment on 2(b) . Because these were written 
about a year ago, at least parts of them, subsequent to that some changes 
have been made in our organization and in fact the regional superintendent 
of the Land Use Regulations in the Northwest Territories will be the 
head of the land use section in Yellowknife .  

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : I take it you are saying that the words 
"Fort Smith" should be deleted and "Yellowknife" inserted? 

MR. MORISON : Essentially, that is right. 

MR. McCALLUM: One more down the drain . 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): 2 (b), are we agreed ? Mr. Searle? 

AdM fn i �triti6n of the Land Use Regulations 

MR. S EARLE: Just going back a little while in history, by that I mean 
just a year or so ago, as I understood it, Mr. Chairman, the persons 
administering the Land Use Regulations were in Yellowknife. Then I 
understood they were moving to Fort Smith to be with the forestry people. 
Does this mean that they are all back or moving back or have you got it 
split with a few at Smith and here or -- I would like to know what the 
situation is. 

MR .  PEARSON: So would I. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): The interpreters are having a difficult 
time following us, we are speaking a little bit too fast and I would 
ask everybody to cut down the speed a little, please . Mr. Morison, would 
you care to answer that question? 

MR. MORISON: I would be pleased to comment on that. As I mentioned when 
I first introduced myself, I have been involved . . .  

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. S tewart): You are in high gear. Slow down a little . 

MR. MORISON: I have been involved in both ends of this operation in 
Fort Smith as regional superintendent when the land use unit left 
Yellowknife and came to Fort Smith and then I was involved in the 
process of bringing it back to Yellowknife. The intention at the time 
to have it in Fort Smith was that closer contact would be made with 
the Northwest Lands and Forest Service staff who carry out the field 
inspections that are required on each of these P.ermits in the application 
stage and during the operations. The difficulty found in doing that was 
that we found ourselves removed from other sources of information which 
were essential to us, being those members of the land use advisory 
committee who are resident in Yellowknife ; Canadian Wildlife Service, 
Fisheries and Marine Service, Northwest Territories government and so on, 
Certainly we were able to maintain our meetings with them and we did 
on about a bi-weekly basis with some considerable difficulty, I might 
add, in travelling and so on. 

Perhaps more important than that was the fact that there was, because 
of the distance, and this was part of our regional office in Yellowknife, 
but essentially, Fort Smith was regional too, it was just a lot further 
down the hall because the way we were trying to operate. In fact the 
communication problems sometimes developed where land use permits that 
should have been screened by our lands people or carried out in co­
operation with our water people in issuing water authorizations became 
difficult. Also, it became very apparent that whenever a problem arose, 
and most of the problems we have are people problems, the problems came 
back and rested directly in Yellowknife and very seldom was Fort Smith 
able to become involved at all because of the separation ; the need to 
respond quickly was directly to the community or whoever was concerned 
or to our people in Ottawa. 

Some of these things happen fairly quickly as you can appreciate and we 
felt that we could get a better co-ordinated action by having all of our 
regional resource people in one location. As such, the move of the original 
land use unit from Fort Smith which consisted, I believe, of about seven 
people at Fort Smith when all the positions were filled, transferred back 
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here and has incorporated other persons who were operating in support 
of that unit, such as our highways officer and our environmental 
scientist. We have added to that unit the three administrators that 
I have described, and an engineer. 

Number of People Involved in Admini�ttation 

MR. SEARLE: Just following along the line of that if I might, just in 
terms of the number of people I am wondering if Mr. Morison could tell us 
how many people are presently involved in total in the administration 
of these Land Use Regulations. 

MR. MORISON: Mr. Chairman, Councillor Sea rle, the land use unit as it 
sits in Yellowknife and being operational very shortly will consist 
of some thirteen permanent staff persons. As I mentioned to you earlier 
the need for an expanded unit, more administrators than one, became apparent 
because when we started this business off in 1972 the first year we 
received maybe 250 applications for permits. They were by and large in 
effect the next year and we received 350 more and the third year we 
received some more. So we had an accumulative effect of not only dealing 
with 250 permits a year or 350 a year, but actually carrying over permits 
that were issued earlier, so we are now in the neighborhood of 800 to 
900 active permits. So the need to expand the unit administratively 
became apparent . 

The choices of where we expected to fill that requirement were addressed 
and it was determined that in fact at this point in time the logical 
place for expansion was at the region. Hopefully, the kinds of operations 
that are being carried on at the region now will eventually be done in 
districts. The issuance of land use permits in my view, and looking at 
a provincial-style organization, is largely a district concern and a 
district work problem. 

Now, the numbers of people we have in the field, I mentioned there were 
some 80 persons in total in the forest service. This included the 13 
give or take a couple. I think at the present time with this change 
there will be roughly 70 persons in the forest service, some of those 
are obviously support positions and I think we have in the neighborhood 
of 30 to 35 inspectors. 

MR. SEARLE: So then the total number at head quarters and in the regions 
will be 70 to 75 or 70 to 75 plus the 30 that you mentioned? 

MR. MORISON: Mr. Chairman and Councillor Searle, I would say that a 
rough figure, and it has to be rough because you can appreciate these 
people are not engaged wholly in land use operations, they are also in 
fire control and forestry and lands work, but the number of persons 
that we have in the field would in the four districts being Inuvik, 
Fort Simpson, Fort Smith and Yellowknife would represent about 60 people 
in those four districts. Those are all field positions and operate 
under our district superintendent. All of those 60 are not field 
inspectors nor are they field people; they are support people. Let us 
say that there are some 35 and then in addition to that the land use 
unit in Yellowknife as it would be constituted with 13 mori would bring 
it in the area of 45 to 48, somewhere around that involvement in land use. 

The Right to Establish a Mine 

MR . NICKERSON: I have a question on a rather unrelated topic which I hope 
you will rule in order. It concerns Mr. Morison's reply to Mr. Barnaby. 
I have been thinking about this and I kind of read something rather sinister 
into it. 
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I f  I understand correctly Mr. Morison said that because a company had 
been given permission to do exploration work in a certain area that 
would not necessarily mean that they would have a right to establish 
a mine there or operate an oil field. Especially in regard to mining 
it would be very difficult for a mining company to be told to move 
the mine ten miles down the road because the only place where you can have 
a mine is right where the ore body is and under the present Canada mining 
regulations made under the Territorial Lands Act there is implied in these 
regulations that there is a right to mine. That means that if you have 
properly staked claims, you do the required amount of work on them etc . ,  
etc. , you can get a lease which will allow you to go into production 
under certain well-defined, well-known terms and so long as you keep to 
t hese terms you can put a mine there. 

Now, I suspect that there might be thinking within the department to 
alter this right to mine. I suspect from Mr. Morison ' s  reply that the 
department might be thinking of something along the terms of the production 
lease which is required in British Columbia and everybody knows what has 
happened to the mining industry and a lot more industries in British 
Columbia and I would certainly hate to see the same thing happening here. 
So, I wonder if Mr. Morison could elaborate on the thinking within the 
department on matters relating to this question. 

MR. MOR I SON: Mr. Chairman, Councillor Nickerson, I realize the way in 
which I responded to that particular question of Mr. Barnaby. I may 
have left unsaid some things which were required for clarification. My 
real intent was to say that the process of exploration does not 
necessarily indicate for certain that a mining operation or some 
subsequent operation is going to take place. That I suspect is fairly 
obvious because it depends on how successful you are on your exploration . 
At the same time, the only comment I intended to make as far as if in 
fact a mine potential is discovered and somebody wants to go into 
operation as I understand it, it is essentially as you have exp l ained ; 
the mining regulations provide for certain privileges and they are there 
to be used. 

The site specifically and the kinds of operation that would be going 
on in that mine, the method of handling environmental concerns at that 
time do not necessarily come under the Land Use Regulations depending 
on whether a lease is issued or not. There are other features which are 
invol ved such as the Northwest Territories Water Board issuing water 
licences and so on . I can assure you I was not indicating or intending 
to indicate that anything sinister was going on. I f  you discover anything 
sinister I would be pleased to be informed. 

MR. N I CKERSON: Thank you. 

Superintendents in Regions 

MR . McCALLUM: Mr. Chairman, I wonder if I might 
to Mr. Morison just as a point of clarification. 
situated in Yellowknife and that there were four 
Smith, Simpson and Yellowknife and that you have 
of these areas? 

direct a further question 
The district is 

regions, I nuvik, Fort 
superintendents in each 

MR , MOR I SON: Mr. Chairman, I will attempt to clarify that . We operate 
a regional office in Yellowknife. I n  addition to that the�e is the 
regional office of the superintendent, the regional superintendent and 
the Northwest Lands and Forest Service which is located in Fort Smith. 
Now, these two offices constitute the regional entity if you want, 
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even though it i s  split into two locations .  In addition to  that, our 
f i eld people are located in distr i cts. There are four d i stricts at the 
present time and with a fifth d i strict being proposed in the Eastern 
Arct i c. The four d i stricts are Inuvi k, Fort Simpson, Yellowkni fe and 
Fort Sm i th. So, in Fort Sm i th we have both d i strict and regi onal 
off i ces and also i n  Yellowkn ife we have distr i ct and regional offi ces. 

- r n E  CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you . I d i rect thi s comm i ttee ' s  
attent i on back to subsection 2 (b) on the amendment. Are we agreed? Agreed? 

-- - Agreed 

I suppose the next amendment although i t  i s  shown as (b) I sGppose i t  
should be 20 (1 ) (b). That i s  the maxi mum vehi cle we i ght reduced from 
20,000  pounds to 1 0,0 0 0. 

MR. NICKERSON: Mr. Cha i rman, I wonder i f  we could have industry ' s  
comments on the further alterati ons that are to be made under secti on 2 
whi ch, as I understand i t, i s  a reduct i on from 300  man days of 100  man days, 
the amount of fuel that can be stored i n  a cache wh ich is  to be reduced 
to 300  gallons whi ch as I understand i t  i s  less than one Tw i n  Otter load 
and then also on the reduct i on of the maxi mum vehi cle we i ght. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you, I w ill d i rect your questi on to 
Mr. Spence, please. 

MR. S PENCE : Mr. Cha i rman, I would l i ke to take thi s  opportuni ty to 
elaborate a l i ttle broader than the questi on requi red because i ndustry 
through the chamber was adv ised of these proposed amendments early thi s  
year and s i nce bei ng advi sed we have held at least fi ve meet ings among 
ourselves and w i th the other chambers and w i th the off ic i als of Ind ian 
and Northern Affa i rs. Th i s  has presented an evolut ion to the po int where 
now we have among ourselves a joi nt task force wi th representati ves 
from each of the four chambers and from Ind i an and Northern Affa i rs and 
thi s joi nt task force has been set up wi th the approval of the Ass i stant 
Deputy M i n i ster to come up wi th restr i ct ions such as those that have been 
just questi oned that would be more acceptable to i ndustry and still 
accompl i sh the end wh i ch i s  to protect the env i ronment and to f i nd out 
the interests of local res i dents. 

Consequently, the restr i ct i ons that you see before you w ill not necessari ly 
apply and I beli eve you have been g i ven some subsequent mater i al, some 
add it i onal mater i al that shows what restr i cti ons would apply for two k i nds 
of perm i ts, an "A" perm i t  and a 1 1 8 1 1  perm i t. You w i ll see that for one 
k i nd of perm i t  i t  would cover a very i nvolved and extensi ve sort of project 
and the other perm i t  would cover projects of a lesser extent. 

It would be much eas i er to obta i n, one perm i t  would take up to 42 days to 
obta in  and the other one would normally be obtai ned on demand and i n  rare 
cases m i ght take ten or 15 days. These l i m i ts for the "A" and "B" permits 
have been arr i ved at through consultat i on w i th th i s  task force and, whi le 
i ndustry does not necessar i ly wholly accept the need for Land Use. Regulat i ons 
or for the restr i ct i ons be i ng placed on our act i v i t i es, we do recogni ze 
that we are go i ng to have to l i ve w ith them and we have agreed to these 
spec i f i cs. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you. Mr. N ickerson·? 
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Departmental Policy 

M R. NICKERSON : Mr. Chairman, I think it was not made quite clear to many of 
us whether or not the possible amendments to the Land Use Regulations or the 
amendments to the amendments by way of the paper you all have in front of you 
defining the "A" and 11 B 11 type permits, whether that was the departmental policy 
or not. I wonder whether Mr. Morison would like to elaborate on this? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Mr. Morison? 

MR. MORISON : Mr. Chairman, to say that it has evolved that we now have an "A " 
and 1

1 B 1
1 type permit and that this is in fact departmental policy would really 

be premature for me to say. Certainly through the task force that Mr. Spence 
is on, this has been suggested as one of the possible solutions to the problems 
associated with the issuance of permits and the great number of permits that 
would be involved. We are very much in the developmental stage of these 
regulations. The requirements are changing fairly quickly and I think that what 
we are really looking for, I guess, is your general comments on the philosophy, 
if you want, behind the regulations and the kinds of problems you may have 
experienced in the operation of the old ones and whatever recommendations you 
might have for improved operation in the future. The task force, industry 
has agreed to this type of "A"  and 11 B 11 permit and that in itself does not 
necessarily mean it will be incorporated in the regulations, but it certainly 
represents industry 's input. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : Thank you. This appears to me to change the ball 
game considerably. I had assumed that industry and your department had more 
or less agreed on the amendments as presented to this committee. I understand 
now that, although the basic figures and so on have been placed in these 
amendments, you have a task force that is looking into them and these may be 
altered. If this is the case, I just wonder whether this committee should not 
speak more in generalities and agree in principle possibly and not really 
clause by clause, if these clauses are not really necessarily what will be set 
up. Could I have direction from the committee? 

MR. SEARLE : Mr. Chairman, I understood originally, because I was involved 
then in appearances before the people who designed and set these up, but I 
understood originally that essentially the Land l lse Regulations, the zone 
concept - - in other words, they would apply to a certain zone, that they were 
essentially designed to apply to the very fragile conditions which existed 
primarily in the High Arctic and along the Arctic coast. Essentially, 
therefore, they applied to the operations of oil companies and the exploration 
for oil and gas. I know the mining industry at that time felt a lot better 
when they found this out because essentially, of course, the mining activity 
has taken place in or around the Precambrian Shield which, as we all know, if 
we tried to walk over this, it is difficult if not impossible to destroy. In 
other words, it did not have the same fragile conditions as the Central and 
High Arctic. What I see happening is, however, if I read this correctly, the 
activities of the department by virtue of the land use operations, are being 
extended and slowly but surely, by hook or by crook, fair means or foul, if I 
may say, the operations of the mining industry are being brought under the 
Land Use Regulations. I can see it if they are operating in a terribly fragile 
area, but what bothers me is I can not for the life ,of me see the need to get 
involved particularly in the Precambrian Shield area in the way that is being 
done here. 
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Government Regulation Requirement 

What could possibly be the justification? Is oil and gas activity slackening 
off? Are there a lot of people who need to be occupied or - -? You know, the 
philosophy is what bothers me. We are getting down into the mining industry. 
It is not as though we had much of it here. Why do we have to suddenly get 
involved in this area where essentially I think Mr. Morison will ag ree with 
me that the mining industry really was not bothered by the Land Use Regulations? 
What has happened recently that requires governmental regulation to this extent? 
What trau�atic thing has occurred that suddenly requires this tightening down 
and this involvement in these other areas with respect to mining? 

MR . MORISON: Mr. Chairman, in response to Councillor Searle ' s  question certainly 
it is a legitimate question . When the original Land Use Regulations were 
proposed i t  was quite conceivable at that time that, had the resources been 
availab� e, the whole of the Northwest Territories would have been incorporated 
at thaVI time. That is not sufficient reason in itself certainly for going back 
now an� changing the regulations throughout. However, there are other things 
that ate .�ssociated with the land use operation that require some control . Land 
use activities, while they may not be particularly detrimental to the l arge  
amount of exposed bedrock you may encounter in the Eastern Arctic areas, there 
are in fact a number of areas which are, to use the word "fragile", although 
that is not by and large  used as much as we used to use it at one time. Stream 
crossings, for example, they are an area of high ice content in the soi.l and 
so on. 

Another area of concern is the wildlife in the Eastern Arctic and fhe effect 
that land use activities could possibly have on wi l dl ife and caribou 
mig ration, mig ratory birds and the like. In addition, the increasing concern 
of local people to know, feeling they have a right to know what is going on 
and where it is going on and who is doing it, is certainly another reason why 
we feel we must have some kind of control over the activities that are taking 
place in the Canadian Shield area . In addition , there have been a number of 
complaints from time to time about debris being left behind operations and, 
although by and large most operators are fairly conscientious this way, 
inevitably from time to time large accumulations of debris occur and we are 
being asked, "Who was there and who should clean it up?" and so on. It seems 
the only way we can prevent this from occurring is to know that the operation 
is going on and to get in contact with the people before the problem arises, 
rather than trying to chase after them after it has happened . A permit also 
does provide for, if some damage is done, to know who the party is and to be 
able to get corrective action. 

iHE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart) : The Chair recognizes Foxe Basin as wanting to 
speak but the hour is now 4:00 o'clock and we will recess for 15 minutes 
for coffee. 

- - - SHORT RECESS 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Committee will come to order. Did I have 
an indication that the Member from Foxe Basin wanted to speak just prior 
to our recess? 

Granting of Permits 

MR. EVALUARJUK: At the present time the people who are sitting, are they 
giving these permits to the oil companies or the mining companies when they 
are about to operate? Are these companies given these permits once they 
are about to go up to the areas concerned? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Stewart): Would you care to answer t h.at' quest'ion? 

MR. MORISON: Mr. Chairman, in response to the Councillor 's �uestion as to 
are the companies given permits when they are a bout to operate, the question 
of authority was raised earlier this afternoon where I indicated that the 
first question in assessi ng the validity of an application is to determine 
whether or not the company or the applicant has the authority to carry out 
the operation in the given area in the first place . These authorities are, 
by and large, given under other acts or regulations such as the Canadian 
Mining Act or the -- perhaps the Oil and Gas Conservation Act or whatever. 
Havi ng received the authority to carry out exploration, the companies 
then come to us and say, "We have the authority . This is where we would 
like to operate. This is how we would like to operate and this is when 
we would like to operate". 

The regulations as they now read require us to respond to that request 
or application within a period of 30 days. Therefore, the company has 
no responsibility to advise us in advance of their operation any more 
than the 30 days required by the regulation . From time to time, some 
of the larger companies do come to us to explain a seasons program. 
I can give you, for example, Panarctic who will be meeting with us 
tomorrow to discuss the results of their entire last winters program 
and also how they plan to operate this coming winter season. Panarctic 
is not the only company who do this, but I simply give it as an example . 

I believe that in some of the areas of the delta, that is the Mackenzie 
Delta, the companies there also appear before councils sometime prior 
to their operations taking place to explain their entire proposed program 
as it is known at that time to the community involved. I have attended 
one of these meetings or two of these meetings in Sachs Har bour where more 
than one company is involved and they all get together along with the 
governmental representatives and discuss with the council in Sachs Harbour 
the entire winters program . 

In this way, we are aware of programs planned in advance of the 30 days 
and this helps us to sort out operational problems that may be apparent. 
There is no regulatory requirement on the part of companies to do this, 
but they can see the obvious advantages in this and it helps the communities 
and ourselves to get the entire picture clear before start up . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you. 

Northern People Know Their Land 

MR . EV ALU AR J UK : I wan t to th a n k you v e r y much for a v e r y g·o o d ans we r . The 
reason I have perhaps asked this question about what I have heard from some other 
settlements where they do not agree with, and they say what they do is those 
people looking for minerals or petroleum they have to get a permit first . It 
seems that Inuit people are usually told after they have already purchased their 
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permit. The reason why I am talking a bout that subject is  the people in 
the North know their land more. They know where the wild game is. I 
think this particular subject has to be done. I think it is better that 

_ before there are any permits given to any companies the people in the 
settlements should be told about it. Is this all right? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you. I am at this committee's direction 
how you wish to proceed any further. 

MR. SEARLE: Mr. Chairman, I have one or two questions I would like to ask 
if I could. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): You have the floor, sir. 

MR. SEARLE: I get the feeling from what Mr. Spence said that the business 
of having an "AB" type of permit would be more accepta ble to the people 
involved in mining, and the proposals or changes contained in the regulations, 
am I correct in that? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): That was my assumption. I will ask Mr. Spence. 

MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, Councillor Searle has the right interpretation. 
We find that these "A" and "B" type permits which we negotiated in our 
task force would certainly be more accepta ble to the mining industry than 
the amendments proposed in the documents you have in front of you. In fact 
the restrictions that would be involved in the single type permit would be 
so onerous that I think many exploration projects would have to be delayed 
a year or more in this country. I am afraid that many exploration 
companies would be discouraged from doing work in the Northwest Territories , 
I think it is that serious. Consequently, we have persuaded, as I mentioned 
earlier, the department officials that we set up this task force so that 
the mining industry in particular would have some input into the evolution 
of these proposed regulations, proposed amendments and so that there 
would be less danger of our being severely handicapped by the regulations 
and less danger of discouraging exploration activity. Consequently while 
the "A" and "B" type permits were originall y  proposed by officials of 
the Department of Indian and Northern Affairs, we do indeed agree with them. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you. 

MR. SEARLE: To try and bring the discussion to a head it seems to me that 
the sort of thing that this Council might consider doing is lending its 
support through a motion to the creation of the "A" and " B" type permit 
situation . 

Motion to Approve the Definitions of Land Use Permits 

MR. NICKERSON: In view of what Mr. Spence has been saying and also because 
of some other views which I wish to elaborate on afterwards, I have prepared 
a motion which will go in with what Mr. Searle was just saying and if 
I have your permission, Mr. Chairman, I would like to move as follows: 
That this committee approve the definitions of land use permits under 
the Territorial Land Use Regulations which outline the requirements for 
types "A" and "B" permits and request that the ,Department of Indian 
Affairs and Northern Development take into consideration this Council's 
recommendations that such definitions be incorporated into �ny amendments 
being made to the Territorial Land Use Regulations. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): The motion is on the floor . Discussion on 
the motion? Mr. Nickerson. 
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MR. NICKERSON: May I speak to the motion? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Yes. 

MR. NICKERSON: It would seem to me there is an obvious difference between 
certain types of mining operations. If you are in a position where you are 
going to dr i ll a $5 mi llion oil well, something li ke that has real 
potential for envi ronmental damage and should obviously be controlled to 
some extent. Also, if you are going to do something like drill an oil 
well, sink a mine shaft, these are things that you do not bring up overnight. 
There is plenty of leeway there when you are deciding that you are going to 
go ahead on these things, so it is qu i te possible i n  those cases to give 
the environmental people a fair bit of advance notice. But there are, 
however, other land use type operations which, as Mr. Mor i son ha� said, 
with a lowering of the threshold of the definition of land use operation, 
they will now come under the land use operati on and really there is no 
real great potent i al for environmental damage. 

The Need for Two Types of Permits 

The type of things that I am really thinking about here, are say, the 
operations of an individual prospector. Say for instance, the Fort Norman 
co-op had a contract to cut 50 cords of wood half a mile or a m i le or 
so outside the v i llage. Now, what would happen if these Land Use Regulati ons 
went through? Fort Norman co-op would have to go through Yellowknife, 
they would probably need expert advi ce from somebody in applying for a 
land use permit and there would be telephone costs that would be very 
diffi cult for them to do that . In many of the small settlements there 
are no people who are really competent to make detailed applications 
on this type of thing, so I am thinkirig particularly here, not necessarily 
of the mining or oil companies, because most of their major operations 
would require a type "A" permit, I guess, the one that requires 42 days 
notice, but I am thinking more in terms of co-ops, settlement councils, 
say a settlement counc i l  would like to award a contract for somebody to 
go and haul some gravel and do a little bit of land fill work around 
the settlement -- these types of things should be permitted very easily 
and more or less on demand. I do not think it is the intention of the 
regulations or certainly would not be the intenti on of this Council to 
impose upon people such as prospectors or settlement councils, co-ops, 
very small businessmen, especially those operating in the settlements, 
and especially those businessmen who are just starting out and maybe have 
not got a lot of formal educat i on and can not really speak English very 
good , i t  would be very, very difficult for them to go through this rather 
complicated application process. Therefore, I think that there is a real 
need for two types of permits. Thank you , Mr. Chai rman. 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Stewart): Thank you, Mr. Nickerson. At this time I have an 
important long distance call and I would like to call on Mr. Butters to take 
the chair in this committee for a few moments . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Further discussion on the motion? 

M R. SEARLE: I would like to support fully what Mr. Nickerson has said. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): As there is no further discussion on the motion 
I will read the motion. "I move that this committee approve the definition 
of land use permits under the banner of Territorial Land Use Regulations which 
outline requirements for type "A" and "B" permits and request that the 
Department of Indian Affairs and Northern Development take into consideration 
this Council's recommendations that such definitions be incorporated in any 
amendments being made to the Territorial Land Use Regulations. " 

Motion Carried 

All those in favour? Contrary? 

Carried 

Further discussion? I am not quite sure where we were. We get off the detail. 

MR. LYALL: On a point of order, I would just like to state that sometimes when 
you call for a show of hands the question is not finished yet in translation. 
If you could wait just a few more seconds before you call. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Right, thank you. 

M R. SEARLE: Frankly, I think with that motion we have completed the discussion, 
all of the discussion that is necessary and I think it is just a matter of 
reporting it out. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): The committee has heard the sug gestion. Is there 
any further discussion? Any more discussion on this? Mr. Barnaby? 

M R. BARNABY: What changes have been made so far in the Land Use Regulations 
that we have been discussing here? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr. Barnaby, we have not made any changes and I 
do not think that the committee can make any changes as it is federal 
legislation. The only thing we have done is approved the motion which I just 
read sug gesting that two different types of permits be set up, one which 
would relate to big ger companies and another which would permit smaller 
individuals to operate without getting all tied up in government red tape. 

M R. BARNABY: There has been a lot of discussion going on and I think something 
should be done if there are concerns being brought up by the Members. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): 
on but this is the only action 
forward by Mr . Ni ck  er son . The 
else we can do on this matter. 

ag ree there has been a lot of discussion going 
of this committee, the motion that has been put 
committee awaits your suggestion as to anything 

MR. LYALL: Mr. Chairman, I do not quite understand, li ke maybe Mr. Barnaby does 
not either, what really are you trying to do? Are you just trying to see if all 
the Members agree to have "A" and "B" type permits? I mean I figure when the 
motion was on the floor and then everybody voted for it and then I think there 
is no further discussion. Is that it? 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): My understandi ng i s  the d i scussi on of the deta i l  
relevant to thi s  i tem appeared to be not advanc i ng the cause very much and i t  
was sug gested that the commi ttee report progress . Maybe Mr. Searle could 
clar i fy for me i f  there was some other approach to the sug gest i on I should 
take . I thought we would report progress on i t  at thi s  ti me. 

In Support of a Two - Permi t  System 

MR .  SEARLE: Well, Mr . Cha i rman, my i nterpretat ion of that moti on was that by 
sayi ng that we support the two-permi t  system we are mak i ng the regulat i ons 
eas i er on smaller types of operati ons such as those d i scussed by Mr . N i ckerson, 
yet they remai n  i n  full force and i n  effect aga i nst the large petroleum 
operators and that thi s  meets the approval of the m i n i ng i ndustry as stated by 
Mr. Spence . If we d i d  not recommend that, i t  would make i t  very d iff i cult, if  
not almost i mpossi ble. So that I th i nk is  the effect of the mot i on, a 
recommendati on to the M i ni ster to have the two-perm i t  system . 

It seems to me that that i s  really as far as we need to go . That i s  a pos i t i on 
we have taken i n  pr i nc iple and I would thi nk that i t  would be appropr i ate now 
for the cha i rman s i mply to report that the matters have been consi dered, the 
regulati ons have been cons i dered and th i s  mot ion has come out of i t  and i t  be 
communi cated to the M i n i ster . Then we w i ll go back to our other bi lls that 
we were about half way through when we started thi s  d i scuss i on on the Land Use 
Regulat i ons. That i s, I thi nk, where we are at, but i t  i s  subject to any 
Member di scuss i ng anyth i ng else that they want to about the Land Use Regulati ons. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr. Ni ckerson. 

Increase i n  T i me Allowed 

MR .  NICKERSON: I have two other f i ne techni cal poi nts and I thought Mr. Barnaby 
mi ght l i ke to thi nk out what he wanted us to d i scuss. I thi nk he has some 
ser i ous reservati ons about thi s, but the two m i nor poi nts are i n  sect ion 20 of 
the regulat i ons. One, i t  says "The Eng i neer shall w ith i n  42 days after 
acceptance of an appli cati on . . .  " and I was wonderi ng a bout the si gn if i cance of 
thi s  word "acceptance", should i t  not be "recei pt"? And the second poi nt i s  
subsect i on 20 (2) where i t  says "Where the Eng i neer has not i f i ed the appli cant 
that he has ordered further studi es or i nvesti gati ons pursuant to paragraph 
(l) (c), he shall wi th i n  12 months after the date of acceptance . . . " and the 
word "acceptance" agai n. 

I wonder why 12 months i s  requ i red and I see there has been a substant i al 
i ncrease i n  the ti me per i od allowed and I wondered i f  the representative of 
i ndustry m i ght l i ke to comment on th i s  and also whether Mr . Mor i son m i ght l i ke 
to comment and perhaps adv i se us that he i s  go i ng to come back next year and 
ask for 24 months. 

MR .  MORISON: Mr . Cha i rman, deali ng f i rst of all w i th the use of the word 
"acceptance", i n  sect i on 20, the present regulat i ons have somewhat the same 
term i nology and what i t  means i s  that pri or to the per i od of i ssuance or as is  
the case of the present regulati ons, the commencement of the 30-day per i od, 
there i s  a per i od of ti me i n  whi ch the eng i neer can rev i ew the appl i cati on to 
determ i ne i ts completeness so that i t  i n  fact can be· enterta ined as a valid  
appli cati on . By  and large, the ten-day per i od as i s  i n  the current regulat i ons 
does not consti tute any sort of problem to us i n  that most of the compani es we 
are deali ng w i th have had enough experi ence i n  subm i tt i ng appli cati ons that they 
are i n  fact complete when they arr i ve and the 30-day per i od essent i ally starts 
when they are recei ved as Counci llor N i ckerson has i nd i cated. 
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I thi nk there i s  a requirement to use the word "acceptance" so that appli cat i ons 
can be revi ewed for completeness i f  i t  i s  i n  fact necessary. I would suggest 
that adm i n i strati vely speaki ng th i s  i s  a requi red tool, even though i t  seldom 
comes i nto play i n  the actual permi t  processi ng bus iness , 

If I may carry on, Mr. Cha i rman, I wi ll also comment on the bus i ness of, I 
bel ieve, the termi nology whi ch is  somethi ng to the effect of goi ng i nto study 
or whatever for a per i od of 12 months. The ex i st i ng regulati ons prov i de for 
the engi neer, w i th i n  the 3O-day peri od, to declare that a study shall be carri ed 
out by the i nspector or by the company at the ir  expense. Thi s  has from t i me to 
t i me been i mplemented where more i nformati on was requi red o� where a formal 
envi ronmental study was requi red on behalf of the a ppl i cant . The s i x  months 
i s  recogni zed as be i ng a rather short per i od to be able to effecti vely study 
the hab i ts, for i nstance, of an ani mal i n  a proposed operati ons area where i n  
fact a . m i n i mum of one year would be requ i red i n  order to determ i ne its annual 
behav i our . So that, I beli eve, i s  the substance behi nd the change from s i x  
months to a year and even though it  i s  not i nvoked, often i t  i s  a useful tool 
when we f i nd ourselves i n  an area of env ironmental concern and not really knowi ng 
what the real answers are, but, rather, hav i ng to react to supposed concerns. It 
g i ves us a chance to have qual i f i ed people go to the s i te and look at what i s  
happeni ng and to report back. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters) : Mr . Spence, do you wi sh to comment? 

Object i on to a Delay 

MR .  SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Cha i rman . I th i nk i t  i s  obvi ous that i ndustry 
chafes at the b i t  and any k i nd of delay i s  seri ous for us . But we have been 
assured by the adm i ni strators of the Land Use Regulati ons that thi s  ki nd of 
delay w ill rarely be i nvoked and especi ally not for most of our types of m i neral 
explorat i on, that the i mpact of our act i v i t i es i s  such that studi es are not 
needed on the ecology , We object to even a ten-day delay, let alone a 12-month 
delay . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr . Butters) : In terms of procedure the two opt i ons open to us 
are to conti nue study of th is  Federal-Terr i tor i al Lands Act or the amendments. 
Mr . Lyall? 

MR. LYALL: You go ahead. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : To cont i nue study on a clause by clause basi s of 
the proposed amendments to these F ederal- Terr i tor i al Land Use Regulat i on, or 
to move back to the terri tori al legi slat i on. S i nce we have passed thi s  request 
that the M i ni ster set up two spec i al perm i ts, one for the o i l  compani es and one 
for the li ttle people i n  the terr i tor i es. Mr. Barnaby, d id  you have a questi on?  

MR .  BARNABY: No. 

MR . LYALL: Mr . Mor ison, speaki ng of quali f i ed people, do you recognize the 
people who l i ve on the land as quali f i ed people and do you recognize the people 
who formed the i r  own land use comm i ttee around the delta area? 

Ut i l i z i ng Local Knowledge 

MR .  MORISON: Mr. Chai rman, Counc i llor Lyall, unquest i .onably as part of the 
process of determ i n i ng the behav i our of an i mals i n  any parti cular area where 
there have been persons i n  that area who have become fam i l i ar wi th the ir  hab its, 
the qual i f i ed people or people carryi ng out these stud i es would ask the local 
people what the i r  knowledge was of the hab i ts of these ani mals so as to be 
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cognizant of _ what they were and to perhaps use it as a guide for them as to 
how and where they might carry out their studies. I think it has been the 
practice in the past on occasion to employ native people during these studies 
because of this obvious benefit. Certainly local people are very well equipped 
to tell investigators what is happening because of the experience they have 
gained and the information that has been related to them from other persons 
in the community. It does not always necessarily follow and certainly with no 
discredit intended toward the people who utilize the animals, but do they 
always know why things are happening the way they are happening? Very often 
these investigations attempt to determine why, so I will conclude by saying 
that the local people certainly have a good deal of knowledge to offer and that 
from time to time they certainly do know much but it does not always 
necessarily follow that they know why and th i s  is what professional investigators 
attempt to determine . 
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THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. But ters): Mr. Lyall? 

MR. LYALL: Then I would like to know why the federal government  would 
not give them assistance dollar wise when they are having their meetings 
and trying to meet with your people and trying to get a member of their 
people into your commit tee. I can not see the reason why they can not 
because of the fact that you say you have 17 people working right out 
of this region and you have something like 60 -some-odd people. I feel 
that some of this money that you guys are using should go to them and also 
I feel if you have too many people standing around doing nothing there 
is lots of garbage that they could go and clean up around the Bay Chimo 
area that has been left there for the last ten years. 

MR. NICKERSON: Mr. Chairman, I have just had a brief discussion with 
Mr. Barnaby and it is Mr. Barnaby 's intention to move a motion and I 
have here Mr. Barnaby 's motion. The thoughts are his although the words 
are mine. I wonder if it  would be in order, Mr. Chairman, if I were 
to read this motion out and you would be a ble to consider it as having 
come from Mr. Barnaby? If that meets with your approval, Mr. Chairman. 

THE CH A IR MAN (Mr . Bu t t e rs ) : Go a h ea d , 

Motion to Take Concerns of People Into Account 

MR. NICKERSON: Mr. Barnaby 's motion reads as follows: "I move that this 
commit tee express its grave concern over mat ters rela ting to the environment 
of the Northwest Territories and reiterate its position that the concerns 
of the people of the Northwest Territories are of the u tmost importance 
and should be carefully taken into account. " 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. But ters): You have heard the motion which has been 
put on the floor. Is there any comment relative to that motion? 

MR. LYALL: Mr. Chairman, would you like to read that motion again slowly? 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. But ters): I wi 11: "I move tha t this commit tee express 
i ts grave concern over mat ters relating to the environment of the Northwest 
Territories and reiterate its position that the concerns of the people of 
the Northwest Territories are of the utmost importance and should be 
carefully taken into account. " Any comment? Mr. Pearson, you looked like 
you were ready to spring. 

MR. PEARSON : No, I was ready to go the other way. I am ready to cash 
and burn as we say in the appliance business , I think it is an excellent 
motion, it is a motherhood motion you might say and I support it. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. But ters): Did I cut you off, Mr. Lyall? Do you wish 
to comment? 

MR. LYALL: No. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. But ters): Further comment on the motion? 

MR. STEWART : Mr. Chairman, I think as a northern resident it scares us 
when we see the federal government coming up with a detailed, very 
restrictive type of ordinance and regulation that is really over and 
a bove our control. We have had some experience in the Hay River area 
relative to this new environmental kick that is on . I think Mr. Pearson 
said it is similar to a motherhood type of thing. I certainly agree 
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that the environment must be protec ted but to start  a depar tment and 
flood i t  with people - - and people by nature a re going to take the 
regulation in hand and interpret it as it is writ ten. If i t  will mean 
people within their own municipality telling us more or less what we 
can do and what we can not do or where we can qo and where we can not 
go and this type of thing , it makes it very difficult. I am deeply 
concerned tha t we do not get ourselves tied up in a position where we 
a re over regulated with the types of things that we may not be able t o  
live with and this to  me seems t o  be that type of legislation. Yet , 
I agree tha t cer tain con trols for the la rger indust ry is essential , 
par ticula rly in t he High Arctic. It still seems to me that we a re 
developing , or the feder al government is developing another mammoth 
depar tment to possibly do the work that three o r  four well-intentioned 
and well-grounded people who know their subjects could l�ok after. 
So I suppor t the motion of my colleague . 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Fur ther comment on the motion? If there is 
no further comment . . . 

MR. ERNERK: Mr. Chairman , 
motion very much. 

would just like to say that I suppor t  the 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. But ters): If there is no fur ther comment I will read 
the motion again and call the question: "I move tha t t his commit tee 
express its real concern over mat ters relating to  the environment of 
the Nor thwest Ter ritories and reiterates its position tha t the concerns 
of the people of the Nor thwest Territories a re of the utmost importance 
and should be carefully taken into account. " 

Motion Carried 

All those in favour of the motion? Contrary? 

Car ried 

MR. SEARLE : Mr . Chairman, there is something about these regula tions which 
has been deep rooted as a canker to me for each and every day of each and 
every year that they have been in force and effec t. I may as well ge t it  
off my shoulders because I think the other Members should star t  thinking 
about it  as well. 

The Division of Responsibilities Between Federal and Ter ritorial Governments 

The division of responsibility generally between the federal and territorial 
governments has always been this , that the ter ritorial government has the 
responsibility of the people , and the things that people do , whereas the 
federal government whether we like it or not has the responsibility for 
resources. 

This pa r ticular piece of legislation regulates the activity of people 
in respect to resources but I suggest that it basically regulates the 
activity of the people and that I do not see how we could ever hope to 
have an effective Depar tmen t  of Economic Development or do anything in 
the area of economic development as a territorial gove rnment for so long 
as these types of regula tions are not only enacted a'nd made by the 
federal government but a re enforced by people outside of the ter ritorial 
government. 

SOME HON. MEMBER: Hear , hear ! 
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I thi nk i t  i s  a real shame that th i s  Counci l i s  d i rectly cut out of th i s  
area and so i s  th i s  government. I th i nk that the sort of thi ng we should 
press for i s  leg i slat i ve amendments to the Terr i tori al Lands Act that 
would put us i n  these areas of be i ng able to enact ordi nances and have 
them enforced by forces under our own control. 

So I thi nk com i ng to the very root of i t  what I th i nk we should be looki ng 
for possi bly i s  not only expressi ng our feeli ngs w i th respect to these 
changes and other changes but each and every t i me we are asked to do so, 
I th i nk we should say that th i s  legi slat i on should be terr i tori al legi slat i on 
and that that i s  really what we want. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Further comments? 

MR. STEWART: Mr. Searle, i f  you would be prepared to make up such a moti on 
certai nly you would have the support of thi s  house. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Is that a formal moti on or a mot i on i n  
commi ttee you are recommendi ng? 

Moti on to Convert Land Use Regulati ons i nto Terri tori al Legi slature 

MR. SEARLE: Mr. Chai rman, I thi nk that i t  can properly come out as a mot i on 
of thi s  commi ttee reported along w i th the other moti ons and to that end 
I woul d, therefore, move that we recommend i n  the strongest possi ble 
terms to the M i ni ster that legi slati ve acti on take place to convert i n  
effect the Land Use Regulati ons i nto terri tori al legi slati on passed by 
th i s  Counci l. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : Mr. Searle, I fol lowed you for a way but 
I got lost on the last ten words. I w i ll just wai t  for the moti on to be 
wr i tten out. Mr. Searle has already spoken to thi s  mot ion. Is there 
anyone who wi shes to speak to the thrust of i t? I w i ll read the moti on 
agai n: "I move that we recommend to the Mi n i ster that legi slat i ve 
acti on take place to in  effect convert the Federal Land Use Regulati ons 
from federal to terr i tor i al legi slati on. " Di scussi on on the moti on? 

MR. PEARSON: Mr. Cha irman, I would just li ke to add to Mr. Searle 's 
comments that I fi nd i t  repugnant to have to s i t  here and amend and 
agree w ith these regulat i ons that we have had absolutely no i nput i nto 
whatsoever, i mpos ing restr i ct i ons and hardshi ps on people who are try i ng 
to d e v e 1 o p a n e c o n o my i n t h i s c o u n t r y , for ex amp 1 e t h e m i n i n g i n d u s try . 
Wh i lst I wholeheartedly support Mr. Barnaby's stand, at the same t i me, 
he I am sure along wi th h is  fellow counc i llors wi ll agree that there has 
to be an economi c  bas i s  or otherw i se we do not have anyth i ng, but w i th 
restr i cti ons such as these whi ch I do not feel that qual if i ed to be 
able to deci pher and to make i ntelli gent comments on w i ll i mpose restri cti ons 
6n the m i n i ng i ndustry. I am sure that i f  gold were $1000 an ounce i t  
would be almost i mpossi ble to make a pay i ng propos i ti on out of a gold mi ne 
wi th these k i nd of restri cti ons and i mpos i t i ons that are placed on these 
people. It seems to me that a lot of these restr i cti ons are developed 
and devi sed by these whi te devi ls that l i ve i n  southern Canada, not 
i n  the North. 
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Concerns of the People 

MR. BARNABY: I thi nk that i f  there i s  to be any ki nd of development it  has 
got to be well balanced out and that the concerns of the people have to be 
taken i nto consi derati on. There are a lot of thi ngs more i mportant than money 
and I thi nk especi ally the nat i ve peop l e  i n  the North have had the i r  l i ves all 
m i xed up by so-called progress and development and I th i nk that should be 
taken i nto consi derati on when developers come i n. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Thank you. Further comments? 

MR. SEARLE: I th i nk Mr. Barnaby's con�erns really go to �he very reason for 
thi s  moti on and that i s  that when you are deali ng w i th the act i v i t i es of people 
wi th the thi ngs that people do, surely the most knowledgeable body to set out 
the rules i s  thi s  leg i slature, not parli ament when you are deali ng w i th 
act i v i ti es out on the land. Nor, worst yet, regulat i ons brought i nto force 
s i mply by the s i gnature of a federal m i n i ster. So, the real reason for my 
mot i on, Mr. Cha i rman, i f  I can answer Mr. Barnaby, i s  to see that the 
representat i ves of the people of the Northwest Terr i tor i es are deci d i ng how 
restr i cted act i v i ty on the land should be. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Further di scussi on on the mot i on? Mr. Stewart? 

MR. STEWART: Mr. Cha i rman, i t  was my understand i ng when thi s  Counc i l  was 
moved i nto the Northwest Terr i tor i es, the move took place to put the government 
of the people closer at hand, to g i ve us some type of self -determ i nati on. I 
certai nly d i d  not get nearly as much as I had hoped for at that t ime, but 
surely to God i f  land use i s  not part of the juri sd i ct i on of thi s  Counc i l, the 
land use of the Northwest Terri tor i es can not be part of the control of thi s 
Counci l, really what i n  hell are we doi ng here? We l i ve here and thi s  i s  the 
land we know somethi ng about and , i f  thi s  i s  go i ng to be d i ctated to us by 
Ottawa, then I am not sure at all why they bothered to move thi s  government to 
Yellowkn i fe. 

SOME HON , MEMBER S: Hear, Hear ! 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Further comments on the mot i on? 

MR. McCALLUM: Anythi ng, Mr. Chai rman, any other Counci llor mi ght add would 
just be overstati ng the obvious . I thi nk we are ready for the questi on. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Mr . Barnaby? 

MR. BARNABY: I support the moti on and I would l i ke to add that i t  would be 
good to get the people of the settlements to have enough say, more than they 
have r i ght now. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters): Thank you. I accept i t  i s  the feel i ng of th i s  
Counci l  that I call the quest i on on the moti on. I w ill read the moti on that 
we have been d i scuss i ng: "I would therefore move that we recommend i n  the 
strongest poss i ble terms to the M i n i ster that legi slat i ve act i on take place 
to convert i n  effect the Land Use Regulat i ons i nto t�rr i tor i al legi slat i on 
passed by thi s  Counc il. "  

SOME HON. MEMBER S: Quest i on !  
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Motion Carried 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) : If the interpreters have completed the translation, 
all those in favour of the motion please raise . their hands. I recognize that 
the motion is unanimously carried. 

Carried 

Is there any further discussion on the question before we move off this subject? 
With your indulgence, I have a question which I would like to pose. I can not 
do this from my own seat . Four years ago, four and a half years ago before the 
Territorial Lands Act came into being and the regu}ations came into being, 
federal people came before this Council and a committee under Mr. David Searle 
was formed and it made recommendations to the federal people, none of which 
were observed by the federal people to my recollection. But the first and 
prime recommendation of Mr. Searle's committee was that in a multiple land 
use situation where native people or people who are taking their life from 
the land have their livelihood diminished or jeopardized there would be 
compensation made by the federal government in such situations. My question 
is : What was ever done, if anything, to fulfil the objective of that 
recommendation of Mr. Searle's committee? I address this possibly to you, 
Mr. Morison. 

MR. MORISON :  Mr. Chairman, I am afraid I can not comment on that, not having 
been made aware of the recommendations made by Mr. Searle and the committee 
prior to the Land Use Regulations being developed. 

THE CHAIRMAN (Mr. Butters) :  It was on the last day of the 44th Council. May 
I report progress to the Speaker then? Pardon me, report the discussion 
concluded and the three motions you have approved? 

--- Agreed 

M R. SPEAKER :  May I on behalf of this Council thank you, Mr. Morison, for 
coming and being with us today and as well, Mr. Spence. We appreciate your 
counsel and thank you very much. Mr. Butters? 

Report of the Committee of the Whole of Proposed Amendment to the Territorial 
Land Use Regulations 

MR. BUTTERS : Mr. Speaker, your committee has considered the general proposed 
amendment to the Territorial Land Use Regulations. I have three motions, sir, 
to report back. The first : I move that this committee approve the definitions 
of land use permits under the Territorial Land Use Regulations which outline 
requirements for type "A" and "B" permits and request that the Department of 
Indian Affairs and Northern Development take into consideration this Council's 
recommendations that such definitions be incorporated in any amendment being 
made to the Territorial Land Use Regulations. " 

The second motion : "I move that this committee express its grave concern over 
matters. relating to the environment of the Northwest Territories and reiterate 
its position that the concerns of the people of the Northwest Territories are 
of the utmost importance and should be carefully taken into account. " 

The last motion : "I would therefore move that we recommend in the strongest 
possible terms to the Minister that legislative acti�n take place to convert 
in effect the Land Use Regulations into territorial legislation passed by this 
Council. " 
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The latter motion, sir, was unanimously approved by the Council. 

MR. S PEAKER: 
consultation. 
letter to the 
these a re the 

With respect to the Land Use Regulations , the 
I assume that the administration will convey 

Minister indicating that the consultation has 
feelings of Council. 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Yes. 

Announcements 

act requires 
those motions by 
taken place and 

MR. S PEAKER : There will be a very brief meeting of the standing committee on 
legisl ation immediately following a djournment today. Will the Members of the 
committee please remain in the chamber after the others have left? Since 
there a re only ten minutes remaining, I think we could adjourn ea rly and let 
that committee meet for their brief meeting . Are there any other announcements? 
Mr. Pa rker? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Speaker, thank you very much. I have a 
notice here to a dvise Members that the standing committee of the House of 
Commons on immigration will a rrive in Yellowknife on Thu rsday, June 19, at 
10: 30 p . m. by Mackenzie Air cha rter and will leave at 12: 15 noon the next 
day. This information was received from the person who I believe is the 
secreta ry to that committee. 

MR, S PEAKER: One further matter , if we just might , so we can get the motions 
ready. M r. Nickerson , if we we re to return to Item 5 ,  reports of standing 
and special committees , I believe you a re in a position to report as to your 
nomination or  second nomination for the Water Boa rd? 

MR. NICKERSON: Tha t is co rrect , Mr. Speaker. Do we have unanimous consent 
to retu rn to that item? 

DEPUTY COMMISSIONER PARKER: Mr. Speaker , I rise with some hesitancy, but after 
the conclusion of the discussion this mo rning, I received a bit of additional 
information that might ha ve a bea ring on this subject and I have not ha d a 
chance to present it to Mr. Nickerson. 

MR. S PEAKER: We can leave it until tomorrow and when we come to Item 5, you 
can rise then. 

Mr. Clerk, orders of the d ay  for the 17th of June. 

Orders of the Day 

THE CLERK OF COUNCIL (Mr. Remnant): Orders of the day, June 17 , 9: 00 a. m. , at 
the Explorer Hotel. 

l. P rayer 

2. Questions and Returns 

3. Oral Questions 

4. Presenting Petitions 

5. Repo rts of Standing and Special Committees 
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6 ,  Notices of Motions 

7. Motions 

8. Tabl ing of Documents 

9. Continuing Consideration in Committee of the Whole of Bills and other 
matters: Bill 3-56, Bill 5-56, Bill 8 -56. 

Appointment by Commissioner in Council to the Northwest Territories Water 
Board 

Information Items 

Philosophy Paper on Local Government 

Motion 4-56, Current Budget Formulation 

Motion 7-56, Maintenance and Operation of Airstrips 

M R. S PEAKER: Council stands adjourned until 9 :00 a. rn. , the 1 7th day of 
June, 1975, at the Explorer Hotel. 

--- ADJOURNMENT 
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